Application of outcomes research in animal health and veterinary medicine

by

Diana Marisa Adele Dewsbury

B.S., Kansas State University, 2013 M.S., Kansas State University, 2015

AN ABSTRACT OF A DISSERTATION

submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Department of Diagnostic Medicine and Pathobiology College of Veterinary Medicine

> KANSAS STATE UNIVERSITY Manhattan, Kansas

Abstract

While it has been well-established in human medicine, 'outcomes research' is a relatively recent field of research in animal health and veterinary medicine, hereafter referred to as the animal health industry. Outcomes research has applications in One Health systems, veterinary product development, post-licensure evaluation of veterinary pharmaceuticals and/or biologics, and economic analyses. The major themes of outcomes relevant to the animal health industry include, but are not limited to: health, production, economics, and marketing. Although broadranging in terms of animal species, objectives, research methodologies, design, analysis, value, and impact, research studies described herein are all united under the umbrella of outcomes research. Four research chapters are included in this doctoral dissertation, and a very brief summary of the objectives, findings, and impact follow. The objective of the first research chapter was to compare the efficacy of two antimicrobials administered for bovine respiratory disease (BRD) metaphylaxis in stocker calves backgrounded on pastures utilizing a randomized design to evaluate health, production, and economic outcomes. The second research chapter was also a comparative research study; however, canine acceptability of two chewable non-steroidal tablets for the management of canine osteoarthritis (OA) were evaluated. The final two research chapters were food safety studies focusing on Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli (E. coli) in cattle. For the third research chapter, the objective was to evaluate the effectiveness of a directfed microbial (DFM) product in reducing fecal shedding of E. coli O157:H7 in commercial feedlot cattle in Kansas and Nebraska prior to harvest. Whereas E. coli O157:H7 has been widely researched for over three decades, non-O157 STEC are not as thoroughly examined. Therefore, the objective of the fourth and final research chapter was to gather, integrate, and interpret data on the prevalence and concentration of the Top 6 non-O157 serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145) and associated virulence genes (stx_1 , stx_2 , and *eae*) in fecal, hide, and carcass samples of pre- and peri-harvest adult cattle worldwide, using a systematic review of the literature, meta-analysis, and meta-regression analyses. In summary, the chapters in this doctoral dissertation have impacted the fields of animal health, veterinary medicine, and One Health (via food safety research). The first research chapter compared two licensed antimicrobial products used in typical production conditions and management practices while measuring outcomes relevant to veterinarians and producers in the beef industry with externally valid research

findings. Similarly, the second research chapter supported the hypothesis that canine acceptability between two bioequivalent pharmaceutical products were comparable. The ease of voluntary prehension of chewable tablets by canines is conducive to long-term management of OA symptoms and increases pet-owner compliance to the treatment protocol, both key factors for long term efficacy and management of OA symptoms, in addition to the generic formulation being a more affordable option. In terms of food safety efforts, whereas the DFM product of interest in the third research chapter was not effective in reducing the prevalence and/or concentration of E. coli O157:H7 in cattle feces, the effectiveness of this DFM product in finishing feedlot cattle in the commercial environment was successfully evaluated. Lastly, the fourth research chapter generated data that contributes to quantitative microbial risk assessment models, provides evidence that is highly valued in expert panels, and offers robust estimates of the frequency of these non-O157 STEC pathogens, regionally and globally, while demonstrating the existing knowledge gaps for prevalence and concentration of these pathogens in hide and carcass matrices. Research studies presented in this doctoral dissertation highlight the versatility of outcomes research while emphasizing the widespread impact outcomes research has on the animal health industry globally.

Application of outcomes research in animal health and veterinary medicine

by

Diana Marisa Adele Dewsbury

B.S., Kansas State University, 2013 M.S., Kansas State University, 2015

A DISSERTATION

submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Department of Diagnostic Medicine and Pathobiology College of Veterinary Medicine

> KANSAS STATE UNIVERSITY Manhattan, Kansas

> > 2021

Approved by:

Major Professor Natalia Cernicchiaro

Copyright

© Diana Dewsbury 2021.

Abstract

While it has been well-established in human medicine, 'outcomes research' is a relatively recent field of research in animal health and veterinary medicine, hereafter referred to as the animal health industry. Outcomes research has applications in One Health systems, veterinary product development, post-licensure evaluation of veterinary pharmaceuticals and/or biologics, and economic analyses. The major themes of outcomes relevant to the animal health industry include, but are not limited to: health, production, economics, and marketing. Although broadranging in terms of animal species, objectives, research methodologies, design, analysis, value, and impact, research studies described herein are all united under the umbrella of outcomes research. Four research chapters are included in this doctoral dissertation, and a very brief summary of the objectives, findings, and impact follow. The objective of the first research chapter was to compare the efficacy of two antimicrobials administered for bovine respiratory disease (BRD) metaphylaxis in stocker calves backgrounded on pastures utilizing a randomized design to evaluate health, production, and economic outcomes. The second research chapter was also a comparative research study; however, canine acceptability of two chewable non-steroidal tablets for the management of canine osteoarthritis (OA) were evaluated. The final two research chapters were food safety studies focusing on Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli (E. coli) in cattle. For the third research chapter, the objective was to evaluate the effectiveness of a directfed microbial (DFM) product in reducing fecal shedding of E. coli O157:H7 in commercial feedlot cattle in Kansas and Nebraska prior to harvest. Whereas E. coli O157:H7 has been widely researched for over three decades, non-O157 STEC are not as thoroughly examined. Therefore, the objective of the fourth and final research chapter was to gather, integrate, and interpret data on the prevalence and concentration of the Top 6 non-O157 serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145) and associated virulence genes (stx_1 , stx_2 , and *eae*) in fecal, hide, and carcass samples of pre- and peri-harvest adult cattle worldwide, using a systematic review of the literature, meta-analysis, and meta-regression analyses. In summary, the chapters in this doctoral dissertation have impacted the fields of animal health, veterinary medicine, and One Health (via food safety research). The first research chapter compared two licensed antimicrobial products used in typical production conditions and management practices while measuring outcomes relevant to veterinarians and producers in the beef industry with externally valid research

findings. Similarly, the second research chapter supported the hypothesis that canine acceptability between two bioequivalent pharmaceutical products were comparable. The ease of voluntary prehension of chewable tablets by canines is conducive to long-term management of OA symptoms and increases pet-owner compliance to the treatment protocol, both key factors for long term efficacy and management of OA symptoms, in addition to the generic formulation being a more affordable option. In terms of food safety efforts, whereas the DFM product of interest in the third research chapter was not effective in reducing the prevalence and/or concentration of E. coli O157:H7 in cattle feces, the effectiveness of this DFM product in finishing feedlot cattle in the commercial environment was successfully evaluated. Lastly, the fourth research chapter generated data that contributes to quantitative microbial risk assessment models, provides evidence that is highly valued in expert panels, and offers robust estimates of the frequency of these non-O157 STEC pathogens, regionally and globally, while demonstrating the existing knowledge gaps for prevalence and concentration of these pathogens in hide and carcass matrices. Research studies presented in this doctoral dissertation highlight the versatility of outcomes research while emphasizing the widespread impact outcomes research has on the animal health industry globally.

Table of Contents

List of Figures	xiv
List of Tables	xv
Acknowledgements	xvii
Dedication	. xviii
Preface	xix
Chapter 1 - The application, value, and impact of outcomes research in animal health and	
veterinary medicine	1
Introduction to outcomes research	1
Key outcomes and value metrics in animal health and veterinary medicine	3
Key outcomes	3
Value metrics	4
Methods to design outcomes research trials	6
Overview of traditional methods	6
Novel trends, methods, and technologies	8
Key areas of application of outcomes research in the animal health industry	10
Comparative medicine	10
Zoonotic and vector-borne diseases	12
Food safety and security	13
Veterinary product development, licensure, and post-licensure evaluation	13
Main areas of impact outcomes research in the animal health industry	15
Companion animal health and management	15
Food animal production	16
Public perception and scientific communication	16
Conclusions	18
Acknowledgements	19
Funding and support	19
References	19

Chapter 2 - A randomized trial comparing effects of respiratory disease metaphylaxis	s with
gamithromycin or ceftiofur crystalline free acid on the health, performance, and	economic
return of auction market-derived stocker calves backgrounded on Missouri pastu	res 28
Abstract	
Introduction	
Materials and methods	
Study design and cattle population	
Processing and treatment allocation	
Housing and feeding	
Animal health	
Measurements and calculations	
Economic assessment	
Statistical analysis	
Results	
Discussion	
Conclusions	
Pharmaceuticals and manufacturers	
Declaration of conflicting interests	
Funding	
Acknowledgements	
References	
Chapter 3 - A complete cross-over design evaluating canine acceptance of Carprieve	® and
Rimadyl® carprofen chewable tables in healthy dogs	
Abstract	
Background	
Methods	
Study population and study design	
Animal care and housing	50
Acceptance test	51
Sample size determination	
Statistical analysis	

Results	
Study population demographics	
Acceptance test	
Discussion	
Conclusions	
List of abbreviations	
Declarations	
Ethics approval and consent to participate:	
Consent for publication:	
Availability of data and material:	
Competing interests:	
Funding:	
Authors' contributions:	
Acknowledgements	
References	
Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing Lactobacil	lus acidophilus
Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in 64
Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in 64 64
Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract Introduction	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract Introduction Materials and methods Study population, design, and sample collection Detection and quantification of <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract Introduction Materials and methods Study population, design, and sample collection Detection and quantification of <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 Statistical analysis 	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract Introduction Materials and methods Study population, design, and sample collection Detection and quantification of <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 Statistical analysis Results 	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacil</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacill</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacill</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract Introduction Materials and methods Study population, design, and sample collection Detection and quantification of <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 Statistical analysis Results Study population and sample collection <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 fecal prevalence <i>E. coli</i> O157 super-shedding prevalence 	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacill</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle Abstract Introduction Materials and methods Study population, design, and sample collection Detection and quantification of <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 Statistical analysis Results Study population and sample collection <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 fecal prevalence <i>E. coli</i> O157 super-shedding prevalence 	<i>lus acidophilus</i> :H7 in
 Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing <i>Lactobacill</i> and <i>Lactobacillus casei</i> in reducing fecal shedding of <i>Escherichia coli</i> O157 commercial feedlot cattle	lus acidophilus :H7 in

Author Disclosure	74
References	74
Chapter 5 - A systematic review and meta-analysis of published literature on preva	alence of non-
O157 Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O	0111, 0121,
and O145) and virulence genes in feces, hides, and carcasses of pre- and peri-	harvest cattle
worldwide	
Abstract	
Introduction	
Rationale	
Objective	
Methods	86
Protocol	86
Eligibility criteria	86
Information sources	87
Search	87
Study selection	87
Data collection process	88
Data items	89
Study risk of bias assessment	
Summary measures	
Synthesis of results	
Meta-analysis	
Additional analyses	
Meta-regression	
Risk of bias across studies	
Results	
Study selection	
Study characteristics	
Risk of bias within studies	
Results of individual studies	
Fecal prevalence and concentration	

Hide prevalence and concentration	97
Carcass prevalence and concentration	
Synthesis of results	
Worldwide meta-analysis of fecal prevalence by outcome classification and O g	gene 98
North America meta-analysis of fecal prevalence by O gene	
North America meta-analysis of fecal prevalence by country	100
Additional analysis	100
Meta-regression	100
Worldwide meta-regression analyses of fecal prevalence by outcome classific	cation 100
North America meta-regression analyses of fecal prevalence by outcome class	sification
	101
Risk of bias across studies	102
Discussion	102
Summary of evidence	102
Limitations of the body of literature	104
Limitations of the review	106
Conclusions	109
Other information	110
Protocol	110
Availability of data, code, and other supplementary materials	110
Author contributions	111
Support	111
Competing interests	111
Acknowledgements	111
References	111
Appendix A: Supplementary material	153
Appendix B: Supplementary material	
Evaluation of outliers and influence diagnostics for worldwide and North America	a fecal
prevalence meta-analyses	
Methods	
Results	155

List of Figures

T ¹	C 1 T1	1 4 6 4 1	1	· 1	• • • • • • • • • • • •		150
HIGHTP	\mathbf{N}_{-1} HIOW	chart of study	i selection to	r meta_analy	C1C A110101111	V7	17/
I IZUIC	J^{-1} . 110 W	unant of stud		i mota-anaiv	SIS CHEIDING	V	154
0						· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

List of Tables

Table 2-1. Average daily gain of high-risk steers treated with gamithromycin or ceftiofur
crystalline free acid for prevention of bovine respiratory disease
Table 2-2. Health and economic outcome variables of gamithromycin or ceftiofur crystalline free
acid metaphylaxis treatment of high-risk stocker steers
Table 3-1. Demographic characteristics, carprofen dose administered, and group allocation of the
study population
Table 3-2. Acceptability testing results for individual dogs on days 0 and 7
Table 3-3. Results of acceptability testing: A) Number of dogs fully or partially (or not)
accepting either tablet by study day, B) Number of dogs fully or partially (or not) accepting
a tablet by product, and C) Paired analysis of acceptability results
Table 4-1. Feedlot, study population, and sampling characteristics by study site
Table 4-2. Pen conditions and weather data by sampling visit for each study site
Table 4-3. Model-adjusted* mean <i>E. coli</i> O157:H7 fecal prevalence (standard error of the mean;
SEM) by treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit interaction for Kansas
and Nebraska study sites
Table 4-4. Model-adjusted* mean E. coli O157 super-shedding prevalence (standard error of the
mean; SEM) by treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit interaction for
Kansas and Nebraska study sites
Table 5-1. Inclusion and exclusion criteria for eligibility (relevance screening) of articles for the
present systematic review of the literature
Table 5-2. Risk of bias assessment criteria. 131
Table 5-3. List of the articles included in the worldwide meta-analysis of fecal prevalence across
all outcome classifications by key study variables
Table 5-4. Hide prevalence data extracted with key study characteristics. 135
Table 5-5. Carcass prevalence data extracted with key study characteristics
Table 5-6. Pooled serogroup, STEC, and EHEC fecal prevalence estimates by region obtained
from random-effects meta-analysis models
Table 5-7. Pooled serogroup, STEC, and EHEC cattle fecal prevalence estimates in North
America by O gene obtained from random-effects meta-analysis models

Table 5-8. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 serogroup
fecal prevalence in cattle worldwide143
Table 5-9. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 STEC fecal
prevalence in cattle worldwide
Table 5-10. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 EHEC fecal
prevalence in cattle worldwide
Table 5-11. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 serogroup
cattle fecal prevalence in North America
cattle fecal prevalence in North America
cattle fecal prevalence in North America
 cattle fecal prevalence in North America

Acknowledgements

The work described in this doctoral dissertation would not have been possible without a huge support system.

First and foremost, my academic advisor, Dr. Natalia Cernicchiaro for her incredible amount of support, understanding, mentorship, and for constantly pushing me to be my best despite any challenges that arose. Thank you to Dr. David Renter, Dr. Barry Bradford, and Dr. Keith DeDonder for their mentorship in their respective disciplines and support as serving as a part of my PhD committee. Additional thanks to Dr. Michael Sanderson, Dr. Mark Mellencamp, Dr. Brandon Depenbusch, Dr. TG Nagaraja, and Dr. Jacob Hagenmaier for their collaboration on several projects and having a little bit of fun along the way. Last, but not least, I would like to express my gratitude to Dr. Kelly Lechtenberg and Dr. Charley Cull for their collaboration and supporting the efforts of work described in this dissertation and elsewhere—thank you—this opportunity would not have been possible without your support.

I would be remiss if I did not express my deepest gratitude for Dr. Adryanna Siqueira Drake and the Kansas State University, College of Veterinary Medicine for supporting counseling services for students in the college to seek mental health services, they have been truly life-saving and for that I am forever grateful. Additional thanks to more of my K-STATE FAMILY—Dr. Tim Rozell, Dr. Karol Fike, Dr. Megan Figger, Dr. Hannah Seger, Dr. Joaquin Baruch, Dr. Andrea Dixon, Dr. Christy Hanthorn, Dr. Leigh Ann George, Dr. Ashley Smith, Dr. Pius Ekong, Dr. Cameron Childress, Dr. Katie Hope, and Lucas Horton.

Lastly, thank you to my family and friends for the unconditional support. My pets deserve an honorary degree for their dedication to my academic and work schedule and making every single day better—Jade, Bennie, and Jasper are the real MVPs. To my parents, Tamara and Randy—I hope to continue to make you proud—thank you for supporting me and my academic ventures although you do not really "get it", it means a lot. To my two surviving grandparents-Grandpa Dewsbury and Grandpa Clemens, thank you for your unconditional love and support, especially during the hard times following the loss of Grandma Marsha and Grandma Rhoda-we know they are looking over us. My uncles' rule and I'd be lost without all of them—Jon, Bryce, Fred, James, and Graham, and their kids-love you all. To the one that has shown me what true love is supposed to look like-JJ, thank you for coming into my life when I least expected it and showing me the support and love I did not know existed. Additional thanks to Susette Porazik-Ball, Sheila Clemens, Sean Wacker, Bre Eulert, Tracy Koepke, and the Jacobs' family for their support. Finally, to my #KCMuscleFlossers-thank you for your unwavering support and being receptive to my scientific communication efforts during long runs, forcing me to take fun vacations, and being the most supportive group of friends that I have ever had, love you all and I am truly grateful for each and every single one of you.

Dedication

I am humbled to dedicate this dissertation work to my late grandma, Marsha Dewsbury. The woman who enjoyed every minute of life, gave her family her all, didn't take life too seriously, and always reminded me that 1) life is too short to be unhappy, and 2) not to work too hard. She is forever missed and I owe my new take on life to her.

Preface

The chapters included in this dissertation are formatted according to the respective journal guidelines in which they were published or intended to be published. Table and Figure numbers were modified to accommodate the designated dissertation chapter, otherwise content is unchanged from the publication.

Chapter 1 - The application, value, and impact of outcomes research in animal health and veterinary medicine

Diana M. A. Dewsbury¹, MS; Barry J. Bradford², PhD; David G. Renter¹, DVM, PhD; Keith D. DeDonder³, DVM, MS, PhD; Natalia Cernicchiaro¹, DVM, MS, PhD

¹Center for Outcomes Research and Epidemiology and Department of Diagnostic Medicine and Pathobiology, College of Veterinary Medicine, Kansas State University, Manhattan, Kansas 66506

²Department of Animal Science, College of Agriculture and Natural Resources, Michigan State University, East Lansing, Michigan 48824 ³Latham BioPharm Group, Elkridge, Maryland 21075-6214

(Formatted with intentions to submit to Journal of American Veterinary Medical Association)

Introduction to outcomes research

Outcomes research in human medicine has been defined, albeit inconsistently across the literature, as research concerned with the outcomes, or end results, of public health interventions and/or health services¹. Of recent relevance are outcomes such as quality of life², individual preference³, and cost-effectiveness⁴. While outcomes research has been a formal discipline for over two decades⁵ it has been primarily practiced in human medicine. Therefore, outcomes research remains a relatively young discipline in the animal health industry. Described by the Animal Health Institute as the "business of keeping animals healthy", the animal health industry is a result of a collaborative effort between farmers, ranchers, livestock producers, government agencies, veterinarians, and other industry stakeholders (e.g., pharmaceutical companies, non-profits, private sector companies) where the overarching goal is "to ensure the health and safety of animals, humans, and the food supply⁶." Although the use of outcomes research in the fields of animal health and veterinary medicine has increased in popularity in the last decade, it has not been formally implemented or well-documented in the literature⁷.

Traditional research includes assessing an outcome such as an intervention and/or service. In outcomes research, traditional research principles are combined with the evaluation of the value of the intervention and/or service to pet-owners, livestock producers, veterinarians, and/or clinicians in addition to the animal. This element of absolute and/or perceived value is what sets the discipline of outcomes research apart from an evidenced-based medicine approach, although they often work synergistically^{1,5}. Commonly, value is associated with a reduction in cost; however, whereas economics are a metric of value, cost and value are not always synonymous⁷. Value can be represented by many factors, including products and/or services, that address functional, emotional, life-changing, and/or societal needs⁸. Considering the diversity in outcomes of interest and metrics used to assess value, the perceived value of those outcomes ultimately depends on the stakeholder. The perceived value of an intervention or service is likely to differ from the perspectives of a human patient, pet-owner, or production animal stakeholder. Inherent in human psychology, individual preferences are heterogeneous and multifaceted³ further adding to the complexity of value perception. Compared to human health, the animal health industry faces not only having to manage different species, but also the fact that veterinary professionals must also satisfy and effectively communicate, collaborate, and work with the animal owners, managers, or producers.

Currently, there are many tools and guidelines available to design efficient and effective research trials to continue to maximize resources while yielding meaningful data to continue to propel the animal health industry forward. Looking ahead, the development of formal methodologies and implementation of novel methodologies currently utilized in human health, such as long-term cost-effectiveness models and dynamic decision analytical models, in the context of animal health are needed. Outcomes research has many applications in One Health systems, including comparative medicine, zoonotic and vector-borne diseases, food safety and security, and veterinary pharmaceutical and biological product development and post-licensure evaluation. However, despite the diversity of the discipline of outcomes research, the foundation of research principles within are universal across human and animal health industries. This review summarizes the potential utility of outcomes research in the animal health industry, highlighting key outcomes of interest and associated value metrics, discusses methods for study design, in addition to the application, and the potential impact of outcomes research in the animal health industry.

Key outcomes and value metrics in animal health and veterinary medicine Key outcomes

The key themes of outcomes vital to the animal health industry can be distilled to: health, production, economics, and marketing. These four themes, and examples herein, are not intended to be an exhaustive list or mutually-exclusive categories as there are often points of overlap. Common health outcomes assessed in the animal health industry include morbidity, mortality, duration and quality of life, visual assessment score of pain, and blood parameters. In recent examples, health outcomes of interest include, evaluating the morbidity and mortality of Bovine Respiratory Disease (BRD) in stocker calves after metaphylaxis⁹, assessing the impact of obesity on feline quality of life¹⁰, and evaluating potential prognostic factors for survival of canines with diffuse large B-cell lymphoma treated with CHOP-based chemotherapy¹¹. Production outcomes of interest include evaluating metrics for performance such as average daily gain (ADG), feed efficiency (F:G), hot carcass weight (HCW), carcass quality, carcass yield, and pounds of milk produced, in addition to reproductive performance metrics, such as: calving interval and days open, or production management strategies. Recent examples of production, reproductive, and management outcomes in the literature can be demonstrated by evaluating the role of mediumchain fatty acid supplementation in broilers on productive performance and meat quality¹², effect of individual versus group housing on the weaning-to-estrus interval on reproductive performance of sows¹³, and evaluation of the effects of milk feeding strategies on short- and long-term productivity of dairy heifers¹⁴, respectively.

Net return on investment, willingness to pay, and cost of intervention and/or service are economic outcomes of interest in animal health. In companion animal species, most economic outcomes of interest are cost to the pet-owner, willingness to pay, and overall affordability of veterinary care on an individual animal basis. However, food animals are commonly managed at the population level. Therefore, livestock producers are most interested in an overall low cost and/or an increased net-return on investment (i.e., financial incentive) in order to produce an affordable dairy, beef, pork, and/or poultry product consistently and sustainably. Conversely, marketing outcomes include any characteristic that can be used to market a product and/or service that demonstrates a clear value proposition, where value may represent a more affordable alternative and/or non-monetary metrics of value (see 'Value metrics'). Measuring the safety and

efficacy of administration of oral and topically administered fluralaner in canines with sarcoptic mange¹⁵, demonstrating canine acceptance of two bioequivalent carprofen chewable tablets¹⁶, and evaluating equine treat palatability and associated owner preferences¹⁷, are recent marketing outcomes examples. Intuitively, economic outcomes commonly overlap with health, production, and/or marketing outcomes. For instance, the use of gamithromycin for metaphylaxis in stocker steers was associated with better performance measured by ADG (production outcome), lower morbidity (health outcome), and greater net-return per head (economic outcome) compared to the competitor product—ceftiofur crystalline free acid (marketing outcomes)⁹. This study demonstrates the quintessence of outcomes research by evaluating key outcomes of interest and value relevant to the veterinarian and cattle producer, while optimizing efficiency, demonstrating comparative efficacy, and maximizing resources in a single study⁹. Thus, all previously described outcomes are correspondingly those studied in traditional animal research studies. Without the addition of assessing value, evaluating these key outcomes alone do not constitute application of outcomes research, there must be an assessment of value.

Value metrics

Traditionally, veterinary research is focused on assessing an outcome, in example clinical efficacy of an orally administered pharmaceutical to felines for management of a chronic disease. The overarching goal of product development is to develop products that are both safe and efficacious. However, if the pharmaceutical is not palatable and/or easy to administer, then overall the product is not of great value to the pet and/or pet-owner. With difficulty in administration, potentially added stress for the pet and pet-owner, the pet-owners compliance to the treatment protocol will likely be poor and the pet's condition requiring treatment will subsequently remain untreated. In addition to evaluating efficacy, as in the example above, considering the functional needs of the pet-owner, such as ease of administration, affordability, and the ability to integrate this routine into normal daily activities must be considered. This consideration of functional needs, as an example, measures value in addition to product efficacy, and is paramount to the overall animal health industry in developing veterinary products that are effective, safe, and—valuable. Thus, the crux of what defines and sets outcomes research apart from other disciplines.

The perception of value depends on the species, research objective, study design and/or method used, and is ultimately up to the final decision maker/stakeholder to assess. For example, commercial cattle or dairy producers may perceive value differently than a companion animal owner. In addition to convenience of administration, other metrics of value may be evaluated through production outcomes, such as key performance metrics used to quantify monetary value and overall net-returns. While veterinarians and pet-owners may work together on treatment plans to determine the most effective and affordable option, economics are important in both production animal agriculture and companion animal health and management. However, with veterinary care of pets, value perception is more personified in terms of quality of life, functionality of treatment, and owner preferences on an individual pet basis rather than monetary outcomes and economic value on a large scale for a population.

Metrics of value are not mutually exclusive and multiple metrics may be represented within a study while addressing more than one stakeholder need. In fact, Almquist et al., state that the more elements of value that are conveyed, "the greater a customers' loyalty and the higher the company's sustained revenue growth⁸". The four types of needs—functional, emotional, life-changing, and/or societal⁸—used to represent value are determined by the stakeholder, and human perception plays a large role in the animal health industry. In addition to cost reduction, other potential functional needs may include interventions and/or services that reduce time and/or effort, avoid hassle, reduce risk of disease or outcome, and integrates easily into daily routines⁸. In addition to functional needs, value can address psychosocial or emotional needs such as improving quality of life, contributing to overall increase in wellness, providing therapeutic value, and is readily available to the stakeholder when needed. Lastly, 'life-changing' and 'social impact' needs that contribute to perceived value reflect aspects of a product/service that may provide hope and an organization that considers charity and gives back, respectively⁸. Philanthropy efforts can be seen in the work done by The Zoetis Foundation which has committed to providing \$35 million dollars over 5 years to support communities and their animals, veterinary training, veterinary student scholarships, and to care for animals impacted by disaster¹⁸. Additional philanthropic efforts can be seen by Elanco's Healthy Purpose[™] initiative to advance the well-being of animals, people, and the planet¹⁹ and the MerckHelps[™] assistance program to provide Merck medicines and vaccines for free to people who qualify²⁰. The Zoetis

Foundation, Elanco's Healthy Purpose[™], and MerckHelps[™] are recent initiatives fulfilling stakeholder needs for life-changing and social impact through philanthropy efforts¹⁸⁻²⁰.

As noted in recent literature, the influence of human perception plays a large role in modifying behaviors when it comes to purchasing and giving food and/or treats to their companion animals^{17, 21, 22}. In a recent study, data indicated that consumer acceptance and purchase intent did not accurately reflect horse preferences¹⁷ thus demonstrating the importance of appealing to not only the target animal, but also the pet-owner. Additionally, the perception of pet-owners and motivation for giving treats to their canines was evaluated and demonstrated treat-giving was commonplace, used for positive reinforcement, and an expression of owner's affection as part of the human-animal bond rather than just simple nutritional merit²¹. Owner-reported behaviors and welfare for vegan and meat-based pet foods for canines and felines was reported by Knight et al. which shows the personification of human preferences on to companion animals²². Thus, in addition to meeting animal needs, we must also consider the necessity of appealing to the customer, which may be a pet-owner, veterinarian, and/or livestock producer, as their perception of value and preference often trumps that of their animal's.

Methods to design outcomes research trials

Overview of traditional methods

In veterinary vaccine and pharmaceutical development, experimental studies are often utilized in laboratory settings to demonstrate a proof of concept, establish challenge models to demonstrate efficacy, and field studies to demonstrate safety and/or efficacy of the product. Utilization of experimental studies in the field rather than in a controlled and/or laboratory result in greater external validity of research findings and opportunity to demonstrate value to the stakeholder. Recently, a double-blinded, placebo-controlled field safety and efficacy study of an orally administered pharmaceutical to prevent heartworms in client-owned canines was conducted in Denmark and Italy²³. Similarly, field efficacy of direct-fed microbial products included in diets of finishing cattle to reduce *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 has been a key research area for pre-harvest food safety stakeholders²⁴⁻²⁶. Undoubtably, experimental research trials are the best approach to evaluate outcomes of interest as they allow for control of known and unknown confounders via randomization of study subjects and can assess causation. The use of experimental trials in the 'real-world' such as with client-owned animals or in commercial

production settings, allow for a more efficient use of resources, promote streamlining efforts for answering pertinent research questions, and generate data with greater external validity compared to a traditional laboratory experimental trial.

However, experimental studies are not always feasible or the most ethical and thus research questions may necessitate the use of an observational study design. Common observational study designs used in animal health research include cross-sectional, cohort, and case-control designs, in addition to hybrid designs with components representing more than one design²⁷. Recently, a cross-sectional study design was conducted to evaluate laboratory animal welfare and human welfare assessing compassion fatigue²⁸. A recent objective of cohort studies includes assessing risk factors associated with the development of non-infectious foot lesions in dairy cattle²⁹. Case-control study designs are ideal for rare diseases such as evaluating the prevalence of *Bartonella* sp. in United States military working dogs with infectious endocarditis³⁰. While the design and implementation of observational studies is challenging to control for bias, there is a valuable niche for observational studies in outcomes research.

With the increasing large body of research literature readily available, research synthesis methods such as scoping review, systematic review, and meta-analysis techniques can be used to synthesize data from multiple studies. Traditional narrative literature reviews are arguably a fundamental starting point for all research studies. However, they often lack a formal methodological process and researchers often have preconceived ideas on the topic they are reviewing²⁷. Scoping and systematic reviews are more formal, transparent, and repeatable in nature than traditional narrative reviews^{27, 31}. Recently, scoping reviews described the risks of introduction of transboundary animal disease (TAD) and the economic consequences associated with African Swine Fever, Classical Swine Fever, and Foot-and-Mouth Disease in the United States³² or described non-antibiotic approaches for disease prevention and control in nursery pigs³³. Rather than mapping a theme, systematic reviews focus on answering specific questions relating to disease prevalence or incidence³⁴, disease etiology and risk factors³⁵, diagnostic test accuracy³⁶, or evaluating interventions³⁷ in human and veterinary health care systems^{38,39} and are commonly paired with meta-analysis. The use of meta-analysis in healthcare, veterinary and human alike, is an extremely valuable tool for topics in which there are many published studies available but the overall conclusions of the studies are contradictory and how to move forward with future research, client/patient recommendations, and/or modification of current practices

remains unclear. In example, scientific literature pertaining to the use of direct-fed microbials as a pre-harvest intervention to reduce *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in cattle has been studied for decades often with conflicting findings. However, utilizing formal systematic review and meta-analysis techniques, there is evidence that direct-fed microbials reduce fecal shedding of *E. coli* O157:H7 in cattle³⁷. Network analysis has been utilized to evaluate efficacy of teat sealants for preventing intramammary infections and mastitis in dairy cattle⁴⁰. While labor intensive, when executed correctly, systematic reviews and meta-analytic techniques can effectively evaluate key outcomes valuable to stakeholders and decision makers at all levels by answering virtually any scientific question in any field.

Novel trends, methods, and technologies

The International Society for Pharmacoeconomics and Outcomes Research (ISPOR) published the 'Top 10 Health Economics and Outcomes Research (HEOR) Trends' for 2020⁴¹. While this report is focused on human healthcare, many parallels can be made between how these trends in human healthcare are shaping outcomes research for the animal health industry as well as how novel methodologies used in human healthcare can potentially be applied to animal health. Specifically, parallels in animal health can be made for HEOR trends such as drug pricing, overall healthcare spending, digital technologies, and precision medicine. As seen with human healthcare, the price of drugs and transparency of costs incurred for veterinary treatment is essential for building trust⁴² with pet-owners and providing a spectrum of care⁴³. Overall, spending in human healthcare is far greater than in veterinary medicine; however, while on a smaller scale, the animal health industry continues to grow exponentially with the increase in pet ownership and production animal agriculture expenditures. The use of digital technologies in animal health are also of recent interest for areas like willingness to pay for veterinary telemedicine⁴⁴ and assessing traceability of live animals and their products⁴⁵. The trend of precision medicine, or personalized medicine is a growing field in human healthcare outcomes research⁴¹. Precision medicine utilizes big data⁴¹ an area of interest for predictive technologies and algorithm development to identify the best treatment on an individual basis. Recently in the animal health industry, the use of WHISPER® on ARRIVAL technology demonstrated successful BRD treatment of individual cattle upon arrival that was similar in overall effect to traditional metaphylaxis, a practice used to treat groups of animals prophylactically rather than

making treatment decisions on an individual basis⁴⁶. This predictive technology reduced antibiotic use in the cattle production environment while utilizing chute side technology to determine if the individual animal requires treatment or not⁴⁶ rather than a subjective decision to treat an entire population at the time of arrival. Thus, demonstrating the utility of this novel technology in animal health to improve antimicrobial stewardship and to subsequently reduce the costs associated with treatment⁴⁶.

Based on current trends in human healthcare, outcomes research in the animal health industry could benefit from considering two of the Top 10 HEOR trends: Real-World Evidence (RWE) and universal health coverage⁴¹. As defined by the United States Food and Drug Administration, Real-World Data (RWD) are data relating to patient health status and/or the delivery of healthcare, while RWE is the analysis of RWD regarding usage, benefits, and/or risk of a medical product⁴⁷. The use of RWD and RWE has been utilized in recent vaccine licensure⁴⁸ in human medicine, and similarly could expedite the regulatory process in animal health. In example, using client-owned animals to prove concept of new animal drugs after the completion of necessary safety studies. However, admittedly there are concerns on relying solely on RWD and RWE for regulatory approval, mainly in comparison to the internal validity of a randomized controlled trial, the gold standard to evaluate product efficacy⁴⁹. The advantages and limitations of the use of RWD and RWE in human healthcare product development have been reviewed in detail and overall show great promise in accelerating the product development process with results and findings more indicative of how the product performs in the real-world⁴⁹. Lastly, the concept of universal health coverage in animal health, primarily for companion animals has been discussed as a vast majority of veterinarians agree that all pets deserve some standard level of veterinary care⁵⁰.

Long-term cost effectiveness models have been used in human medicine to evaluate impacts relating to cancer screening⁵¹, but could also be utilized for long-term management of chronic diseases commonly seen for companion animals in the animal health industry. Cost-effectiveness models offer a methodology to evaluate the health effect in addition to costs associated with treatment⁵². Thus, cost-effectiveness models offer a better option than a cost-benefit analysis which simply monetizes a health effect while ignoring important aspects associated with treatment such as quality of life⁵². Similarly, decision analytical models provide evidence to guide decision making by use of mathematical techniques to synthesize data

comparing expected costs and consequences of potential decision options⁵³. Decision analytic modeling could also be used to evaluate long-term outcomes as well as economic impacts to better inform decision makers⁵⁴. For assessment of new oncology treatments, survival extrapolation to include general population mortality has been recently utilized⁵⁵ with methodologies that may translate well for evaluating oncology treatments in companion animals. While there are many trends in human healthcare outcomes research that mirror those trends observed in the animal health industry, a disconnect in methodologies remains present. The animal health industry is lagging behind the human health industry in terms of outcomes research methodologies and thus, a tremendous benefit could be gained by translating and applying these methods to current issues in animal health.

Key areas of application of outcomes research in the animal health industry

The Center for Disease Control and Prevention defines 'One Health' as "a collaborative, multisectoral, and transdisciplinary approach, working at the local, regional, national, and global levels, with the goal of achieving optimal health outcomes recognizing the interconnection between people, animals, plants, and their shared environment⁵⁶". With the overarching goal of One Health to keep people and animals safe from disease (outcome) and improve quality of life (value)⁵⁶ the utility of outcomes research is clear. In the animal health industry, the areas of research that could benefit the most from the application of outcomes research are comparative medicine, zoonotic and vector-borne diseases, food safety and security, and veterinary product development and evaluation.

Comparative medicine

Comparative medicine has been documented as far back as the early 1900s where it was simply summarized that human and veterinary medicine are "two branches of one medicine", where there are similar problems, similar approaches to a solution, and more similarities than differences between humans and animals⁵⁷. In human pharmaceutical and biological development, laboratory animal models are utilized to prove a concept, demonstrate efficacy, or safety, before utilizing non-human primate and/or human research subjects in clinical trials⁵⁸. Traditionally in basic research, many animal models utilize rodents, primarily murine, however, inherent weaknesses and limitations have been demonstrated over the years with findings in

rodents not translating well into human medicine—"mice are not men⁵⁹." When choosing which animal model is most appropriate, there are scientific, regulatory, and animal welfare considerations to contemplate prior to designing research trials⁵⁸. While murine laboratory species have limitations, as do all laboratory species compared to humans, rodents remain integral in research as they are easy to handle, house, and are generally inexpensive compared to other species. However, in recent years, other laboratory animal models—including canine, feline, and swine models—have demonstrated extreme value in expediting advancements in human healthcare research and product development.

Canine and feline models are excellent representations for human disease as some genetic diseases are homologous to those found in human patients^{60,61}. The use of purpose-bred canine and feline animals have led to successful approval of many therapies for many rare, yet extremely debilitating and lethal, genetic diseases in humans⁶¹. With diseases naturally occurring in canine and feline, these animal models offer a more efficient alternative and externally valid model than rodent models. For example, canine lymphoma and leukemia are more common in canines rather than humans but disease progresses in the same aggressive manner⁶⁰. Therefore, researchers have utilized canines as pre-clinical models to evaluate new and modify current therapies for human hematopoietic neoplasia⁶⁰.

Beyond genetic diseases, comparative medicine is also applicable to infectious diseases^{58, 62} and general anatomy and physiology research^{63, 64}. Animal models are commonly used in the development of human and animal vaccines for infectious disease prevention and management⁶². In addition to companion animal species, swine have also demonstrated their usefulness as a biomedical model for humans in terms of metabolic, cardiovascular, digestive, and bone diseases⁶³⁻⁶⁵. Lelovas et al. (2014), discusses lessons learned over the last two decades of cardiovascular research utilizing animal models and the comparative anatomy of swine (commercial and laboratory breeds) to humans, deeming minipigs to be the most appropriate animals for cardiovascular research⁶³. Similar to cardiovascular research, advantages and limitations associated with commercial swine breeds and minipigs has also been reviewed for swine models for metabolic, digestive, and bone disorders⁶⁶. Additionally, commercial swine have also been used in biomedical research, most commonly nutrition and physiology studies where growing swine proved a suitable model for human metabolic studies in food research⁶⁴. Overall, scientific findings associated with larger animal models such as canine, feline, and

swine translate well into into human medicine applications. Outcomes research in comparative medicine utilizes animal models for veterinary and human medicine evaluation, refinement, and ultimately approval of human and veterinary therapies, interventions, and overall improving One Health, and subsequently, quality and longevity of human and animal life simultaneously.

Zoonotic and vector-borne diseases

The human-animal bond has evolved over the years⁶⁷ from serving strictly in working and protection roles to now include a close companion role, even for non-traditional pets such as exotic animals, domesticated livestock, and domesticated wildlife. In the United States, 70% of households, or 90.5 million homes⁶⁸, own a pet and over half of pet-owners deem their pets to be family members⁶⁹, with canine and felines dominating in popularity. With such a close relationship with our pets, considering them family members, and all of the positive impacts they have on personal well-being, it may be challenging for some to consider their potential role in human disease transmission. Recently, Dalton et al., (2020) utilized a One Health approach reviewing the animal-human-environment interface in antimicrobial-resistant gram-positive healthcare associated infections in hospitals including mentioning the roles of pets in the home harboring the same bacterial infection as the humans they reside with⁷⁰. Similarly, given the ongoing COVID-19 pandemic, the role of zoonotic and reverse-zoonotic transmissions of COVID-19 and veterinarians was studied, demonstrating canine and felines as susceptible hosts to severe acute respiratory syndrome coronavirus 2 (SARS-CoV-2) infection⁷¹. Notwithstanding their potential to transmit SARS-CoV-2 to their owners, humans were extremely appreciative of their companion animals, specifically canines, as they aided in support of mental and physical health during the COVID-19 pandemic⁷².

Whereas 60% of human pathogens originate in animals⁷³, arthropods play an essential role in transmission of many infectious agents resulting in devastating illnesses of One Health importance in the United States. While common arthropod vectors such as fleas, ticks, and mosquitoes are influenced by climate, represented by geography and season, vector-borne diseases are also influenced by socioeconomic, culture, pest management, and healthcare factors⁷⁴. In the United States, endemic arthropod-borne human illnesses of relevance include West Nile Virus, Lyme disease, and Rocky Mountain spotted fever⁷⁴. While arthropod-borne diseases are directly transmitted from the arthropod, companion animals can be susceptible to

disease and serve as definitive or intermediate hosts for causative agents of diseases such as leishmaniosis, borreliosis, bartonellosis, ehrlichiosis, rickettsiosis, and anaplasmosis⁷⁵. Livestock also play a key role in zoonoses, such as in the transmission of foodborne pathogens including *Shiga toxin-producing Escherichia coli* and *Salmonella* spp. (discussed in the section 'Food safety and security').

Food safety and security

The World Health Organization (WHO) estimates that each year there are 600 million cases of foodborne illness resulting in 420,000 deaths yearly⁷⁶. Furthermore, an estimated 820 million people suffer food insecurity, chronic hunger, and malnourishment globally⁷³. By year 2050 the global human population is estimated to reach 9.7 billion⁷³. With an increasing global population, limited resources, shortage of ranchers, farmers, livestock producers, and rural veterinarians, the challenge of ensuring food safety and food security remains a major global health concern ^{7, 73}. Through outcomes research, utilization of a One Health approach is paramount to understanding the complexity of foodborne pathogens. It has been documented that human pathogens such as E. coli O157:H7 can be harbored and shed by wildlife such as feral swine⁷⁷ and deer⁷⁸ in addition to domesticated species in the production setting such as cattle⁷⁹ and swine⁸⁰ resulting in potential for subsequent human foodborne illness. In the United States, nearly half of foodborne illnesses between 1998 and 2008 were attributed to produce, with approximately half of the outbreaks caused by Norovirus; however, more deaths were attributed to poultry, contaminated by Listeria or Salmonella spp., than any other commodity based on outbreak associated illnesses between 1998 and 2008⁸¹. Moreover, the use of antimicrobials in production animal agriculture and the increase in antimicrobial resistance remains a One Health concern globally for zoonotic diseases, including foodborne illness⁸². In addition to endemic food safety threats, transboundary diseases, such as African Swine Fever⁸³ or Foot and Mouth Disease⁸⁴, can have lasting impacts on human, animal, and environmental health in addition to resulting food insecurity and economic devastation⁷¹.

Veterinary product development, licensure, and post-licensure evaluation

Veterinary pharmaceutical and biological products rely solely on research to prove safety, efficacy, field effectiveness, and other pivotal information under regulatory guidance in order to

receive approval for licensure from the respective agency in the United States. The federal agency responsible for oversight of development and product licensure for pharmaceutical and biological products are the United States Food and Drug Administration Center for Veterinary Medicine (FDA-CVM) and United States Department of Agriculture Center for Veterinary Biologics (USDA-CVB), respectively. Where pharmaceutical products are synthesized chemical compounds with known physical and chemical properties and biologicals are represented by a multitude of products such as vaccines, bacterins, antisera, diagnostic kits, and other products of biological origin utilized to elicit an immune or therapeutic (e.g., gene and cell therapies) response. The FDA-CVM is responsible for the oversight of veterinary medical devices. The last government agency relevant to animal health and veterinary medicine is the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) which is responsible for veterinary products that kill insects and/or pests via external application and do not require absorption by the animal to achieve efficacy⁸⁵.

The overarching goal of all of the aforementioned regulatory agencies is to ensure quality, safety, and effectiveness of the veterinary products licensed. The culmination of poor oversight and malpractice yielded the Virus-Serum-Toxin Act of 1913 which authorizes the USDA to federally regulate industry to ensure biologics are pure, safe, potent, and efficacious⁸⁶. Traditionally, the product development and licensure process requires many different experimental trials to demonstrate proof of concept, determine efficacy, and prove safety. To develop a veterinary pharmaceutical product, it is estimated to take five to 15 years from discovery to licensure with costs potentially exceeding \$100 million⁸⁵. Conversely, the time to develop and license a veterinary vaccine is approximately 5 to 8 years with costs estimated between \$50 million to \$100 million⁸⁷. Time to licensure is significantly shorter for veterinary products compared to human products, and the input cost and profits are also reduced. The ongoing COVID-19 pandemic highlighted the ability to rapidly develop a safe and effective human vaccine using mRNA technology (COMIRNATY®; Pfizer Inc., New York, NY)⁴⁸. Although this example was an unusual pathway to market, born under extreme conditions, this rapid time to market amidst a global emergency shows there is room to improve efficiency in the licensure process for veterinary and human medicine moving forward. Through use of outcomes research the product development and licensure pathways have the potential to more efficiently utilize resources than traditional basic research studies by addressing the overall outcome, usually

efficacy or effectiveness, as well as added value such as ease of administration, storage or temperature requirements (e.g., cold chain), affordability, and/or net-return on investment.

The streamlining of research studies is not only needed to demonstrate safety and efficacy of veterinary products but could also be utilized to create value propositions by comparing to competitor products while in development. While this streamlining of research trials to tackle outcomes necessary to receive product approval and licensure, secondary outcomes such as cost, convenience of application, or acceptability, could also add increased value proposition while decreasing time to market and overall resources invested. Post-licensure evaluation is commonly conducted to compare against other licensed products to yield marketing information and/or to supplement technical bulletins further requiring additional time, labor, expertise, animals, and cost to generate supplemental data to prove value and the competitive edge over rival products.

Main areas of impact outcomes research in the animal health industry Companion animal health and management

In the United States, the companion animal sector of animal health and veterinary medicine is arguably the largest growing. In 2020, Americans spent \$103.6 billion on their pets, and for year 2021 it is projected to increase by another \$6 billion⁶⁸. Despite an increase in money spent on America's pets, many pet-owners struggle financially but with community programs⁸⁸, pet insurance⁸⁹, and willingness of veterinarians to provide a spectrum of care⁴³, these hardships can be alleviated. Through outcomes research focusing on clinical outcomes of importance such as efficacy as well as value metrics including cost, treatment administration ease for the petowner, and pet quality of life, veterinary products can be more efficiently developed, marketed, and of value to pet-owners and their pets. A fundamental component of veterinary product implementation is adherence of veterinary treatment protocol by the pet-owner, which is also paramount to treatment effectiveness⁹⁰. The relationships between pet-owners and veterinarians in clinical decision making will also impact veterinary product implementation, compliance with veterinary protocols, and ultimately the management and success of pet health^{43,90,91}. Recently, it has been documented that pet-owners are most responsive to a collaborative approach with the veterinarian, their most trusted source of pet health knowledge^{91,92}. With 95% of veterinarians in agreement that all pets deserve some level of veterinary care⁵⁰, collaboration between

veterinarians and pet-owners may promote discussion of a spectrum of care options depending on their financial situations to offer affordable and effective care, although it may not be the most specialized or technologically advanced option⁴³. Additionally, pet-owners appreciated when veterinarians suggested online resources to reference, ultimately improving their confidence and overall relationship with their veterinarian⁹². With accessibility of online resources and a collaborative relationship with the veterinarian, online marketing resources geared towards pet-owners would be a key outcome to emphasize during product development, licensure, and marketing.

Food animal production

With the said growing population, current status of food insecurity, food safety challenges, and threats of TADs—the future of production agriculture is in dire need of support, young professionals, researchers, and consumer acceptance. The future sustainability of production agriculture will be dependent on continuing to improve animal productivity and overall health while decreasing input costs and improving consumer trust⁹³. The most impactful outcomes research in production animal agriculture include focusing on production outcomes via performance metrics, as well as their monetary value, both input costs and net returns, in the commercial food animal production systems. Additional considerations for focus of outcomes research could include concentrating on consumer-centric outcomes, such as animal welfare and perceptions of agricultural practices and subsequent animal protein food products, in order to better understand where to target focus in order to improve consumer perception and aid in marketability. In addition to consumer perception, the shortage of rural veterinarians, and farmers, livestock producers, and ranchers also poses a real threat in navigating the future growth and longevity of production agriculture, which unfortunately is not a new realization^{94,95}. Production agriculture remains vital to animal health and veterinary medicine and the impact of outcomes research can greatly contribute to optimization of resources in research and contribute to generating data to improve consumer perception and trust and recruit future stakeholders.

Public perception and scientific communication

Public perception, especially as it relates to animal research and food animal production is an extremely sensitive topic area as it remains taboo for some and solutions to poor public

perception are rarely implemented although these issues are largely discussed behind closed doors. However, the best way to mitigate poor consumer perception in research is to communicate our scientific purpose and findings in a way that the layperson understands, sparing all of the scientific jargon and minute details while emphasizing the value of these efforts through addressing stakeholder needs. While some may still have unfavorable feelings about animal research or production management practices currently employed, increasing transparency and communicating rationale could help combat the negative publicity challenging production animal agriculture. Common misconceptions about hot topics widespread in food animal production in the United States such as the use of farrowing crates, feed yards, or impacts of antimicrobial use in food animals are widespread through viral videos, misinformation from activist groups, social media, and marketing seen on labels in the supermarket. Perhaps use of 'The Decision-Making Model for Agriculture and Natural Resource Science and Technology' theory described by Ruth et al $(2018)^{96}$ would offer an applicable solution to this challenge. Through use of this theory, the public could make more informed decisions as they relate to agriculture with a more complex understanding of current topics which would break the cycle of misinformation, poor decision making, and subsequently improve public perception⁹⁶. Furthermore, exploration into public opinion through outcomes research may also provide insight that may come as a surprise, such as findings that the majority of American's had positive attitudes towards genetic modification of plants and animals, which is commonly used in biotechnology applications in medical and agricultural industries⁹⁷. Moreover, and even less commonly discussed, is the necessary use of animals and especially companion animals in research. However, anecdotally using individuals' pets as an example to explain how we as researchers must rigorously evaluate the safety and efficacy of flea and tick preventative products, for example, prior to feeling confident to license a product for them to administer to their beloved 'Fido', often promotes understanding and realization of the associated value as a result of animal research efforts. Similarly, pet-owners are more likely to recognize the value of veterinary products when they see for themselves the great impacts successful treatment of chronic diseases such as osteoarthritis have on pets' quality of life. As evident in our current climate, utilizing the on-going COVID-19 pandemic as example, public mistrust in scientists, and the government and perceived political agenda is a very real and prevalent problem and ultimately poses an extreme threat to our global health. In alignment with this lack of trust, food
safety and antimicrobial use in food animals is also an area with extreme opportunity for education and increase in public awareness and trust. Additionally, to further complicate, there remains a fair amount of mistrust with the agenda of "big-pharma" companies and the perceived greed associated with large companies. Scientific communication and the associated public perceptions are paramount to the success of the future applications of outcomes research and resulting positive impact to the animal health industry.

Conclusions

Outcomes research is an essential multi-disciplinary approach in tackling many scientific challenges currently on-going. The increasing number of pets to care for, financial hardships associated with pet-ownership, food safety challenges, global food insecurity, threat of TADs, are some of the obstacles facing the animal health industry. While formally documented and utilized in human health for many years, outcomes research remains a relatively new discipline in the animal health industry. However, formal guidance and methodology resources in the context of the animal health industry are needed for newer methodologies such as long-term cost-effectiveness models and/or dynamic decision analytical models recently used in human healthcare research. Additional efforts to explore the use of RWD and RWE to supplement the product development licensure process, as practiced in human healthcare could be transformative in reducing the time to bring veterinary products to market. The fundamentals of outcomes research, outcome and value, are the crux of why this discipline is essential to the future successes of the animal health industry. Evaluating and considering value, in addition to assessing clinical or production outcomes of interest, is paramount to the success of any product, intervention, and/or service and what sets it apart from a competing product that may efficacious, but may not have proved as valuable to the stakeholder by meeting emotional, functional, societal, and/or life-changing needs. Moving forward, key areas with the most potential for impact by outcomes research is development and marketability of companion animal health products, and improvement of public perception through scientific communication efforts around production agriculture practices, safety of our global food supply, and increased trust in scientists. While the breadth and depth of outcomes research, including research approaches and methods utilized, key areas of application and overall impact have been briefly reviewed, it is clear the utility and unquantifiable value that this discipline contributes to animal and human

health worldwide. With an ever-growing population, limited resources, emerging and transboundary diseases, amidst a global pandemic, outcomes research has an opportune time to demonstrate its value to health worldwide.

Acknowledgements

We would like to acknowledge the College of Veterinary Medicine at Kansas State University.

Funding and support

There was no external funding provided for preparation of this manuscript. All authors state there were no conflicts of interest associated with the preparation and publication of this manuscript.

References

- 1. Jefford M, Stockler MR, Tattersall MHN. Outcomes research; what is it and why does it matter? *Intern Med J* 2003;33(3):110-118.
- 2. Sosnowski R, Kulpa M, Ziętaleqicz U, et al. Basic issues concerning health-related quality of life. *Cent European J Urol* 2017;70:206-211.
- Russo S, Jongerius C, Faccio F, et al. Understanding patients' preferences: A systematic review of psychological instruments used in patients' preference and decision studies. *Value Health* 2019;20:491-501.
- 4. Vanness DJ, Lomas J, Ahn H. A health opportunity cost threshold for cost-effectiveness analysis in the United States. *Ann Intern Med* 2021;174:25-32.
- 5. Clancy CM and Eisenberg JM. Outcomes research: measuring the end results of health care. *Science* 1998;282(5387):245-246.
- 6. Animal Health Institute, The Animal Health Industry. Available at: https://ahi.org/theanimal-health-industry/ Accessed September 28, 2021.
- 7. Cernicchiaro N, Oliveira ARS, Hanthorn C, et al. Outcomes research: relevance and potential impacts for veterinary medicine. *J Am Vet Med Assoc* 2021;Accepted.
- 8. Almquist E, Senior J, Bloch N. The elements of value. *Harv Bus Rev* September 2016.
- 9. Valencia DMA, Liebstein ML, Thompson PAR, et al. A randomized trial comparing effects of respiratory disease metaphylaxis with gamithromycin or ceftiofur crystalline

free acid on the health, performance, and economic return of auction market-derived stocker calves backgrounded on Missouri pastures. *Bov Pract* 2019;53(1):10-17.

- 10. Hanford R, Linder DE. Impact of obesity on quality of life and owner's perception of weight loss programs in cats. *Vet Sci* 2021;8(2):32.
- Henriques J, Felisberto R, Constantino-Casas F, et al. Peripheral blood cell ratios as prognostic factors in canine diffuse large B-cell lymphoma treated with CHOP protocol. *Vet Comp Oncol* 2021;19:242-252.
- Liu T, Li C, Zhong H, et al. Dietary medium-chain α-monoglycerides increase BW, feed intake, and carcass yield in broilers with muscle composition alteration. *Poultr Sci* 2021;100:186-195.
- Schwarz T, Małopolska M, Nowicki J, et al. Effects of individual versus group housing system during the weaning-to-estrus interval on reproductive performance of sows. *Animal* 2021;15(2):100122.
- 14. Garcia M, Montgomery SR, Moisá SJ, et al. Effects of milk feeding strategies on shortand long-term productivity of Holstein heifers. *J Dairy Sci* 2021;104:4303-4316.
- Chiummo R, Petersen I, Plehn C, et al. Efficacy of orally and topically administered fluralaner (Bravector®) for treatment of client-owned dogs with sarcoptic mange under field conditions. *Parasit Vectors* 2020;13:524.
- Dewsbury DMA, DeDonder DK, Rezac DJ, et al. A complete cross-over design evaluating canine acceptance of Carprieve® and Rimadyl® carprofen chewable tablets in healthy dogs. *BMC Vet Res* 2019;15:394.
- 17. Francis JM, Thompson-Witrick KA, Perry EB. Palatability of horse treats: comparing the preferences of horses and humans. *J Equine Vet Sci* 2021;99:103357.
- The Zoetis Foundation. Available at: https://www.zoetis.com/sustainability/communities/zoetis-foundation/index.aspx. Accessed September 24, 2021.
- 19. Elanco's Healthy Purpose[™]. Available at: https://www.elanco.com/enus/sustainability/healthy-purpose . Accessed September 24, 2021.
- MerckHelps[™] Frequently Asked Questions. Available at: https://www.merckhelps.com/faq.aspx . Accessed September 24, 2021.

- 21. White GA, Ward L, Pink C, et al. "Who's been a good dog?" –Owner perceptions and motivations for treat giving. *Prev Vet Med* 2016;132:14-19.
- Knight A, Satchell L. Vegan versus meat-based pet foods: Owner-reported palatability behaviours and implications for canine and feline welfare. *PLoS One* 2021;16(6):e0253292.
- 23. Becskei C, Willesen JL, Schnyder M, et al. Field safety and efficacy of an orally administered combination of sarolander, moxidectin and pyrantel (Simparica Trio® for the prevention of angiostrongylosis in dogs presented as veterinary patients. *Parasit Vectors* 2020;13:385.
- 24. Cull CA, Paddock ZD, Nagaraja TG, et al. Efficacy of a vaccine and a direct-fed microbial against fecal shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157 in a randomized pen-level field trial of commercial feedlot cattle. *Vaccine* 2012;30:6210-6215.
- 25. Dewsbury DMA, Cernicchiaro N, Depenbusch B, et al. Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing *Lactobacillus acidophilus* and *Lactobacillus casei* in reducing fecal shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in commercial feedlot cattle. *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 2021;18(1)16-23.
- Younts-Dahl SM, Osborn GD, Galyean ML et al. Reduction of *Escherichia coli* O157 in finishing beef cattle by various doses of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* in Direct-Fed Microbials. *J Food Prot* 2005;68(1)6-10.
- Dohoo I, Martin W, Stryhn H. Veterinary Epidemiologic Research, 2nd edition. 2009.
 Charlottetown: AVC.
- 28. LaFollette MR, Riley MC, Cloutier S, et al. Laboratory animal welfare meets human welfare: A cross-sectional study of professional quality of life, including compassion fatigue in laboratory animal personnel. *Front Vet Sci* 2020;7:114.
- 29. Griffiths BE, Mahen PJ, Hall R, et al. A prospective cohort study on the development of claw horn disruption lesions in dairy cattle; furthering our understanding of the role of the digital cushion. *Front Vet Sci* 2020;7:440.
- 30. Davis AZ, Jaffe DA, Honadel TE, et al. Prevalence of *Bartonella* sp. in United States military working dogs with infectious endocarditis: a retrospective case-control study. J Vet Cardiol 2020;27:1-9.

- Sargeant JM, O'Connor AM. Scoping reviews, systematic reviews, and meta-analysis: Applications in veterinary medicine. *Front Vet Sci* 2020;7:11.
- 32. Brown VR, Miller RS, McKee SC et al. Risks of introduction and economic consequences associated with African swine fever, classical swine fever and foot-and-mouth disease: A review of the literature. *Transbound Emerg Dis* 2020;00:1-56.
- 33. Wisener LV, Sargeant JM, O'Sullivan TL, et al. Non-antibiotic approaches for disease prevention and control in nursery pigs: A scoping review. *Front Vet Sci* 2021;8:620347.
- 34. Ekong PE, Sanderson MW, Cernicchiaro N. Prevalence and concentration of *Escherichia coli* O157 in different seasons and cattle types processed in North America: A systematic review and meta-analysis of published research. *Prev Vet Med* 2015;121:74-85.
- 35. Xu J, Ma XP, Bai L, et al. A systematic review of etiology, epidemiology, clinical manifestations, image findings, and medication of 2019 Corona Virus Disease-19 in Wuhan, China. *Medicine (Baltimore)* 2020;99(42):e22688.
- Alabousi M, Zha N, Salameh JP, et al. Digital breast tomosynthesis for breast cancer detection: a diagnostic test accuracy systematic review and meta-analysis. *European Radiol* 2020;30:2058-2071.
- Wisener LV, Sargeant JM, O'Connor AM, et al. The use of direct-fed microbials to reduce shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157 in beef cattle: a systematic review and metaanalysis. *Zoonoses Public Health* 2015;62(2):75-89.
- 38. European Food Safety Authority (EFSA). Application of systematic review methodology to food and feed safety assessments to support decision making. *EFSA J* 2010;8:1637.
- 39. Sargeant JM, O'Connor AM. Introduction to systematic reviews in animal agriculture and veterinary medicine. *Zoonoses Public Health* 2014;61(suppl 1):3-9.
- 40. Winder CB, Sargeant JM, Hu D, et al. Comparative efficacy of teat sealants given prepartum for prevention of intramammary infections and clinical mastitis: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Anim Health Res Rev* 2019;20:182-198.
- 41. Top 10 HEOR Trends. Available at: https://www.ispor.org/heor-resources/aboutheor/top-10-heor-trends. Accessed September 25, 2021.
- 42. Clarke RL. Price transparency: building community trust. *Front Health Serv Manage* 2007;23:3-12.

- Brown CR, Garrett LD, Gilles WK, et al. Spectrum of care: more than treatment options.
 J Am Vet Med Assoc 2021;259(7):712-717.
- 44. Widmar NO, Bir C, Slipchenko N, Wolf C, et al. Online procurement of pet supplies and willingness to pay for veterinary telemedicine. *Prev Vet Med* 2020;181:105073.
- 45. Tripoli M, Schmidhuber J. Optimising traceability in trade for live animals and animal products with digital technologies. *Rev Sci Tech* 2020;39(1):235-244.
- 46. Nickell JS, Hutcheson JP, Renter DG, et al. Comparison of a traditional bovine respiratory disease control regimen with a target program based upon individualized risk predictions generated by the Whisper On Arrival technology. *Transl Anim Sci* 2021;5:1-13.
- 47. United States Food and Drug Administration. Real-World Evidence. Available at: https://www.fda.gov/science-research/science-and-research-special-topics/real-worldevidence. Accessed September 28, 2021.
- 48. Monrad JT, Sandbrink JB, Cherian NG. Promoting versatile vaccine development for emerging pandemics. *NPJ Vaccines* 2021;6:26.
- 49. Beaulieu-Jones BK, Finlayson SG, Yuan W, et al. Examining the use of Real-World Evidence in the regulatory process. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* 2020;107(4):843-852.
- 50. Access to Veterinary Care Coalition. Access to veterinary care: barriers, current practices, and public policy. Available at: https://www.maddiesfund.org/access-to-veterinary-care-barriers-best-practices-and-public-policy.htm Accessed September 24, 2021.
- 51. Lowry KP, Trentham-Dietz A, Schechter CB, et al. Long-term outcomes and costeffectiveness of breast cancer screening with digital break tomosynthesis in the United States. J Natl Cancer Inst 2020;112(6):djz184.
- Bleichrodt H, Quiggin J. Life-cycle preferences over consumption and health: when is cost-effectiveness analysis equivalent to cost-benefit analysis? *Health Econ* 1999;18(6):681-708.
- 53. Petrou S. Economic evaluation using decision analytical modelling: design, conduct, analysis, and reporting. *BMJ* 2011;342:d1766.

- Qu S, Zhang S, Krauth C, et al. A systematic review of decision analytic modeling techniques for the economic evaluation of dental caries interventions. *PLoS One* 2019;14(5):e0216921.
- 55. van Oostrum I, Ouwens M, Remiro-Azócar A, et al. Comparison of parametric survival extrapolation approaches incorporating general population mortality for adequate health technology assessment of new oncology drugs. *Value Health* 2021;24(9):1294-1301.
- 56. Behravesh CB. Center for Disease Control and Prevention, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services. One Health—A comprehensive approach to preventing disease, saving lives. Available at: https://blogs.cdc.gov/global/2020/11/02/one-health-acomprehensive-approach-to-preventing-disease-saving-lives/. Accessed August 31, 2021.
- 57. Bradley OC. What is comparative medicine? *Proc R Soc Med* 1927;21(1):129-134.
- Colby LA, Quenee LE, Zitzow LA. Considerations for infectious disease research studies using animals. *Comp Med* 2017;67(3):222-231.
- 59. Mobasheri A. Comparative medicine in the twenty-first century: where are we now and where do we go from here? *Front Vet Sci* 2015;2:2.
- 60. Avery AC. The genetic and molecular basis for canine models of human leukemia and lymphoma. *Front Oncol* 2020;10:23.
- 61. Gurda BL, Bradbury AM, Vite CH. Canine and feline models of human genetic diseases and their contributions to advancing clinical therapies. *Yale J Biol Med* 2017;90:417-431.
- 62. Gerdts V, Littel-van den Hurk S, Griebel PJ, et al. Use of animal models in the development of human vaccines. *Future Microbiol* 2007;2:667–675.
- 63. Lelovas PP, Kostomitsopoulos NG, Xanthos TT. A comparative anatomic and physiologic overview of the porcine heart. *J Am Assoc Lab Anim Sci* 2014;53(5):432-438.
- 64. Nielsen KL, Hartvigsen ML, Hedemann MS, et al. Similar metabolic responses in pigs and humans to breads with different contents and compositions of dietary fibers: a metabolomics study. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2014;99:941-949.
- 65. Spurlock ME, Gabler NK. The development of porcine models of obesity and the metabolic syndrome. *J Nutr* 2008;138:397-402.
- 66. Litten-Brown JC, Corson AM, Clarke L. Porcine models for the metabolic syndrome, digestive and bone disorders: a general overview. *Animal* 2010;4:899-920.

- 67. Overgaauw PAM, Vinke CM, van Hagen MAE, et al. A One Health perspective on the human-companion animal relationship with emphasis on zoonotic aspects. *Int J Environ Res Public Health* 2020;17:3789.
- American Pet Products Association (APPA). Pet Industry market size, trends &ownership statistics. Available at: https://www.americanpetproducts.org/press_industrytrends.asp. Accessed September 4, 2021.
- 69. American Veterinary Medical Association. US pet ownership and demographic sourcebook. Schaumburg, Ill: Am Vet Med Assoc, 2017-2018.
- 70. Dalton KR, Rock C, Carroll KC, et al. One Health in hospitals: how understanding the dynamics of people, animals, and the hospital built-environment can be used to better inform interventions for antimicrobial-resistant gram-positive infections. *Antimicrob Resist Infect Control* 2020;9:78.
- 71. Yoo HS, Yoo D. COVID-19 and veterinarians for one health, zoonotic- and reversezoonotic transmissions. *J Vet Sci* 2020;21(3):e51.
- 72. Bussolari C, Currin-McCulloch J, Packman W, et al. "I couldn't have asked for a better quarantine partner!": Experiences with companion dogs during Covid-19". *Animals* 2021;11L330.
- 73. Garcia SN, Osburn BI, Jay-Russell MT. One Health for food safety, food security, and sustainable food production. *Front Sustain Food Syst* 2020;4:1.
- 74. Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. Climate Effects on Health. Diseases carried by vectors. Available at: https://www.cdc.gov/climateandhealth/effects/vectors.htm. Accessed September 4, 2021.
- 75. Day MJ. One health: the importance of companion animal vector-borne diseases. *Parasit Vectors* 2011;4:49.
- 76. World Health Organization. Estimating the burden of foodborne diseases. Available at: https://www.who.int/activities/estimating-the-burden-of-foodborne-diseases . Accessed September 28, 2021.
- 77. Jay MT, Cooley M, Carychao D, et al. *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in feral swine near spinach fields and cattle, central California coast. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2007;13:1908-1911.

- Laidler MR, Tourdjman M, Buser GL, et al. *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 infections associated with consumption of locally grown strawberries contaminated by deer. *Clin Infect Dis* 2013;57:1129-1134.
- 79. Ferens WA, Hovde CJ. *Escherichia coli* O157:H7: Animal reservoir and sources of human infection. *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 2011;8(4):465-487.
- 80. Tseng M, Fratamico PM, Manning SD, et al. Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in swine: the public health perspective. *Anim Health Res Rev* 2014;15(1):63-75.
- Painter JA, Hoekstra RM, Ayers T, et al. Attribution of foodborne illnesses, hospitalizations, and deaths to food commodities by using outbreak data, United States, 1998-2008. *Emerg Infect Dis* 2013;19:407-415.
- 82. Gilbert W, Thomas LF, Coyne L, et al. Review: Mitigating the risks posed by intensification in livestock production: the examples of antimicrobial resistance and zoonoses. *Animal* 2021;15(2):100123.
- 83. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO). Transboundary Animal Diseases (TADs). African Swine Fever (ASF) Available at: http://www.fao.org/ag/againfo/programmes/en/empres/ASF/index.html. Accessed August 31, 2021.
- 84. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO). Transboundary Animal Diseases (TADs). Global Foot-and-Mouth Disease (FMD) control. Available at: http://www.fao.org/ag/againfo/programmes/en/empres/disease_fmd.asp. Accessed August 31, 2021.
- 85. Hunter RP, Shryock TR, Cox BR, et al. Overview of the animal health drug development and registration process: an industry perspective. *Future Med Chem* 2011;3(7):881-886.
- 86. United States Department of Agriculture, Animal Health, Veterinary Biologics. Virus-Serum-Toxin Act 21 USC 151-159 et. seq. Available at: https://www.aphis.usda.gov/animal_health/vet_biologics/publications/vsta.pdf. Accessed September 3, 2021.
- Adams AP. Veterinary vaccines: regulations and impact on emerging infectious diseases.
 In: Milligan GN, Barrett ADT. *Vaccinology: An essential guide*. 1st ed. Chichester, West Sussex: John Wiley & Sons, Ltd, 2015;232-242.

- 88. Kogan LR, Accornero VH, Gelb E, et al. Community vete:rinary medicine programs: pet owners' perceptions and experiences. *Front Vet Sci* 2021;8:678595.
- 89. Williams A, Williams B, Hansen CR. The impact of pet health insurance on dog owners' spending for veterinary services. *Animals* 2020;10(7):1162.
- 90. Talamonti Z, Cassis C, Brambilla PG, et al. Preliminary study of pet owner adherence in behavior, cardiology, urology, and oncology fields. *Vet Med Int* 2015;2015:618216
- 91. Janke N, Coe JB, Bernardo TM, et al. Pet owners' and veterinarians' perceptions of information exchange and clinical decision-making in companion animal practice. *PLoS One* 2021;16(2):e0245632.
- 92. Lai N, Khosa DK, Jones-Bitton A et al. Pet owners' online information searches and the perceived effects on interactions and relationships with their veterinarians. *Veterinary Evidence* 2021;6(1):1-15.
- 93. Capper JL. Opportunities and challenges in animal protein industry sustainability: the battle between science and consumer perception. *Anim Front* 2020;10(4): 7-13.
- 94. Sterner KE. An invited perspective on the shortage of veterinarians in food supply veterinary medicine. *J Am Vet Med Assoc* 2006;229(1):30-32.
- 95. Prince JB, Andrus DM, Gwinner KP. Future demand, probable shortages, and strategies for creating a better future in food supply veterinary medicine. *J Am Vet Med Assoc* 2006;229(1):57-69.
- 96. Ruth TK, Rumble JN, Lamm AJ, et al. A model for understanding decision-making related to agriculture and natural resource science and technology. *J Agr Education* 2018:59(4):224-237.
- 97. Ruth TK, Rumble JN, Lamm AJ, et al. Are American's attitudes toward GM science really negative? An academic examination of attitudes and willingness to expose attitudes. *Sci Commun* 2019;41(1):113-131.

Chapter 2 - A randomized trial comparing effects of respiratory disease metaphylaxis with gamithromycin or ceftiofur crystalline free acid on the health, performance, and economic return of auction market-derived stocker calves backgrounded on Missouri pastures

Diana M. A. Valencia¹ MSc; Martin L. Liebstein² DVM, MSc; Peggy A. R. Thompson² DVM; David G. Renter¹, DVM, PhD

¹Center for Outcomes Research and Epidemiology and Department of Diagnostic Medicine / Pathobiology, College of Veterinary Medicine, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS 66506 ²Boehringer Ingelheim, Duluth, Georgia 30096

(Published in *The Bovine Practitioner*, 2019, 53:1)

Abstract

This study's objective was to compare the effects of metaphylaxis with gamithromycin (GAM) and ceftiofur crystalline free acid (CCFA) for controlling impacts of bovine respiratory disease (BRD) in naturally exposed auction market-derived stocker steers. Steers (n = 240; initial BW = 537.54 ± 60.61 lb) were randomly allocated to 16 pastures randomized to two treatment groups, GAM or CCFA. Data were analyzed using linear models with means (± standard error) reported. Following metaphylaxis, 16 steers (GAM, n = 3; CCFA, n = 13) required treatment for BRD. Mean BRD morbidity was significantly higher (P = 0.03) in the CCFA group (10.83 ± 2.84%) compared to the GAM group (2.50 ± 1.43%). Eight steers died or were removed from the 59-day trial due to non-BRD health reasons. Average daily gain in steers finishing the study was greater (P = 0.03) in GAM (2.90 ± 0.09 lb) versus CCFA (2.57 ± 0.09 lb) steers. Mean net return per head for steers finishing the study was greater ($P \le 0.01$) for GAM (\$22.34 ± 6.75) versus CCFA

 $(-\$6.67 \pm 6.75)$ steers. Overall, steers administered metaphylaxis with GAM had lower morbidity, increased weight gain, and increased net revenue, compared to those given CCFA.

Key Words: Bovine, BRD, ceftiofur crystalline free acid, gamithromycin, respiratory disease

Introduction

With estimated costs exceeding \$4 billion annually due to investments in prevention and treatment, as well as economic losses due to mortality and decreased productivity, bovine respiratory disease (BRD) is considered the most economically devastating disease facing the beef industry.¹² Although there are management strategies and products, both biological and pharmaceutical, to aid in the prevention and control of BRD, the beef industry structure in North America poses a challenge for overcoming BRD due to potential animal stresses and pathogen challenges.²³ The complex interaction of various bacterial and viral pathogens, as well as host, environmental, nutritional and management factors, creates inherent challenges for managing the BRD complex in a feeder cattle production environment.^{11, 17}

Diagnosis of BRD is often subjective and accuracy can vary among observers. In addition, cattle are effective at concealing signs of illness.¹⁷ For the common approach of using clinical observations for diagnosing BRD, White and Renter (2009) estimated diagnostic sensitivity and specificity to be 61.8% and 62.8%, respectively.²⁹ With these known shortcomings in BRD diagnosis and potential for high-risk of disease, metaphylaxis is an advantageous tool used to mitigate BRD in potentially high-risk populations. Metaphylaxis can decrease the potential for disease, and the subsequent severity and impacts, by treating the entire high-risk cohort at a single time point prior to the onset of illness (e.g., on-arrival to stocker or feedlot facility).^{14, 17}

Metaphylaxis has been demonstrated to be efficacious in reducing the impacts of BRD in feedlot cattle.^{1, 3, 16, 18, 19, 24} However, there are limited data comparing the impact of different antimicrobials administered metaphylactically in stocker calves.^{2, 21} The objective of this study was to compare the field efficacy of two antimicrobials, gamithromycin and ceftiofur crystalline free acid, administered for BRD metaphylaxis in naturally exposed, potentially high-risk, beef stocker calves backgrounded in pastures over a 59-day period. Protocol-defined primary outcomes of interest for comparisons among treatment groups included standard health and

performance measures, as well as mean financial return per head estimated using a partial budget approach.

Materials and methods

Study design and cattle population

The study was designed as a double-blinded, positive control, clinical efficacy trial using a balanced randomized design with pasture as the experimental unit. The number of pastures (and animals within pasture) was optimized to detect a 10% difference in first treatment BRD morbidity, assuming that positive control group morbidity would be 20%. The level of significance (type 1 error) was set at a more liberal value of $P \le 0.10$ due to limitations in the number of pastures available, and power was set at 80%. This study population was to represent a cohort of 450 to 650 lb (205 to 295 kg) auction market-derived beef stocker calves (steers) that were assumed to be at a high-risk of developing BRD. In October 2017, cross-bred beef steers were purchased from a livestock auction in southwest Missouri. The health histories of these steers were unknown. Steers were shipped in three truckloads to the research facility approximately 3.5 hours from the auction facility.

Processing and treatment allocation

Upon arrival to the facility all steers were commingled in holding pens for approximately 24 hours prior to processing. Prior to study enrollment and processing, purchased steers were observed for any abnormalities when unloading from the truck and again prior to processing; only calves with no observable clinical disease were enrolled. At processing, steers (n=240) received unique numbered tags in each ear and the following products (administered per label and dosed if applicable according to individual body weight): *Clostridium chauvoei-septicum-novyi-sordellii-perfringens Types C & D* bacterin-toxoid^a (2 ml) administered subcutaneously (SC) in right neck (front of shoulder); modified-live Bovine Rhinotracheitis-Virus Diarrhea-Parainfluenza 3-Respiratory Syncytial Virus Vaccine with *Mannheimia haemolytica* toxoid^b (2 ml) administered SC in left neck (front of shoulder); oxfendazole oral suspension^c (1 ml/110 lb (50 kg) body weight) administered orally via drench applicator; eprinomectin (5 mg/ml) pour on^d (1 ml/22 lb (10 kg) body weight) externally applied with pour on applicator; trenbolone acetate

(40 mg) and estradiol (8 mg) implant^e administered SC in the backside of the left ear using implant gun.

Immediately following the standard arrival processing protocol, steers were allocated and administered one of two antimicrobials given as metaphylaxis for BRD prior to leaving the chute: gamithromycin (GAM; 150 mg/ml)^f (2 ml/110 lb (50 kg) body weight) administered SC in left neck (front of shoulder), or ceftiofur crystalline free acid (CCFA; 200 mg/ml)^g (1.5 ml/100 lb (45.5 kg) body weight) administered SC in the middle third or base or posterior aspect of the right ear.

Prior to study initiation, pastures (n = 16; experimental unit) were allocated to treatment by randomly assigning the first pasture to a treatment group and systematically assigning every other pasture to an alternate treatment group until all 16 pastures were assigned a treatment group. When calves were enrolled, the first 15 steers through the chute were randomly allocated to one of the 16 pastures and, consequently, to their pre-assigned treatment group. The same allocation order was used for each subsequent group of 15 steers through the chute until all enrolled calves were allocated to a pasture. Therefore, 120 steers were randomized to eight pastures for each treatment group, and each pasture housed 15 steers. All random numbers were generated in Microsoft Excel using the RAND function. Following enrollment in the study (day 0), the only additional processing was to collect individual body weights on study days 30 and 59. In the event steers were removed from the study prematurely, weights were to be obtained prior to removal if possible.

Housing and feeding

Steers were housed in approximately 54 ft x 54 ft grass lots attached to the assigned study pasture for five days following processing and metaphylactic treatment to allow for ease of observation and to acclimate the calves. Beginning on study day 6, calves had access to approximately 20-acre pastures joined to each of the grass lots. Each study pasture was equipped with at least one feed bunk and one waterer. Calves had *ad libitum* access to mixed grass hay, water, and minerals throughout the trial; additionally, calves were supplemented once daily with a creep feed ration at approximately 1% of the total body weight per pasture. Approximately halfway through the trial (day 31), all pastures received 90.2 lb (41 kg) of a

grain ration daily for the remainder of the study to optimize feeding logistics at the facility. Steers were housed and maintained on pasture for the duration of the trial.

Animal health

Prior to study initiation, the Boehringer Ingelheim Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee approved the care and use of cattle in this study as defined by the protocol. Steers were observed for clinical symptoms associated with BRD by trained personnel, who were masked to treatment allocation, twice daily from allocation (day 0) to day 13 and then once daily from day 14 until completion of the study on day 59. The clinical assessment included observations of the following symptoms: 1) increased respiratory rate, 2) depression, 3) nasal or ocular discharge, 4) cough and gait abnormalities. Based on these observations, steers were assigned a clinical assessment score (CAS) using a modified DART scoring system as follows^{22,} ³⁰: 0 = no symptoms associated with BRD were present, 1 = mild presentation of one or two symptoms, 2 = mild presentation of more than two symptoms or severe presentation of one or two symptoms, 3 = severe presentation of more than two symptoms, 4 = very severe presentation of several symptoms.

The post-metaphylaxis interval (PMI), defined as the period of time between metaphylaxis and when calves were eligible for further treatment, was designated as eight days for both treatment groups. Steers were first treated with a single-dose of florfenicol (300 mg/ml)^h administered per label (6 ml/100 lb (45.5 kg)) SC in the neck if: 1) assigned a CAS of 1 or 2 and had a rectal temperature \geq 104°F, or 2) assigned a CAS of 3 or 4 regardless of rectal temperature. Following the PMI, steers assigned a CAS of 1 or 2 that had a rectal temperature of \leq 103.9°F were returned to their home pasture without BRD treatment. The post-treatment interval for florfenicol^h was designated as four days. However, if after two days following treatment with florfenicol^h, a steer was assigned a severity score 3 or 4 then it could be administered a second BRD treatment. The second BRD treatment was a single-dose of enrofloxacin (100 mg/ml)^j administered SC and dosed per label (1.1 to 2.3 ml/100 lb (45.5 kg) body weight). If calves did not respond after treatment with enrofloxacin^j they were to be pulled for further evaluation of respiratory disease and removed from the study if deemed chronic or unable to perform. Calves that exhibited illness with clinical signs not consistent with BRD were to be evaluated and treated appropriately by the attending veterinarian. The attending veterinarian was masked to treatment group and thus granted clinical discretion in all instances to deliver appropriate care.

Measurements and calculations

The performance and clinical outcome variables of interest were average daily body weight gain (ADG), and BRD treatment morbidity, treatment success, mortality, and case fatality. All analyses were conducted at the pasture-level. The outcome variables were calculated (for each pasture) using the following general formulas:

ADG (deads-out)	=	<u>mean cattle weight at end – mean initial total cattle weight</u>		
		# days on trial		
ADG (deads-in)	=	total cattle weight at end – initial total cattle weight		
		# head days on trial		
BRD morbidity	=	# calves treated for BRD during trial period		
		# calves allocated to pasture		
Treatment success	=	# BRD treated calves that were not retreated, BRD dead or chronic		
		# calves treated for BRD during the trial period		
BRD mortality	=	# calves dead from BRD during trial period		
		# calves allocated to pasture		
Overall mortality	=	<u># calves dead regardless of cause</u>		
		# calves allocated to pasture		
Case fatality	=	# calves treated for BRD that died of BRD		
		# calves treated for BRD		

Economic assessment

The study protocol called for a comprehensive partial budget analysis, where standardized prices were used for all costs and revenues, and a corresponding net revenue was calculated for each pasture (experimental unit). Labor that was applied equally to all pasture groups, facilities, equipment, and other fixed costs were not included. A standardized purchase price for all study cattle (n = 240) of \$161.08 per hundred-weight (\$/cwt) was used, based on an average of USDA Agriculture Marketing Service (AMS) reports for 500-550 lb, medium to large frame steers sold in Missouri between September 15th and October 15th 2017.²⁵ Product costs were estimated from

an online distributer²⁸ for the following processing supplies and products: numbered ear tags, Clostridium chauvoei-septicum-novyi-sordellii-perfringens Types C & D bacterin-toxoid^a, modified-live Bovine Rhinotracheitis-Virus Diarrhea-Parainfluenza 3-Respiratory Syncytial Virus Vaccine with Mannheimia haemolytica toxoid^b, oxfendazole oral suspension^c, eprinomectin pour-on^d, trenbolone acetate and estradiol implant^e, gamithromycin^f (GAM), ceftiofur^g (CCFA), florfenicol^h, and enrofloxacin^j. Additional standardized input costs included: a chute processing charge including product-deliver equipment and consumables such as needles, syringes, and implant guns (\$2.00/head), grain cost (\$219.65/ton; Twillman Feed Service), hay (\$96.00/ton)²⁷ and mineral supplementation (\$28.00/50 lb)ⁱ, pasture lease costs $(\$10.50/head/month)^{15}$, pull and temperature charge for animals identified as sick (\$3.00/head), and a mortality disposal fee (\$25.00). The value for individual animals that were removed prior to the study end for illness or lameness were assumed to be valued based on an average discount of 30% of the standardized purchase price.⁴ A standardized sale price for cattle finishing the study of \$140.86/cwt was an average price from USDA AMS reports for 650-700 lb, medium to large frame steers sold in Missouri between November 15th and December 15th 2017.²⁶ Associated total costs and revenues per pasture were calculated using the standardized prices indicated above, multiplied by pasture-level study measurements including weight and/or number of head per pasture, and then a total net return per pasture was expressed on a per-head enrolled basis (deads-in). In addition, a similar analysis, utilizing the same cost and revenue values, was performed with a dataset that excluded cattle that died or were removed during the study period (deads-out) since all deaths and removals were attributed to non-BRD causes. Net return values, on a per-head basis, for each pasture were used for statistical analysis as described below.

Statistical analysis

General and generalized linear models were used for all analyses. Data were coded so the data analyst (DR) was blinded during analysis. Data were formatted for pasture-level analyses. Models were fitted using binomial (e.g. health events) or normal (e.g. body weight, net return) distributions, maximum likelihood estimation, complimentary-log-log link, Kenward-Roger degrees of freedom and Newton-Raphson and Ridging optimization procedures (Proc GLIMMIX SAS 9.3). Fixed effects included the treatment structure. Treatment group means and standard

errors of the means (back-transformed to the original scale for generalized models) are reported. Per protocol, treatment effects were considered significant when *P* values were ≤ 0.10 .

Results

Two hundred-forty steers, body weights ranging between 389.4 and 717.2 lb (177.0 to 326.0 kg) at allocation, were randomly allocated to 16 total pastures. Average cattle body weight at allocation, per pasture, was 537.5 lb (244.5 kg) and ranged from 504.5 to 572.1 lb (229.3 to 260.1 kg). At allocation, there was no evidence that treatment groups differed significantly with respect to day 0 body weight (Table 2-1). Means and standard errors of the means by treatment group are reported in Table 2-1 for allocation and performance variables.

Most of the allocated steers finished the 59-day study period (232 of 240 allocated); eight died or were removed from the trial prematurely due to health reasons (GAM, n=4; CCFA, n=4). The two mortalities, both in the GAM group, were attributed to non-BRD causes. One steer, found dead on study day 8, had a history of lameness and persistent diarrhea, and gross necropsy diagnosis was enterotoxemia. The other death occurred while the animal was being moved from pasture for evaluation and treatment. The diagnosis at necropsy was central nervous system disorder or cardiac failure; lung tissues were sent to the University of Missouri, Veterinary Medical Diagnostic Laboratory where culture and PCR results were found to be negative for all major bacterial (Pasteurella spp., Mannheimia haemolytica, Histophilus somni) and viral (Parainfluenza Type-3 Virus, Bovine Respiratory Syncytial Virus, Bovine Viral Diarrhea Virus, and Infectious Bovine Rhinotracheitis) BRD pathogens, respectively. Of the six steers removed (GAM, n=2; CCFA, n=4) from the study: four were due to lameness and two were due to persistent diarrhea. One steer, removed on day 14 for persistent diarrhea, depression, and anorexia, was sent to the University of Missouri Veterinary Medical Diagnostic Laboratory, euthanized and necropsied; post-mortem diagnosis was Bovine Viral Diarrhea (BVD) confirmed by PCR. Diagnostics were not performed on any other animals.

On study day 30, weights were collected from 234 calves (GAM, n=116; CCFA, n=118). The day 30 body weights for GAM and CCFA treatment groups were 632.07 lb (287.30 kg) and 612.02 lb (278.19 kg), respectively (P = 0.20). Including all steers on trial, from study days 0 to 30, ADG was 2.46 lb (1.12 kg) and 2.17 lb (0.99 kg), for the GAM and CCFA groups, respectively (P = 0.41). However, in steers that finished the study, excluding non-BRD removals

and deaths, from study days 0 to 30, ADG was 3.14 lb (1.43 kg) and 2.49 lb (1.13 kg), for the GAM and CCFA groups, respectively (P = 0.04). The final body weights (day 59) obtained included 232 calves (GAM, n=116; CCFA, n=116) and were 708.79 lb (322.18 kg) and 689.39 lb (313.35 kg) for the GAM and CCFA groups, respectively (P = 0.18). From study days 0 to 59, including all steers enrolled to the study, ADG was 2.55 lb (1.16 kg) and 2.23 lb (1.01 kg) for the GAM and CCFA groups, respectively (P = 0.11). Excluding removals and deaths due to non-BRD illness, the GAM group significantly outgained the CCFA groups respectively (P = 0.03). Body weight means did not vary significantly between treatment groups on days 0, 30, and 59 (Table 2-1).

Treatment group means for health and economic outcome variables are reported in Table 2-2. Sixteen total steers (GAM, n=3; CCFA, n=13) were given an initial treatment (florfenicol^h) for BRD; no BRD treatments were given after day 28 of the trial. The three steers in the GAM group received CAS of 1 (n=1) or 2 (n=2), and the 13 steers in the CCFA group received a CAS of 1 (n=5) or 2 (n=8); no calves received as CAS of 3 or 4. However, six febrile steers with clinical signs of respiratory disease were treated within the PMI period (3 each on study days 5 and 6) based on the clinical discretion of the masked veterinarian (GAM, n=1; CCFA, n=5). In steers treated for BRD, rectal temperatures for the GAM and CCFA groups ranged from 104.3 to 104.5°F, and 104.1 to 107.1°F, respectively. First treatment (BRD) morbidity was significantly different among groups with the mean for the CCFA group approximately 4-fold higher than the mean for the GAM group (Table 2-2). All calves treated for BRD recovered after the initial treatment; therefore, no calves were treated twice for BRD during the trial period, and treatment success and case fatality were numerically equal for both groups.

Overall mean net return per head, including removals and deaths unrelated to BRD, for steers in the GAM ($\$2.07 \pm 6.83$) and CCFA (- $\$15.70 \pm 6.83$) groups were significantly different (P = 0.09). Mean net return per head for steers that finished the study (excluding deaths and removals due to non-BRD reasons) was significantly higher ($P \le 0.01$) for GAM ($\$22.34 \pm 6.75$) versus CCFA (- $\$6.67 \pm 6.75$) steers (Table 2-2).

Discussion

Results from this randomized trial of auction market-derived feeder steers backgrounded on pasture demonstrated differences in health, performance and economic outcomes between steers given metaphylaxis with gamithromycin and ceftiofur crystalline free acid for the control of BRD. Overall, BRD clinical morbidity was lower than expected, and the relatively few cattle that died or were removed were all attributed to non-BRD causes. Although BRD incidence following metaphylaxis was relatively low, it was significantly lower for the GAM steers compared to steers administered CCFA. Despite relatively low clinical morbidity, ADG in steers that finished the study was significantly greater for the GAM steers than those given CCFA; perhaps reflecting impacts of metaphylaxis on subclinical disease. The net economic return per head allocated to the study, which captures costs due to both health and performance, was greater for cattle given GAM versus those given CCFA, whether calculated on a "deads-in" or "deads-out" basis.

Relatively few cattle were observed with clinical BRD in this study, despite selecting a study population that was deemed to be high-risk for BRD and appropriate for receiving metaphylaxis upon arrival to a stocker facility. Ives and Richeson (2015) defined high-risk calves as: light-weight, recently weaned, highly commingled or of auction market origin, subjected to long transport time, and have an unknown health history.¹⁴ The population of 240 mixed-breed beef steers for this study: ranged in body weight from 389.4 to 717.2 lb (177.0 to 326.0 kg), were commingled, were purchased from a livestock auction in southwest Missouri, were transported approximately 3.5 hours to the study facility, and had unknown health histories. While these study animals had known risk factors of BRD, the observed BRD morbidity and mortality following metaphylaxis were lower than expected. One of the health management challenges in this type of feeder cattle population is the uncertainty and variability in observed versus predicted BRD risks, which results in metaphylaxis often being an effective risk management tool.^{14, 17} It is plausible that the relatively low BRD morbidity observed in this study could be due to decreased stressors or between-animal contact rates in pasture cattle compared to more intensively reared cattle in feedlot environments.^{9, 17} It is also worth noting that both of these two antimicrobials, GAM and CCFA, may have been efficacious in reducing BRD, but in this study, that cannot be determined without a negative control group for comparison.

In this trial, sixteen steers were treated for BRD within the first 28 days following metaphylaxis, which is consistent with Buhman et al. (2000) who reported that approximately 91% of calves with BRD were diagnosed within the first 27 days after arrival.⁷ Health and performance outcomes in this study were observed over a 59-day study period, which is reflective of common backgrounding periods in the industry, and beyond the time-frame when most cases of BRD occur.¹⁰ The protocol-defined PMI for this trial was eight days, which would have inherently skewed the time distribution of initial BRD treatments and potentially impacted measures of severity or first treatment success. There were six febrile steers with clinical signs of BRD that were treated within the PMI at the clinical discretion of the attending veterinarian. The impact of those treatments relative to PMI and the distribution and severity of clinical disease within the population is unknown; however, by effectively masking the clinician to metaphylaxis groups, there would be no bias as to comparisons of observed outcomes between treatment groups.

There are relatively limited published data regarding effects of metaphylaxis for BRD in stocker cattle.^{2, 21} However, metaphylaxis with GAM has been shown to reduce BRD morbidity in feedlot cattle, as compared to untreated animals or animals receiving other antimicrobials including oxytetracycline, tulathromycin, tilmicosin and CCFA.^{2, 3, 16, 18, 19} Metaphylaxis with ceftiofur crystalline free acid in feedlot and stocker cattle has been compared to tilmicosin but there have been conflicting results in terms of relative efficacy.^{5, 21} In a recent meta-analysis, the estimated odds of BRD morbidity were lower for GAM than CCFA metaphylaxis (odds ratio = 0.73, 95% credibility interval (0.29-1.55)) from day 1 to day 60; however, there was only one direct comparison between GAM and CCFA.¹ Amrine et al. (2014), directly compared GAM and CCFA in a study population comprised of both feedlot and stocker calves in multiple sites located in Missouri and Oklahoma.² Although that direct comparison of GAM and CCFA included a mixed population of calves in both feedlot and stocker production systems, the overall results observed in that study were consistent with what was observed in the present study.² They reported that calves administered metaphylaxis with GAM gained significantly more weight and resulted in fewer animals pulled for treatment than calves receiving CCFA for metaphylaxis.² In the study reported here, the significant difference in ADG for steers finishing the study was relatively substantial given the relatively low clinical burden of BRD in this study population.

To the authors' knowledge this is the first reported partial budget analysis directly comparing economic impacts of GAM and CCFA metaphylaxis. The partial budget approach for the economic analysis was defined *a priori* in the protocol, but given the lack of previously published data it was unknown whether a difference between the groups would be observed. However, given the observed differences in clinical morbidity, and weight gains in particular, it is perhaps not unexpected that economic differences were demonstrated. It has been well-established that BRD impacts performance and subsequently net returns in feedlot cattle.^{6, 8, 13, 20} However, performance data relating to metaphylaxis for BRD in a stocker system are relatively sparse.² The economic differences observed in this study were relatively substantial and statistically significant, whether calculated on a deads-in or deads-out basis, and even though the magnitude of the estimated returns differed among the two approaches (as expected), both were consistent in that mean differences favored the group receiving GAM metaphylaxis.

Conclusions

This randomized trial was unique in that it directly compared health, performance, and economic impacts of metaphylaxis with gamithromycin and ceftiofur crystalline free acid for control of BRD in auction market-derived stocker calves backgrounded for approximately two months on pasture. Even with relatively low overall BRD morbidity, GAM was more effective than CCFA at reducing clinical morbidity. In addition, after excluding the few steers that died or were removed due to non-BRD reasons, steers receiving metaphylaxis with GAM significantly outperformed CCFA steers with respect to ADG over the entire study period. There was no evidence of significant differences in other health outcomes, but across the whole study population there were no deaths or removals attributed BRD and all steers with clinical BRD recovered after first treatment. The overall estimated net economic return per head was better for steers given GAM compared to CCFA whether removals and deaths unrelated to BRD were included in the analysis or not. Overall, steers in this study that were administered metaphylaxis with GAM had improved health, weight gain, and economic return as compared to those administered CCFA.

Item	GAM [†]	CCFA [†]	P value
Day 0 Weight, lb	537.90 (7.08)	537.19 (7.08)	0.94
Day 30 Weight [‡] , lb	632.07 (10.57)	612.02 (10.57)	0.20
Day 59 Weight [‡] , lb	708.79 (9.83)	689.39 (9.83)	0.18
ADG Day 0-30, lb, (deads-out ^{\neq})	3.14 (0.20)	2.49 (0.20)	0.04
ADG Day 0-59, lb, (deads-out ^{\neq})	2.90 (0.09)	2.57 (0.09)	0.03
ADG Day 0-30, lb, (deads-in ^{\pm})	2.46 (0.24)	2.17 (0.24)	0.41
ADG Day 0-59, lb, (deads-in ^{\pm})	2.55 (0.13)	2.23 (0.13)	0.11

 Table 2-1. Average daily gain of high-risk steers treated with gamithromycin or ceftiofur crystalline free acid for prevention of bovine respiratory disease.

Sixteen pastures were randomly allocated to GAM (n = 8) and CCFA (n = 8). Two-hundred forty steers were randomized to treatment (GAM, n = 120; CCFA, n = 120), yielding 15 steers per pasture.

[†]GAM = Gamithromycin (Zactran[®]), CCFA = Ceftiofur crystalline free acid (Excede[®])

[‡]Includes only the calves that were available for weight measures on days 30 and 59 (removals and dead cattle excluded)

[≠]Includes only the weights of calves that finished the study, excluding deaths and removals due to non-BRD reasons

[±]Includes all calves available for weight measures including deaths and removals due to non-BRD reasons

Item	\mathbf{GAM}^\dagger	CCFA [†]	P value
First BRD treatment morbidity [‡] , %	2.50 (1.43)	10.83 (2.84)	0.03
Second BRD treatment morbidity, %	0	0	-
First treatment success, %	100	100	-
BRD death loss, %	0	0	-
BRD case fatality, %	0	0	-
Overall death loss [≠] , %	1.67 (1.17)	0 (0)	0.97
Non-BRD removals [±] , %	1.67 (1.17)	3.33 (1.64)	0.43
Net return ^γ (deads-out≉), \$	22.34 (6.75)	-6.67 (6.75)	0.01
Net return ^{γ} (deads-in [*]), \$	2.07 (6.83)	-15.70 (6.83)	0.09

Table 2-2. Health and economic outcome variables of gamithromycin or ceftiofur crystalline free acid metaphylaxis treatment of high-risk stocker steers.

[†]GAM = Gamithromycin (Zactran[®]), CCFA = Ceftiofur crystalline free acid (Excede[®])

[‡]Calves treated with florfenicol (Nuflor[®])

^{\neq}Died of causes other than BRD (total = 2); 1 due to enterotoxemia, 1 due to central nervous system disorder or cardiac failure

^{\pm}Removed for causes other than BRD (total = 6); 4 due to lameness, 2 due to persistent diarrhea.

 $^{\gamma}$ Net return was estimated for each pasture using standardized prices for all costs and revenues, fixed costs were not included.

*Includes net return only for the calves that finished the study, excluding deaths and removals due to non-BRD reasons

^{*}Includes net return on all calves on trial including deaths and removals due to non-BRD reasons

Pharmaceuticals and manufacturers

^aAlpha-7[®], Boehringer Ingelheim, St. Joseph, MO
^bPYRAMID[®] 5 + Presponse[®] SQ, Boehringer Ingelheim, St. Joseph, MO
^cSynanthic[®] Suspension 22.5% Bovine Dewormer, Boehringer Ingelheim, St. Joseph, MO
^dIvomec[®] Eprinex[®] Pour-On, Boehringer Ingelheim, Duluth, GA
^eRevalor[®]-G, Merck, Madison, NJ
^fZactran[®], Boehringer Ingelheim, Duluth, GA
^gExcede[®], Zoetis, Kalamazoo, MI
^hNuflor[®], Merck, Madison, NJ
ⁱAMPT-A 54229TM, ADM Animal Nutrition, Quincy, IL
^jBaytril[®] 100, Bayer, Shawnee, KS

Declaration of conflicting interests

The author(s) declared the following potential conflicts of interest with respect to the research, authorship, and/or publication of this article: Drs. M. Liebstein and P. Thompson are employees of Boehringer Ingelheim[®]. Dr. D. Renter has had previous research or consulting paid by both Boehringer Ingelheim[®] and Zoetis[®]

Funding

This study was funded by Boehringer Ingelheim[®].

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the following individuals for their contributions to this research: Doug Ensley, D.L. Step, Jonatan Bader, Roxanne Gelven, Paul Dorr, Tim Underwood, Derrick Davidson, Grady Bartley, Courtney Williman, and Jeri Rippeto.

References

 Abell KM, Theurer ME, Larson RL, White BJ, Apley M. A mixed treatment comparison meta-analysis of metaphylaxis treatments for bovine respiratory disease in beef cattle. J Anim Sci 2017;95:626-635.

- Amrine D, White BJ, Goehl D, Sweiger SH, Nosky B, Tessman RK. Comparison of metaphylactic treatments of Zactran® (gamithromycin) vs. Excede® (ceftiofur crystalline free acid) in high risk, stocker calves. *Intern J Appl Res Vet Med* 2014;12(3):221-228.
- Baggott D, Casartelli A, Fraisse F, Manavella C, Marteau R, Rehbein S, Wiedemann M, Yoon S. Demonstration of the metaphylactic use of gamithromycin against bacterial pathogens associated with bovine respiratory disease in a multicenter farm trial. *Vet Rec* 2011;168:241-245.
- 4. Barham BL, Troxel TR. Factors affecting the selling price of feeder cattle sold at Arkansas livestock auctions in 2005. *J Anim Sci* 2007;85:3434–3441.
- Booker CW, Abutarbush SM, Schunicht OC, Jim GK, Wildman BK, Pittman TJ, Perrett T. Evaluation of the efficacy of tulathromycin as a metaphylactic antimicrobial in feedlot calves. *Vet Ther* 2007;8:183-200.
- Brooks KR, Raper KC, Ward CE, Holland BP, Krehbiel CR, Step DL. Economic effects of bovine respiratory disease on feedlot cattle during backgrounding and finishing phases. *Prof Anim Sci* 2011;27:195–203.
- Buhman MJ, Perino LJ, Galyean ML, Wittum TE, Montgomery TH, Swingle RS. Association between changes in eating and drinking behaviors and respiratory tract disease in newly arrived calves at a feedlot. *Am J Vet Res* 2000;61:1163-1168.
- Cernicchiaro N, White BJ, Renter DG, Babcock AH. Evaluation of economic and performance outcomes associated with the number of treatments after an initial diagnosis of bovine respiratory disease in commercial feeder cattle. *Am J Vet Res* 2013;74:300-309.
- Dietz K. The estimation of the basic reproduction number for infectious diseases. *Stat Methods Med Res* 1993;2(1):23-41.
- 10. Edwards A. Respiratory diseases of feedlot cattle in central USA. Bov Pract 1996;30:5-7.
- 11. Fulton RW. Bovine respiratory disease research (1983-2009). *Anim Health Res Rev* 2009;10(2):131-139.

- 12. Griffin D. Economic impact associated with respiratory disease in beef cattle. *Vet Clin North Am Food Anim Pract* 1997;13:367-377.
- 13. Griffin D, Perino L, Wittum T. Feedlot respiratory disease: cost, value of preventives and intervention, in Proceedings. 27th Annu Conf Am Assoc Bovine Pract 1995;157–160.
- Ives SE, Richeson JT. Use of Antimicrobial Metaphylaxis for the Control of Bovine Respiratory Disease in High-Risk Cattle. *Vet Clin North Am Food Anim Pract* 2015;31:341–350.
- 15. Kansas Department of Agriculture, Bluestem Pasture Release 2017. http://www.agmanager.info/land-leasing/land-rental-rates/bluestem-pasture-release-2017 Accessed July 10, 2018.
- 16. Lechtenberg K, Daniels CS, Royer GC, Bechtol DT, Chester ST, Blair T, Tessman RK. Field efficacy study of gamithromycin for the control of bovine respiratory disease in cattle at high risk of developing the disease. *Int J Appl Res Vet Med* 2011;9:184-192.
- 17. Nickell JS, White BJ. Metaphylactic antimicrobial therapy for bovine respiratory disease in stocker and feedlot cattle. *Vet Clin Food Anim* 2010;26:285-301.
- Schumann FJ, Janzen ED, McKinnon JJ. Prophylactic tilmicosin medication of feedlot calves at arrival. *Can Vet J* 1990;31(4):285-288.
- 19. Sgoifo Rossi CA, Vandoni SL, Bonfanti M, Forbes AB. Effects of arrival medication with gamithromycin on bovine respiratory disease in feedlot cattle in Italy. *Intern J Appl Res Vet Med* 2010;8(2):87-96.
- Snowder, GD, Van Vleck, LD, Cundiff LV, Bennett GL. Bovine respiratory disease in feedlot cattle: environmental, genetic, and economic factors. *J Anim Sci* 2006;84:1999-2008.
- Step DL, Engelken T, Romano C, Holland B, Krehbiel C, Johnson JC, Bryson WL, Tucker CM, Robb EJ. Evaluation of three antimicrobial regimens used as metaphylaxis in

stocker calves at high risk of developing bovine respiratory disease. *Vet Ther* 2007;8:136-147.

- 22. Step DL, Krehbiel CR, DePra HA, Cranston JJ, Fulton RW, Kirkpatrick JG, Gill DR, Payton ME, Motelongo MA, Confer AW. Effects of commingling beef calves from different sources and weaning protocols during a forty-two-day receiving period on performance and bovine respiratory disease. *J Anim Sci* 2008;86:3146–3158.
- Taylor JD, Fulton RW, Lehenbauer TW, Step DL, Confer AW. The epidemiology of bovine respiratory disease: What is the evidence for preventative measures? *Can Vet J* 2010;51:1351-1359.
- 24. Tennant TC, Ives SE, Harper LB, Renter DG, Lawrence TE. Comparison of tulathromycin and tilmicosin on the prevalence and severity of bovine respiratory disease in feedlot cattle in association with feedlot performance, carcass characteristics, and economic factors. J Anim Sci 2014;92:5203-5213.
- 25. United States Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Marketing Service. Weighted Average Weekly Reports for Medium and Large Feeder Steers (500 to 550lb) from 16-Sep-2017 to 14-Oct-2017 in Missouri. https://marketnews.usda.gov/mnp/lsreport?startIndex=1&rowDisplayMax=25&runReport=true®ionsDesc=All+MO&cate gory=Cattle&organic=&commodity=Feeder&rtype=wavg&subComm=Steers&repType= Weekly&loc=All+MO&_loc=1&pricutvalue=&cut=&subprimals=&_subprimals=1&use =&_use=1&byproducts=&_byproducts=1&grade=&_grade=1&fsize=Medium+and+Lar ge&_fsize=1&mscore=1+2&_mscore=1&wrange=500-550&_wrange=1&commDetail=&_commDetail=1&repDate=09%2F16%2F2017&endD ate=10%2F14%2F2017&repDateGrain=&endDateGrain=&repDateWeekly=09%2F16% 2F2017&endDateWeekly=10%2F14%2F2017&repDateWeeklyGrain=&endDateWeekly Grain=&repMonth=1&repYear=2018&endMonth=1&endYear=2018&run=Run Accessed June 27, 2018.
- 26. United States Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Marketing Service. Weighted Average Weekly Reports for Medium and Large Feeder Steers (650 to 700lb) from 18-

Nov-2017 to 16-Dec-2017 in Missouri. https://marketnews.usda.gov/mnp/ls-

report?startIndex=1&rowDisplayMax=25&runReport=true®ionsDesc=All+MO&cate gory=Cattle&organic=&commodity=Feeder&rtype=wavg&subComm=Steers&repType= Weekly&loc=All+MO&_loc=1&pricutvalue=&cut=&subprimals=&_subprimals=1&use =&_use=1&byproducts=&_byproducts=1&grade=&_grade=1&fsize=Medium+and+Lar ge&_fsize=1&mscore=2&_mscore=1&wrange=650-700&_wrange=1&commDetail=&_commDetail=1&repDate=11%2F18%2F2017&endD ate=12%2F16%2F2017&repDateGrain=&endDateGrain=&repDateWeekly=11%2F18% 2F2017&endDateWeekly=12%2F16%2F2017&repDateWeeklyGrain=&endDateWeekly Grain=&repMonth=1&repYear=2018&endMonth=1&endYear=2018&run=Run Accessed June 27, 2018.

- 27. United States Department of Agriculture, National Agricultural Statistics Service, 2017 State Agriculture Overview, Missouri. https://www.nass.usda.gov/Quick_Stats/Ag_Overview/stateOverview.php?state=MISSO URI&year=2017 Accessed July 10, 2018.
- 28. Valley Vet Supply. https://www.valleyvet.com/ Accessed May 25, 2018.
- 29. White BJ, Renter DG. Bayesian estimation of the performance of clinical observations and harvest lung scores for diagnosing bovine respiratory disease in post-weaned beef calves. *J Vet Diagn Invest* 2009;21:446-453.
- 30. Wilson BK, Step DL, Maxwell CL, Wagner JJ, Richards CJ, Krehbiel CR. Evaluation of multiple ancillary therapies used in combination with an antimicrobial in newly received high-risk calves treated for bovine respiratory disease. *J Anim Sci* 2015;93:3661–3674.

Chapter 3 - A complete cross-over design evaluating canine acceptance of Carprieve® and Rimadyl® carprofen chewable tables in healthy dogs

Diana M. A. Dewsbury^{1,2}, Keith D. DeDonder², D. J. Rezac², Natalia Cernicchiaro¹

¹Center for Outcomes Research and Epidemiology and Department of Diagnostic Medicine / Pathobiology, College of Veterinary Medicine, Kansas State University, 1620 Denison Avenue, Manhattan, KS 66506.

²Veterinary and Biomedical Research Center Inc., 9027 Green Valley Drive, Manhattan, KS 66502.

(Published in BMC Veterinary Research, 2019 15:394)

Abstract

Background: Osteoarthritis affects nearly 20% of all dogs greater than one year of age. Clinical signs include pain, discomfort, lameness, and ultimately lead to disability. Although there is currently no known cure, there are many therapeutic options that can slow the progression and alleviate the associated signs. There is ample supportive evidence demonstrating the efficaciousness of carprofen, a non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug, in managing signs of osteoarthritis. Since the approval of the pioneer product (Rimadyl®, Zoetis; Kalamazoo, Michigan), the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has assented to several other generic, bioequivalent products. The objective of this 2 x 2 complete cross-over design was to assess the acceptance of two bioequivalent carprofen liver-flavored chewable tablets (containing 25 mg carprofen), Rimadyl® and Carprieve® (Norbrook Laboratories Limited; Newry, Northern Ireland) in 37 healthy purpose-bred dogs.

Results: Overall, 73.0% (27/37) and 70.3% (26/37) of dogs voluntarily accepted Rimadyl® and Carprieve®, respectively. Considering acceptability tests paired by individual dog, 64.9% of

dogs (n = 24) voluntarily accepted both Rimadyl® and Carprieve® chewable tablets whereas 21.6% (8) of dogs denied or partially accepted both products offered. Three dogs (8.1%) fully accepted Rimadyl® but did not accept Carprieve®. Conversely, two dogs (5.4%) fully accepted Carprieve® but did not accept Rimadyl®. Canine acceptability did not significantly differ between Carprieve® and Rimadyl® carprofen chewable tablets (P = 0.65).

Conclusions: This study provides evidence that Carprieve® chewable carprofen tablets provide a similarly accepted bioequivalent formulation to the pioneer product, Rimadyl®.

Keywords: canine, carprofen, Carprieve, cross-over, dog, osteoarthritis, Rimadyl

Background

Osteoarthritis or degenerative joint disease is a complex syndrome that has been reported to affect approximately 20% of dogs over the age of one [1]. Clinical signs primarily include pain and discomfort which worsen over time ultimately resulting in lameness and disability [1]. Although there are currently no known cures, there are many treatments available to manage signs in dogs, including but not limited to non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs (NSAIDs), analgesics, nutraceuticals, functional foods, physical therapy, alternative therapies (e.g., stretching, acupuncture), and elective surgeries to slow progression or replace the joint entirely [2,3]. A systematic review synthesizing literature on therapeutic treatments for canine osteoarthritis found that NSAIDs, including carprofen, firocoxib, and meloxicam, effectively managed the symptoms associated with osteoarthritis [2]. Most of the published literature pertained to studies evaluating Rimadyl® (Zoetis; Kalamazoo, Michigan), the pioneer carprofen product [4-9]. In addition to Rimadyl®, the United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA) has approved several bioequivalent, generic carprofen products for commercial use [10].

Although the pharmacokinetics are considered bioequivalent between generic products and Rimadyl®, acceptance of the product and pet owner compliance to the treatment protocol, also crucial to drug efficacy, are not guaranteed [11]. Pet acceptability facilitates convenience of treatment administration and protocol compliance by the pet owner [12]. Veterinary drug products, including carprofen, come in a variety of presentations including, but not limited to: tablets, caplets, chewable tablets, and injectable solutions. While treats exist to house nonchewable formulations or ease treatment administration to dogs resisting oral medication can be effective, those products add additional costs for the pet owner and may contribute to known causes of arthritis such as obesity. Developing highly palatable formulations, measured in terms of acceptance and preference, are at the forefront of pet food and orally administered veterinary drug product development. Canine acceptability, notably voluntary consumption, is especially important with medications that are administered daily for long periods of time for chronic conditions, such as osteoarthritis [12]. In products that are pharmacologically bioequivalent and are similarly accepted by the target species, the more affordable option may be more attractive depending on the financial means of the pet owner. Costs associated with veterinary care influence pet owner compliance to veterinary prescribed treatment protocols and ultimately, the quality of life of the pet. One in five pet owners admitted to taking one of these cost-cutting steps, 1) delayed purchasing of prescribed prescriptions, 2) used a less than recommended prescription dose, or 3) declined purchasing a medication their pet was prescribed altogether [13]. Ultimately, a more affordable veterinary product offers a better alternative than a pet being under-dosed or withheld treatment due to the costs of the pioneer product.

Carprieve® (25 mg carprofen; Norbrook Laboratories Limited; Newry, Northern Ireland) chewable tablets are an approved generic of Rimadyl® chewable tablets to treat symptoms associated with osteoarthritis and manage pain following surgery in dogs. While the safety, efficacy, and bioequivalence of the carprofen products was demonstrated prior to receiving initial FDA approval, canine acceptance between Rimadyl® and Carprieve® chewable tablets has not been directly evaluated. Therefore, the objective of this study was to evaluate and compare the acceptability of two liver-flavored carprofen products (Carprieve® and Rimadyl® 25 mg chewable tablets) in 37 healthy purpose-bred dogs using a 2 x 2 complete cross-over design.

Methods

Study population and study design

The study population consisted of healthy purpose-bred dogs at least one year of age; there were no restrictions on breed, weight, or sex (spayed female, neutered male, intact female/male). Dogs were sourced from an internal research colony at the Veterinary and Biomedical Research Center, Inc. (VBRC, Inc.; Manhattan, KS). Prior to study enrollment, all

dogs were physically examined by the attending veterinarian and a chemistry panel to screen for liver and/or kidney abnormalities. Dogs were randomly assigned to Group I or Group II, and thus assigned two different types of carprofen chewable tablets for acceptance tests on day 0 and day 7. Randomization was performed using a random number generator in Microsoft® Excel® 2016 (Windows 10).

The study was designed as a 2 x 2 complete cross-over design (AB/BA design) where each dog was randomly offered Carprieve® or Rimadyl® on day 0 and, after a seven-day "washout" period, offered the alternate carprofen chewable tablet. All dogs were weighed prior to acceptability testing on study day -1 to determine appropriate dose for testing. To avoid potential overdose and adverse events, the attending veterinarian recommended using the twice daily dose (2.2 mg/kg) as a single dose for this study. Further, it was determined that doses should be rounded to the nearest half or whole tablet, in this way the division of tablets would be minimized to no more than one division with the assumption being that the number of divisions could potentially confound the acceptance of the tablet. Adverse events associated with administration of carprofen per label include vomiting, diarrhea, changes in appetite, lethargy, behavioral changes, and constipation. Therefore, dogs were offered either a half (12.5 mg; bodyweight \leq 10.2 kg) or whole carprofen chewable tablet (25.0 mg; bodyweight >10.3 kg) according to their body weight on day 0. Dogs were not reweighed prior to study day 7 and were offered the same dosage for both brands of chewable tablets. General health observations were performed twice daily by animal care staff on all dogs for the seven-day study period.

Animal care and housing

This study was conducted as a non-good laboratory practice (non-GLP) study at VBRC, Inc., a GLP compliant and fully accredited Association for Assessment and Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care (AAALAC) facility. The study protocol was internally reviewed and approved by the Norbrook Laboratories Limited Research and Development personnel. Additionally, the study protocol was submitted to the VBRC, Inc. Institution for Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) where the protocol received approval prior to study initiation. Dogs were housed indoors, individually or paired with the same sex, in raised, stainless-steel kennels with access to a resting pad, water, food, and toys for enrichment. Indoor facilities were maintained according to the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals, with an ambient

temperature of 10.0°C to 26.7°C and a 12:12 hour light:dark light cycle throughout the study [14]. All dogs received human interaction, as one form of provided enrichment, at minimum, twice per day. A commercial dry-food diet was fed twice daily with at least 8 hours between feedings, based on body weight; dogs housed in same-sex pairs were separated for acceptance testing and feedings. Water was provided *ad libitum*.

Acceptance test

Acceptance testing was conducted approximately one hour prior to the morning feeding time outlined per testing facility site standard operating procedures. The carprofen products were stored in a padlocked safe ensuring the products kept dry, out of direct-sunlight, and were maintained at room temperature (20°C to 25°C). The product labels were covered with a handwritten label containing an "A" or "B" by an unmasked individual (KD) so the product could not be identified by study personnel. Prior to acceptability testing, the appropriate number of chewable tablets were halved by an unmasked individual (KD). The whole or half tablets were removed from their relabeled original container, using a pair of forceps with one pair dedicated to each brand by the unmasked individual (KD) and placed into the gloved right hand of the acceptability test administrator who was blinded to treatment (DV). Gloves were changed between each individual acceptance test to keep acceptability tests consistent and unbiased for all dogs with no potential for carryover of scent or taste from the previous test article or dog. Acceptance of the tablets was assessed separately for each individual dog by offering the carprofen chewable tablet (Rimadyl® or Carprieve®) in a clean bowl and giving the dog the opportunity to voluntarily prehend and ingest the tablet. The dogs were given 60 seconds, measured with the use of a handheld stopwatch, to ingest the tablet. If the tablet was not completely consumed after 60 seconds it was then offered by the right gloved-hand of the test administrator (DV) for an additional 60 seconds without encouragement or coercion to ingest the offered tablet. Testing was terminated if the dog did not voluntarily ingest the tablet in the two minutes allotted and the remaining tablet was disposed of. Acceptability outcomes were recorded as "full" or "partial/none". Acceptability was recorded as "full" if the dog completely consumed the tablet offered from 1) the bowl within 60 seconds, and if not accepted from the bowl, 2) the right gloved-hand within 60 seconds. If the dog did not completely consume the offered tablet or

did not prehend the tablet at all when offered in the bowl or by gloved-hand, the acceptability outcome was recorded as "partial/none".

Sample size determination

A total of 74 dogs, or 37 in cross-over design, were required to detect a difference of 15% or greater in acceptability between two products (Rimadyl® and Carprieve®) with a 95% ($\alpha = 0.05$) certainty that the difference is real and not due to chance alone with a type II error rate of 20% ($\beta = 0.80$), as calculated using a predicted acceptability of 95% [15].

Statistical analysis

Data were managed and stored in Microsoft® Excel® 2016. Carprofen chewable tablet brands were coded prior to statistical analysis, hence the individual (DV) performing analysis was blinded to treatment groups. The individual dog was considered the experimental unit. The outcome of the acceptability test consisted of "full" or "partial/none" for each carprofen tablet for each dog. Descriptive statistics were summarized using two-way frequency tables presenting acceptability by study day, and by carprofen product. To account for the cross-over design, acceptability test results were matched by dog and classified into one of the four categories: 1) neither tablet accepted, 2) both tablets accepted, 3) only Carprieve® accepted, or 4) only Rimadyl® accepted. A McNemar's Chi-squared (χ^2) test was performed in Stata® 12.0 (StataCorp LP, College Station, Texas), using the calculated frequencies of the four categories previously described, accounting for the 1:1 paired data. Odds ratios and exact Fisher confidence intervals were obtained. Differences in acceptability were considered significant if McNemar's $\chi^2 P \leq 0.05$.

Results

Study population demographics

Thirty-seven cross-bred Beagles, including 18 females and 19 males, were enrolled in this study. At enrollment, all dogs were clinically healthy as determined by pre-study physical exams and collection of a blood sample for a chemistry panel to ensure normal liver and kidney function. All study dogs had normal serum chemistry results. All study dogs were sexuallyintact. This cohort represented purpose-bred dogs for use in research studies and were uniquely identified via microchip technology. Dogs were single-sourced and housed at the study facility for approximately 12 months prior to study initiation and participated in other unrelated, non-terminal research studies. On average, dogs weighed 10.6 ± 1.7 kg (range = 7.9 to 13.6 kg) and were 1.7 ± 0.5 years of age (range = 1.0 to 2.5 years). All dogs remained healthy throughout the study period and no signs of gastrointestinal upset were observed. Overall, 37 individual acceptability tests were completed for each chewable carprofen tablet.

Acceptance test

The study was initiated on September 20, 2018 (day 0) and was completed on September 27, 2018 (day 7). Study population characteristics (e.g., dog identification, sex, age, weight), carprofen tablet size administered (e.g., half or whole), carprofen dose administered (mg/kg), and group allocation for all dogs are presented in Table 3-1. On study day 0, 19 and 18 dogs were offered Rimadyl® (Group II) or Carprieve® (Group I), respectively. After the seven-day "washout" period, 18 dogs were offered Rimadyl® (Group I) and 19 dogs were offered Carprieve® (Group II). Individual acceptability outcomes for days 0 and 7 for each dog are presented in Table 3-2. On study day 0, 67.6% (25/37) of dogs fully consumed the carprofen tablet offered, either Rimadyl® or Carprieve®, whereas 32.4% (12/37) of dogs did not accept either product (Table 3-3A). Similarly, on study day 7, 75.7% (28/37) of dogs fully consumed the carprofen tablet and 24.3% (9/37) of dogs did not accept either product (Table 3-3A). The majority of dogs fully consumed Rimadyl[®] (73.0%; 27/37) and Carprieve[®] (70.3%; 26/37) tablets, whereas 27.0% (10/37) and 29.7% (11/37) dogs did not accept Rimadyl® and Carprieve®, respectively (Table 3-3B). The McNemar's χ^2 test indicated that acceptability did not significantly differ between Carprieve® and Rimadyl® carprofen tablets (McNemar's $\chi^2 P = 0.65$; Fisher exact test P = 1.00) (Table 3-3C). Although not significantly different (P = 1.00), dogs offered Rimadyl® were 1.5 times (OR = 1.50; OR 95% confidence interval = 0.17 - 17.96) more likely to accept the tablet than dogs offered Carprieve®.

Discussion

In this study, we demonstrated that canine acceptance did not significantly differ between Rimadyl® and Carprieve® carprofen chewable tablets when administered to healthy purposebred dogs in a 2 x 2 cross-over design. Palatability testing of orally administered veterinary
pharmaceuticals is at the forefront of product development and marketing. Palatability testing includes two main categories: acceptance testing and preference testing. Acceptance testing is designed to assess voluntary intake and consumption whereas preference testing evaluates if the animal prefers one product over another. The most important measure, in terms of palatability, in veterinary pharmaceuticals is acceptability. Acceptability testing directly measures voluntary consumption and, subsequently, offers a measure of compliance to the treatment protocol by the pet owner [12]. Currently, there are no standardized methods for acceptability testing of veterinary pharmaceuticals; consequently, palatability studies are largely based on principles outlined by the pet food industry [12,16,17].

Cross-over designs are preferred in acceptability testing to optimize sample size and allow for an unbiased evaluation of multiple tablets using the same individual. Canine palatability, acceptance and/or preference, of carprofen chewable tablets has been evaluated using cross-over designs previously; with all studies involving Rimadyl® compared to other carprofen formulations of various presentations (e.g., chewable tablet, caplet, tablet) [18-20]. In one study, Rimadyl® was compared to two other carprofen products, Carprodyl® tablets (Ceva Animal Health; Amersham, United Kingdom) and Carprieve® caplets (formerly known as Norocarp® tablets), using acceptance and preference tests [18]. Following a complete cross-over design, 43 mixed breed dogs, aged between one to ten years old and weighing at least 10 kg, were randomly administered a carprofen tablet over two consecutive days [18]. Although not necessary to evaluate acceptability, and not included in other similar acceptability studies [18-20], a seven-day "wash-out" period was included in the present study to minimize the chance of conditioning the dogs to administration of the tablet, a presumed treat, so negative or favorable experiences did not interfere with observing the true acceptability of each tablet individually. Therefore, due to our study population and design limitations, we did not assess acceptability over a multiple day dosing regimen as would be typical for long-term osteoarthritis treatment in pets. To evaluate long-term acceptability outcomes typical of pets treated for osteoarthritis for Carprieve® and Rimadyl® chewable tablets, future research is warranted.

Payne-Johnson *et al.*, found that of 43 dogs, 90.7 and 48.8% voluntary accepted Rimadyl® chewable tablets and Carprieve® caplets, respectively [18]. Additionally, in the comparison between Rimadyl® chewable tablets and Carprieve® caplets, the acceptance tests were conducted using 75 mg and 50 mg carprofen chewable tablets, respectively [18]. It has

been documented that the concentration of active ingredient in the formulation, in this case carprofen—can influence palatability [17]. While significant differences in acceptability and preference were observed in the previous study between Rimadyl® chewable tablets and Carprieve® caplets (P < 0.005), based on the product presentations compared, chewable tablets versus caplets, is not surprising [18]. In our study, we compared formulations of the same chewable tablet presentation formulated at 25 mg. In the present study, canine acceptance of Rimadyl[®] chewable tablets and Carprieve[®] chewable tablets was 73.0 and 70.3%, respectively. The chewable tablets in this study were formulated at 25 mg per tablet, however, the dose administered for acceptability testing was less than the recommended daily dose of 4.4 mg per kg of body weight (dosage administered ranged from 1.2 mg/kg to 2.4 mg/kg) but was approximate to the labeled halved daily dose of 2.2 mg/kg. Due to animal welfare concerns, given that our study population was healthy, we elected to not administer a complete target dose of carprofen, consistent with other carprofen acceptability studies in healthy dogs [18-20]. Thus, acceptability data should be interpreted with caution in the event where multiple chewable tablets would need to be given as treatment, as this study only administered half or whole tablets which may be more indicative of a dose given to a smaller dog.

In the present study, the study population of 37 dogs was very homogeneous in terms of age $(1.7 \pm 0.5 \text{ years of age})$ and breed (cross-bred Beagles) thus minimizing variability between dogs. Although this colony was readily available and purpose-bred for research, it has been documented, although anecdotally, that Beagles are a poor choice for use in palatability, namely preference studies; however, other extraneous factors such as inadequate acclimatization, laboratory versus in-home settings, and cultural differences such as use of treat rewards may outweigh any breed influence on palatability testing outcomes [12]. This study population may not be representative of typical pets or the target population of dogs experiencing a painful condition due to surgery or osteoarthritis but it does offer an unbiased estimate of acceptability of these two products. Dogs suffering from osteoarthritis, or recovering from surgery, may have a loss in appetite due to pain and stress which may ultimately impact acceptability compared to healthy, pain-free dogs [12]. Previous research (Norbrook Laboratories Limited, unpublished internal data) evaluated acceptability between Carprieve® and Rimadyl® 50 mg carprofen chewable tablets in 103 pet dogs with clinical symptoms requiring treatment by NSAIDs (e.g., hip dysplasia, spinal pain, osteoarthritis). Acceptability was assessed after a single administration

and no difference in acceptability was observed as 71.7 and 68.0% of dogs fully accepted Carprieve® and Rimadyl® chewable tablets, respectively (Norbrook Laboratories Limited, unpublished internal data). While these findings are comparable to our present study in healthy purpose-bred dogs, these chewable tablets were formulated at a higher dose (50 mg) and were offered to dogs experiencing a painful condition.

Carprieve® chewable tablets are an FDA approved bioequivalent product to Rimadyl® chewable tablets; therefore, Carprieve® has analogous pharmacokinetic properties, in addition to satisfactory safety and efficacy compared to Rimadyl[®]. A survey conducted by PetCareRx.com representing 1,100 pet owners from 440 households noted the impact of pet healthcare costs influencing veterinary care and treatment [13]. The current study provides evidence that acceptability to Carprieve® chewable tablets did not differ from Rimadyl® chewable tablets; however, Carprieve®, as a generic, is generally marketed at a price point below that of Rimadyl[®] [21]. Although the majority of pet owners (82%) admit they would consider paying almost any amount of money to keep their pets healthy, 21% of dog owners said they have scaled back on veterinary visits due to costs [13]. Additional findings reported that 20% of owners take cost-cutting measures in terms of veterinary prescribed medications by purposely under-dosing the pet or by delaying or refusing purchasing the medication altogether to save money. Annually, it is estimated that pet owners spend on average \$611 per pet, and \$935 when pets have a chronic condition [13]. If orally administered veterinary pharmaceuticals are palatable, easy to administer, and affordable, pet owners will be more likely to provide the necessary medication to their pets as prescribed ultimately improving the dogs and owner's quality of life.

Conclusions

In this 2 x 2 complete cross-over experimental study including 37 healthy cross-bred Beagles, canine acceptability did not significantly differ between Carprieve® and Rimadyl® chewable tablets. To be representative of acceptability of long-term NSAID treatment, future research is needed to evaluate acceptability between these two products when administered at the recommended daily dose over a longer duration to best represent acceptability and pet owner compliance.

List of abbreviations

NSAIDs: non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs

FDA: Food and Drug Administration

Declarations

Ethics approval and consent to participate:

Not applicable

Consent for publication:

Not applicable

Availability of data and material:

All data analyzed for this study are included in this published article.

Competing interests:

Authors KD and DR are employed by VBRC, Inc., the contract research organization where the study was conducted. NC is employed by Kansas State University. DV is co-employed by VBRC, Inc. and Kansas State University.

Funding:

This study was co-funded by Norbrook Laboratories Limited which manufactures and markets Carprieve® and VBRC, Inc. Representatives from Norbrook Laboratories Limited were involved in the study design but did not contribute to data collection, statistical analysis, or manuscript preparation.

Authors' contributions:

KD calculated sample size and served as the study investigator and attending veterinarian. DR contributed to sample size calculation and study design. DV performed the acceptability tests, analyzed the data (blinded to treatment), and significantly contributed to manuscript preparation. NC provided input for study design, oversaw the statistical analysis, and significantly contributed to the manuscript preparation. All authors have contributed, read, and approved the submitted manuscript.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to thank the animal caretakers, Beth Heimerman and Sevastian Bañuelos, for providing quality care to the dogs used in this study. Additional thanks to Breanna Kyle for data entry and coding for analysis.

References

- 1. Johnston SA: Osteoarthritis, joint anatomy, physiology and pathobiology. *Vet Clin North Am Small Anim Pract.* 1997;27(4):699-723.
- Sanderson RO, Beata C, Flipo RM, Genevois JP, Macias C, Tacke S, Vezzoni A, Innes JF: Systematic review of the management of canine osteoarthritis. *Vet Rec*. 2009;164:418-424.
- Cook JL, Payne JT: Surgical treatment of osteoarthritis. Vet Clin North Am Small Anim Pract. 1997;27(4):931-944.
- 4. Brainard BM, Meredith CP, Callan MB, Budsberg SC, Shofer FS, Driessen B, Otto CM: Changes in platelet function, hemostasis, and prostaglandin expression after treatment with nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs with various cyclooxygenase selectivities in dogs. *Am J Vet Res.* 2007;68(3):251-257.
- Lipscomb VJ, AliAbadi FS, Lees P, Pead MJ, Muir P: Clinical efficacy and pharmacokinetics of carprofen in the treatment of dogs with osteoarthritis. *Vet Rec.* 2002;150:684-689.
- 6. Mansa S, Palmér E, Grøndahl C, Lønaas L, Nyman G: Long-term treatment with carprofen of 805 dogs with osteoarthritis. *Vet Rec.* 2007;160:427-430.
- Moreau M, Dupuis J, Bonneau NH, Desnoyers M: Clinical evaluation of a nutraceutical, carprofen and meloxicam for the treatment of dogs with osteoarthritis. *Vet Rec*. 2003;152:323-329.
- 8. Pollmeier M, Toulemonde C, Fleishman C, Hanson PD: Clinical evaluation of firocoxib and carprofen for the treatment of dogs with osteoarthritis. *Vet Rec.* 2006;159:547-551.

- Vasseur PB, Johnson AL, Budsberg SC, Lincoln JD, Toombs JP, Whitehair JG, Lentz EL: Randomized, controlled trial of the efficacy of carprofen, a nonsteroidal antiinflammatory drug, in the treatment of osteoarthritis in dogs. *J Am Vet Med Assoc*. 1995;206(6):807-811.
- United States Food and Drug Administration: Get the facts about pain relievers for pets. https://www.fda.gov/AnimalVeterinary/ResourcesforYou/AnimalHealthLiteracy/ucm392 732.htm#Approved (2018). [Accessed 17 Jan 2018].
- Talamonti Z, Cassis C, Brambilla PG, Scarpa P, Stefanello D, Cannas S, Minero M, Palestrini C: Preliminary study of pet owner adherence in behavior, cardiology, urology, and oncology fields. *Vet Med Int.* 2015; doi:10.1155/2015/618216
- 12. Thombre AG: Oral delivery of medications to companion animals: palatability considerations. *Adv Drug Del Rev.* 2004;56:1399-1413.
- 13. DVM360.com: New study confirms pet owners' concerns about veterinary care costs. http://veterinarynews.dvm360.com/print/402954?page=full [Accessed 07 Dec 2018].
- 14. National Research Council: Guide for the care and use of laboratory animals, Eighth Edition. Available from: https://grants.nih.gov/grants/olaw/guide-for-the-care-and-use-oflaboratory-animals.pdf (2011) [Accessed 25 Jan 2019]
- Sealed Envelope Ltd: Power calculator for binary outcome equivalence trial. Available from: https://www.sealedenvelope.com/power/binary-equivalence/ (2012) [Accessed 21 Jan 2019].
- Aldrich GC, Koppel K: Pet food palatability evaluation: a review of standard assay techniques and interpretation of results with a primary focus on limitations. *Animals*. 2015;5:43-55.
- Aleo M, Ross S, Becskei C, Coscarelli E, King V, Darling M, Lorenz J: Palatability testing of oral chewables in veterinary medicine for dogs. *Open J Vet Med.* 2018;8:107-118.
- Payne-Johnson M, Maitland TP, Bullard J, Gossellin J: Comparative palatability of three commercial formulations of carprofen and one commercial formulation of firocoxib in dogs. *Revue Méd Vét*. 2006;157(8-9):431-440.

- 19. Payne-Johnson M, Maitland TP, Tilt N, Gossellin J: An evaluation of the relative palatability of two commercial oral tablet formulations of carprofen and meloxicam in dogs using acceptance and preference tests. *Revue Méd Vét.* 2007;158(10):519-524.
- 20. Gossellin J, Maitland TP, Civil J: Relative preference of dogs for two commercial oral tablet formulations of carprofen. *Revue Méd Vét* 2010;161(2):67-71.
- 21. Valley Vet Supply: Carprofen chewable tablets. https://www.valleyvet.com/search.html?gas=carprofen%20chewable%20tablets [Accessed 16 Jan 2019].

Group*	Dog ID	Sex±	Age, years	Weight, kg	Carprofen, mg [≠]	Dose, mg/kg
Ι	315-974	Female	1.0	10.4	25.0	2.4
Ι	439-468	Male	2.1	13.0	25.0	1.9
Ι	439-470	Male	1.2	11.6	25.0	2.2
Ι	440-118	Male	2.1	7.9	12.5	1.6
Ι	452-270	Female	1.5	8.1	12.5	1.5
Ι	540-556	Female	2.1	11.7	25.0	2.1
Ι	597-230	Male	2.0	12.7	25.0	2.0
Ι	597-674	Male	2.0	10.9	25.0	2.3
Ι	597-892	Male	1.1	11.3	25.0	2.2
Ι	600-010	Female	2.0	9.8	12.5	1.3
Ι	600-014	Female	2.0	9.4	12.5	1.3
Ι	600-236	Male	2.1	9.3	12.5	1.3
Ι	600-344	Male	2.0	9.8	12.5	1.3
Ι	600-816	Female	1.5	9.7	12.5	1.3
Ι	600-836	Male	1.0	13.3	25.0	1.9
Ι	600-934	Female	2.1	8.6	12.5	1.5
Ι	601-472	Female	2.1	8.4	12.5	1.5
Ι	601-663	Male	1.8	13.0	25.0	1.9
II	312-683	Male	1.0	11.4	25.0	2.2
II	312-987	Male	1.0	11.5	25.0	2.2
II	323-648	Female	2.5	9.3	12.5	1.3
II	439-977	Male	1.0	13.0	25.0	1.9
II	440-023	Female	2.0	11.9	25.0	2.1
II	440-104	Female	1.5	8.9	12.5	1.4
II	453-072	Male	1.0	13.6	25.0	1.8
II	597-303	Female	2.1	10.1	12.5	1.2
II	597-340	Female	1.6	9.4	12.5	1.3
II	597-362	Female	1.6	8.5	12.5	1.5
II	600-104	Male	2.1	10.3	25.0	2.4
II	600-324	Female	2.1	8.6	12.5	1.5
II	600-454	Male	1.0	12.7	25.0	2.0
II	600-779	Female	1.6	8.4	12.5	1.5
II	600-904	Male	2.1	9.9	12.5	1.3
II	601-341	Male	2.0	11.0	25.0	2.3
II	601-482	Female	2.0	10.7	25.0	2.3
II	601-928	Male	1.2	13.0	25.0	1.9
II	603-754	Female	2.1	10.3	25.0	2.4

Table 3-1. Demographic characteristics, carprofen dose administered, and group allocation of the study population.

^{*}Group I was offered Carprieve® on day 0 and Rimadyl®; Group II was offered Rimadyl® on day 0 and Carprieve® on day 7.

[±]All dogs were unaltered (i.e., sexually intact)

\$25.0 mg indicates a whole tablet was offered, 12.5 mg indicates a half tablet was offered

	D	ay 0	D	Day 7	
Dog ID	Treatment	Acceptability	Treatment	Acceptability	
315-974	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
439-468	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Full	
439-470	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Partial/none	
440-118	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Full	
452-270	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
540-556	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Full	
597-230	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Partial/none	
597-674	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Partial/none	
597-892	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
600-010	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
600-014	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
600-236	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Partial/none	
600-344	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
600-816	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
600-836	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
600-934	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Partial/none	
601-472	Carprieve	Full	Rimadyl	Full	
601-663	Carprieve	Partial/none	Rimadyl	Partial/none	
312-683	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
312-987	Rimadyl	Partial/none	Carprieve	Full	
323-648	Rimadyl	Partial/none	Carprieve	Partial/none	
439-977	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
440-023	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
440-104	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
453-072	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
597-303	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
597-340	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
597-362	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
600-104	Rimadyl	Partial/none	Carprieve	Partial/none	
600-324	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
600-454	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
600-779	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
600-904	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
601-341	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
601-482	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	
601-928	Rimadyl	Partial/none	Carprieve	Partial/none	
603-754	Rimadyl	Full	Carprieve	Full	

 Table 3-2. Acceptability testing results for individual dogs on days 0 and 7.

Table 3-3. Results of acceptability testing: A) Number of dogs fully or partially (or not) accepting either tablet by study day, B) Number of dogs fully or partially (or not) accepting a tablet by product, and C) Paired analysis of acceptability results

Study day	Acceptability	Outcome	Total
Study day	Partial/none	Full	
0	12	25	37
7	9	28	37
Total	21	53	74

A. Number of dogs fully or partially (or not) accepting either tablet by study day

B. Number of dogs fully or partially (or not) accepting a tablet by product

Treatment	Acceptability	Acceptability Outcome Total		
Treatment	Partial/none	Full	_ 10tai	
Rimadyl®	10	27	37	
Carprieve®	11	26	37	
Total	21	53	74	

C. Paired analysis of acceptability results by product

Carpriovo®	Rii	Rimadyl® Total			
	Full	Partial/none	Total		
Full	24	2	26		
Partial/none	3	8	11		
Total	27	10	37		

Chapter 4 - Effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial product containing *Lactobacillus acidophilus* and *Lactobacillus casei* in reducing fecal shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in commercial feedlot cattle

Diana M. A. Dewsbury^{1, 2}, Natalia Cernicchiaro^{1, 2}, Brandon Depenbusch³, T.G. Nagaraja², David G. Renter^{1,2}

¹Center for Outcomes Research and Epidemiology and ²Department of Diagnostic Medicine / Pathobiology, College of Veterinary Medicine, Kansas State University, Manhattan, KS 66506 ³Innovative Livestock Services, Inc. Great Bend, KS 67530

(Published in Foodborne Pathogens and Disease, 2020, DOI: 10.1089/fpd.2020.2828)

Abstract

The objective of this study was to evaluate the effectiveness of a direct-fed microbial (DFM) product in reducing fecal shedding of *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*) O157:H7 in finishing commercial feedlot cattle in Kansas (KS) and Nebraska (NE). Utilizing a randomized complete block design within feedlot (KS, n=1; NE, n=1), cattle were randomly allocated to 20 pens grouped in blocks of two based on allocation date, and then, within block, randomly assigned to treatment group (DFM or negative control). The DFM product was included in the diet at a targeted daily dose of 1 x 10⁹ CFU *Lactobacillus acidophilus* and *Lactobacillus casei* combination per animal for at least 60 days prior to sampling. Feedlots were sampled for four consecutive weeks; weekly sampling consisted of collecting 20 pen-floor fecal samples per pen. Fecal samples were subjected to culture-based method for detection and isolation of *E. coli* O157, and positive samples quantified using real-time PCR. Primary outcomes of interest were fecal prevalence of *E. coli* O157:H7 and *E. coli* O157 super-shedding ($\geq 10^4$ CFU/ g of feces) prevalence. Data for each feedlot were analyzed at the pen-level using mixed models accounting for the study design features. Model-adjusted mean *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal prevalence (standard

error of the mean (SEM)) for DFM and control groups were 8.2% (SEM=2.2%) and 9.9% (SEM=2.5%) in KS, and 14.6% (SEM=2.8%) vs 14.3% (SEM=2.6%), in NE; prevalence did not differ significantly between treatment groups at either site (KS, P=0.51; NE, P=0.92). Mean *E. coli* O157 super-shedding prevalence for the DFM and control groups were 2.2% (SEM=0.7%) vs 1.8% (SEM=0.7%) in KS (P=0.66), and 6.7% (SEM=1.5%) vs 3.2% (SEM=1.0%) in Nebraska (P=0.04). In conclusion, administering the DFM product in the finishing diet of feedlot cattle did not significantly reduce *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal prevalence or super-shedding prevalence in study pens at either commercial feedlot.

Running title: DFM impact on E. coli O157:H7 fecal shedding in cattle

Key words: cattle, direct-fed microbial, DFM, *E. coli* O157:H7, feedlot, *Lactobacillus casei, Lactobacillus acidophilus,* summer, super-shedding.

Introduction

Seven Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) serogroups, including serotype *E. coli* O157:H7, are considered adulterants in raw, non-intact beef products by the Food Safety and Inspection Service (USDA-FSIS, 2012). Based on United States data from 2000 to 2006, it is estimated that approximately 33% of human foodborne illnesses due to *E. coli* O157:H7 are attributed to ground beef (Withee *et al.*, 2009). Cattle shed these bacteria in their feces, and fecal material may contaminate the hides of cattle in the production environment, during transport, and/or in lairage, which then can serve as the primary source of carcass and subsequent beef product contamination (Fox *et al.*, 2008; Jacob *et al.*, 2010a; Loneragan and Brashears, 2005). Therefore, reducing the fecal shedding prevalence and concentration of *E. coli* O157:H7 in cattle conceivably reduces the risk of contamination of beef products.

A subset of cattle, termed "super-shedders", shed *E. coli* O157:H7 at high concentrations $(\geq 10^4 \text{ CFU/g} \text{ of feces})$ and these animals have been shown to be associated with most of the within-pen transmission of *E. coli* O157:H7 in the cattle production environment (Omisakin *et al.*, 2003). However, super-shedding has been described as transient or intermittent, not continuous, in individuals over time (Munns *et al.*, 2014; Williams *et al.*, 2014); therefore, deeming individual animals as "super-shedders" may be a mischaracterization. While the role of

these super-shedding "events" in the feedlot environment is not completely understood, it is clear that they pose a risk to beef safety. Targeting *E. coli* O157:H7 in the bovine reservoir prior to harvest, offers an opportunity to decrease the bacterial load in the host and in the environment while reducing the potential for contamination of hides and subsequent food products.

Pre-harvest interventions to reduce *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal shedding in cattle have been at the forefront of beef safety research for over two decades (LeJeune and Wetzel 2007; Marder *et al.*, 2018). Evaluated pre-harvest interventions include diet interventions and management, direct-fed microbials (DFM), antimicrobials, and vaccines (Callaway *et al.*, 2013; Loneragan and Brashears, 2005). Despite conflicting research findings of various DFM products, a meta-analysis demonstrated that DFMs, including many strains of bacteria, yeast, molds, and combinations, may be effective as a pre-harvest intervention in reducing fecal prevalence of *E. coli* O157:H7 in beef cattle (Wisener *et al.*, 2015). Currently, there are limited data evaluating the impact of DFM products on the prevalence and concentration of *E. coli* O157:H7 in the production environment (Arthur *et al.*, 2010; Brown *et al.*, 2020; Stephens *et al.*, 2007a; Cernicchiaro *et al.*, 2010; Cull *et al.*, 2012). Thus, the objective of this study was to evaluate the effectiveness of a commercially available DFM product, containing a proprietary blend of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* and *Lactobacillus casei*, in reducing fecal shedding of *E. coli* O157:H7 and super-shedding events in finishing pens of commercial feedlot cattle in Kansas (KS) and Nebraska (NE) during summer months.

Materials and methods

Study population, design, and sample collection

Commercial feedlots were selected based on their willingness to conduct research, ability to feed a DFM product and a control diet concurrently, and capacity to fill 20 pens with cattle on a finishing diet during the summer. The study population was comprised of cross-bred beef cattle in 40 study pens, 20 pens per feedlot (10 per treatment group), with projected harvest dates between August and September 2018 at two commercial feedlots. One feedlot was located in KS (feedlot capacity = 30,000 cattle) and the other was located in NE (feedlot capacity = 16,000 cattle). Study pens were enrolled between April and May 2018. Cattle were procured, processed, and managed according to the standard operating procedures of each feedlot. Standard operation procedures of the commercial operations were followed to prevent mixing of the two study diets.

However, cattle were managed under typical commercial conditions and thus, DFM and control pens could share fence lines and waterers. Study pens in NE were confined to a single alley and treatment groups commonly shared fence lines and waterers. In contrast, at the KS site, blocks of cattle were housed in close proximity to each other, but study blocks were distributed throughout the feedlot, and the majority of study pens did not share fence lines with other study pens.

This field trial consisted of a randomized complete block design with pen as the experimental unit and repeated sampling. In each feedlot, cattle were randomly allocated, within arrival dates, to pens grouped in blocks of two (DFM or control); within block, pens were randomly allocated to DFM (n = 10) or control groups (n = 10). The total number of pens (20 per treatment group) were estimated based on design parameters and previous data described in Cull *et al.* (2012) assuming a mean *E. coli* O157:H7 prevalence of 40% and 25% for control and DFM groups, respectively ($\alpha = 0.05$, $\beta = 0.20$). Cattle in the DFM pens were administered the DFM product in their feed at a targeted daily dose of 1 x 10⁹ CFU *L. acidophilus* and *L. casei* combination (50 mg per animal per day of BactaShieldTM; Legacy Animal Nutrition, LLC; Wamego, KS) whereas, cattle in the control pens received no DFM product. Feed testing was not conducted to determine as-fed DFM concentrations. Study pens were fed the allocated diet for at least 60 days prior to the first sampling.

Each of the enrolled pens were sampled weekly for four consecutive weeks with 20 fecal samples collected weekly from each pen. The KS feedlot was sampled during the first four consecutive weeks and the NE feedlot was sampled the following four consecutive weeks. A sample was comprised of approximately 30 g of freshly eliminated feces obtained off the pen-floor and collected in individual plastic bags (WHIRL-PAK®; Nasco, Fort Atkinson, WI) using plastic spoons. All fecal samples were placed in a cooler with ice packs, and transported to the Pre-harvest Food Safety Laboratory at Kansas State University for processing within 24h. One sampling crew collected all fecal samples for this study. At the time of sampling, data on pen conditions and weather also were documented using a standardized data capture form. Observed pen conditions were classified as dry/dusty, normal, wet, and very wet. Weather data from the National Weather Service mobile application included temperature (°F), precipitation (yes or no), and humidity at the time of sampling for each pen.

Detection and quantification of E. coli O157:H7

Culture methods including the immunomagnetic separation (IMS) technique utilized have been described in detail previously (Dewsbury *et al.*, 2015). Following enrichment, IMS, plating on Sorbitol MacConkey agar supplemented with cefixime and potassium tellurite (CT-SMAC), and overnight incubation at 37°C, putative colonies were tested for the O157 antigen by latex agglutination. If all subcultured colonies, maximum of six, tested negative for the O157 antigen by latex agglutination the sample was considered negative for *E. coli* O157:H7 and no further testing was done. If a subcultured colony tested positive for the O157 antigen by latex agglutination, it was tested by conventional multi-plex PCR assay targeting the *rfbE*, *fliC*_{H7}, *eae*, *stx*1, *stx*2, and *ehx*A genes (Bai *et al.*, 2010). A sample was considered *E. coli* O157:H7 if the isolate tested positive for *rfbE*, *fliC*_{H7}, *eae*, *stx*1 and/or *stx*2. Pre-enriched samples were subjected to quantitative PCR (qPCR; Noll *et al.*, 2015) to identify super-shedding events only if the enriched sample was positive for *E. coli* O157:H7. A sample was considered a super-shedding event if the pre-enriched sample yielded a qPCR (Noll *et al.*, 2015) average end-point threshold cycle for the *rfbE* gene that was less than or equal to 37.8 (*E. coli* O157 concentration $\geq 10^4$ CFU/g of feces).

Statistical analysis

Unadjusted *E. coli* O157:H7 sample-level prevalence was calculated as the number of fecal samples that tested positive for *E. coli* O157:H7 divided by the total number of samples subjected to culture methods. Similarly, unadjusted *E. coli* O157 super-shedding prevalence was calculated as the number of fecal samples with estimated concentrations $\geq 10^4$ CFU *E. coli* O157/g of feces divided by the number of samples subjected to culture methods.

All analyses were performed at the pen-level (experimental unit) with data analyzed for each study site separately. Outcomes of interest consisted of pen-level fecal prevalence and penlevel super-shedding prevalence which were modeled as the number of positive samples in each pen divided by the total number of samples collected in each pen at each sampling visit (events/trials). Models were fitted using generalized linear mixed models in Proc Glimmix (SAS 9.3; SAS Institute Inc., Cary, NC) with a binomial distribution, restricted pseudo-likelihood estimation, logit link, Kenward-Roger degrees of freedom, and Newton-Raphson and Ridging optimization procedures. In the model, treatment group (DFM or control), sampling visit (1, 2, 3, 4), and a treatment by sampling visit interaction were included as fixed effects. A random effect for block and a first-order autoregressive covariance structure at the pen-level to account for repeated measures also were included in the model. Tukey-Kramer methods were used to adjust for multiple comparisons. Treatment effects were considered significant when *P*-values were ≤ 0.05 . Additionally, for all blocks a simple t-test was performed to evaluate if mean days on treatment differed between study sites; similar analyses were performed at the pen-level to evaluate if mean number of animals per pen, and mean initial body weights differed between KS and NE. Descriptive statistics were tabulated for observed pen conditions and weather data.

Results

Study population and sample collection

Study population and sampling data are provided for each study site in Table 4-1. At enrollment, the average body weight \pm standard deviation (SD) of KS (379.2 \pm 46.4 kg; range = 257.2 to 437.3 kg) and NE (365.5 \pm 27.2 kg; range = 326.6 to 403.2 kg) study cattle were not significantly different (P = 0.27). The average pen size at the KS study site was significantly greater than the NE study site (P < 0.01); the average number of animals per study pen in KS and NE, was 129.8 (SD = 35.3 animals/pen; range = 59 to 192 animals/pen) and 78.7 (SD = 6.6 animals/pen; range = 70 to 90 animals/pen), respectively. Study sites differed in rations fed; notably the amount of wet distillers' grains (WDG) included in KS and NE were 22% and 44%, respectively.

At the time of the first sampling at the KS and NE feedlot, study pens were on the allocated treatment diet for an average of 90 days (SD = 13.8 days; range = 68 to 102 days) and 60.0 days (SD = 0.0 days; range = 60 to 60 days), respectively; mean days on treatment significantly differed between the study sites (P < 0.01). At the KS feedlot, 14 of 20 pens were sampled for the entire study period; however, six pens were only sampled for three consecutive weeks as they were sent to harvest prior to the fourth sampling visit. All 20 pens were sampled the entire four-week period at the NE feedlot. Overall, 3,080 fecal samples were collected (KS, n = 1,480; NE, n = 1,600). In KS, pen conditions were normal on sampling of most pens (64.9%; 48/74) or very wet (33.8%; 25/74), whereas in NE the majority of the pens were wet (43.8%; 35/80) or very wet (32.5%; 26/80) at the time of sample collection throughout the four-week

sampling period. The observed pen conditions and weather data are summarized for each sampling week by study site in Table 4-2.

E. coli O157:H7 fecal prevalence

Overall, 436 of 3,080 (14.2%) fecal samples tested positive for *E. coli* O157:H7. Unadjusted cumulative fecal prevalence in the KS and NE feedlots were 10.8% (160/1,480) and 17.3% (276/1,600), respectively. Model-adjusted mean *E. coli* O157:H7 pen-level prevalence and standard errors of the means (SEM) are reported by treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit for KS and NE study sites in Table 4-3. Effects of DFM on prevalence of *E. coli* O157:H7 did not significantly differ by sampling visit in KS (P = 0.77) or NE (P = 0.32); i.e., the treatment by sampling visit interaction terms were not significant. In KS, mean *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal prevalence for DFM and control groups were 8.2% (SEM = 2.2%) and 9.9% (SEM = 2.5%), respectively (P = 0.51). At the NE study site, mean *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal prevalence for DFM and control groups were 14.6% (SEM = 2.8%) and 14.3% (SEM = 2.6%), respectively (P = 0.92). Model-adjusted mean *E. coli* O157:H7 prevalence estimates significantly differed among sampling visits for data from both KS (P < 0.01) and NE (P < 0.01).

E. coli O157 super-shedding prevalence

There were 130 (4.2%) of 3,073 fecal samples that tested positive for *E. coli* O157 at a concentration $\geq 10^4$ CFU per gram of feces. Of samples positive for *E. coli* O157:H7, 29.8% (130/436) contained super-shedding concentrations of *E. coli* O157. Unadjusted cumulative *E. coli* O157 super-shedding prevalence was 2.3% (34/1,473) and 6.0% (96/1,600) for the KS and NE study sites, respectively. Seven samples (DFM, n = 3; control, n = 4) from sampling visit 4 at the KS feedlot were culture positive for *E. coli* O157:H7, but pre-enrichment broth samples were unavailable for quantification. Model-adjusted mean *E. coli* O157 super-shedding pen-level prevalence and SEM are reported by treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit interaction for KS and NE study sites in Table 4-4. Effects of treatment on the mean prevalence of *E. coli* O157 super-shedding did not significantly differ by sampling visit in KS (*P* = 0.97) or NE (*P* = 0.14). Thus, mean *E. coli* O157 super-shedding prevalence was not significantly reduced by feeding the DFM at either feedlot. Mean *E. coli* O157 super-shedding prevalence estimates were significantly higher (*P* = 0.04) for the DFM group in NE (6.7% ± 1.5%)

compared to the control group (3.2% \pm 1.0%). Super-shedding prevalence did not significantly differ between treatment groups in KS (*P* = 0.66). Model-adjusted mean *E. coli* O157 super-shedding prevalence estimates did not significantly differ across sampling visits (*P* = 0.18) in KS but did in NE (*P* < 0.01).

Discussion

The findings of this field study indicated that the prevalence of *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal shedding and *E. coli* O157 super-shedding were not significantly reduced by including this DFM product in the finishing diet of these commercial feedlot cattle in KS and NE. Mean fecal shedding prevalence of *E. coli* O157:H7 significantly differed by sampling visit in KS and NE demonstrating the variability in *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal shedding patterns over time. The well-documented seasonal and intermittent shedding pattern of *E. coli* O157:H7 creates inherent challenges in understanding the ecology of the pathogen and potential effectiveness of interventions in cattle production environments (Besser *et al.*, 1997; Hancock *et al.*, 1997; Sargeant *et al.*, 2000). Due to the lack of understanding of the competitive exclusion mechanism of action in the gastrointestinal tract, and with the complexity of *E. coli* O157:H7 in cattle and feedlot production environments, DFM efficacy has been largely characterized as inconsistent (Callaway *et al.*, 2008). However, given the public health importance and shift away from antibiotic usage in production agriculture, DFM products offer a potential alternative to antibiotics to decrease pathogenic bacterial populations in the host.

For over a decade, DFM studies have been inconsistent in demonstrating effectiveness and repeatability as a pre-harvest intervention under commercial field conditions. While not always beneficial in reducing fecal prevalence of foodborne pathogens when included in the diet, DFMs may benefit cattle weight gain and feed efficiency (Cull *et al.*, 2015; Hanford *et al.*, 2011; Vasconcelos *et al.*, 2008). The most widely researched DFM products in the field are *Lactobacillus*-based, particularly those including *L. acidophilus*, formulated at various dosages and administered for a range of durations. While many studies have demonstrated *L. acidophilus* DFM products to be effective (Brashears *et al.*, 2003; Stephens *et al.*, 2007a,b; Tabe *et al.*, 2008; Younts-Dahl *et al.*, 2004, 2005) in the commercial production environment, others have not (Cull *et al.*, 2012; Luedtke *et al.*, 2016; Stephens *et al.*, 2007a, 2010). The lack of effectiveness in reducing *E. coli* O157:H7 shedding in this study could be due to many reasons, including

study limitations, environmental conditions, and/or a true lack of product effectiveness in commercial feedlot settings.

A priori sample size calculations were estimated based on parameters from Cull *et al.* (2012) assuming a mean *E. coli* O157:H7 prevalence of 40% and 25% for control and DFM treatment groups, respectively. In KS and NE, the mean observed control group *E. coli* O157:H7 prevalence estimates were 9.9% and 14.3%, respectively; therefore, the overall pathogen level observed in our study was much lower than expected, which may have limited our ability to demonstrate intervention effectiveness given the study design. In this current study, supershedding events were compared by dichotomizing qPCR results for estimated *E. coli* O157 concentrations ($\geq 10^4$ or <10⁴ CFU/g of feces; Noll *et al.*, 2015) within only culture positive samples, rather estimating specific concentrations of *E. coli* O157:H7 in all fecal samples may have provided additional information relative to estimates of pathogen loads, the semi-quantitate method employed was useful for addressing this study's primary objective of comparing penlevel prevalence estimates between treatment groups administered different interventions.

A notable factor observed in this study was the amount and difference in rainfall during the sampling periods between the two study feedlot locations (US Climate Data, 2019). The KS feedlot site received approximately 15.2 inches of rain between April and August 2018 and nearly five inches of rainfall during the sampling period (July to August 2018) with observed pen conditions ranging from dry and dusty to wet (Table 4-2). However, the feedlot in NE had an even more uncharacteristically wet summer, and resulting pen conditions during the sampling period were very muddy and contained large amounts of standing water, in some areas spanning between pens. At the NE site, nearly 23 inches of rainfall were received during the period of March to September 2018, with nine inches of rainfall during the two months sampled (August and September 2018). It has been documented that ambient temperature and moisture are associated with longer survival of E. coli O157:H7 in the environment, promoting re-exposure, and subsequently leading to higher fecal prevalence within pen (reviewed by Smith 2014). The large amount of rainfall during this study, particularly for the NE study site, likely affected the prevalence and distribution of E. coli O157:H7 within and among the study pens, perhaps due to the longer survival of E. coli O157:H7 in the environment, lack of complete independence and separation between pens due to standing water/slurry, and re-exposure to the organisms from the

environment and/or grooming contaminated hides. Environmental conditions likely impacted observed prevalence and may have negatively impacted the ability to demonstrate treatment effects among the study pens that received different treatments, but were all located within the same production environment and thus similarly exposed to drivers of prevalence.

Additional factors influencing fecal shedding of E. coli O157:H7 include breed, sex, diet, and stocking density (Callaway et al., 2009; Jeon et al., 2013; Smith et al., 2001). Due to utilization of a randomized complete block design, the distribution of known and unknown risk factors and management factors should be similar across treatment groups within study blocks and feedlot sites. However, several differences existed between feedlots, including differences in sex, pen size, days fed DFM product, WDG included in the diet, and the aforementioned differences in environmental conditions. In KS and NE, the amounts of WDG fed in total mixed rations were 22% and 44%, respectively. It has been demonstrated that cattle fed 40% WDG in their diets were associated with significantly higher fecal prevalence of E. coli O157:H7 and super-shedding prevalence compared to cattle fed 20% WDG (Jacob et al., 2008b). In addition, sex of study cattle differed between KS and NE study sites as did average pen size and days fed DFM product. Thus, the observed variability between KS and NE feedlots' results for E. coli O157:H7 prevalence (Table 4-3) and super-shedding prevalence (Table 4-4) should not be surprising. The variability among these factors, particularly diet and environmental conditions, as well as the variability of prevalence and shedding over time, are all rather typical observations for commercial feedlot production settings and are inherent challenges for evaluating pen-level interventions for reducing E. coli O157:H7 shedding. Given the potential for pathogen survival and dissemination in the environment and between pens, and "herd immunity" issues that result in control cattle having pathogen levels biased toward the levels in the treated cattle (Dodd et al., 2011; Peterson et al., 2007), future studies of pre-harvest interventions in commercial feedlots may warrant approaches other than the typical side-by-side pen-level study design.

Conclusions

This pen-level field trial did not demonstrate effectiveness for the DFM product reducing *E. coli* O157:H7 shedding in commercial feedlot cattle. There were no significant reductions in fecal prevalence of *E. coli* O157:H7 or super-shedding prevalence for cattle fed the DFM product versus cattle fed a negative control diet. However, there were significant differences in

shedding over time, and variability between study sites with regards to cattle and environmental data. While the exact reason(s) for the lack of effectiveness remain unknown, this study illustrates the challenges in demonstrating DFM products as effective pre-harvest interventions for reducing the prevalence of *E. coli* O157:H7 in commercial feedlot environments.

Acknowledgements

The authors would like to acknowledge the participating feedlot personnel, field sampling crews (Hannah Seger, Christy Hanthorn, Joaquin Baruch, Pius Ekong, and Tariku Jibat Beyene), laboratory personnel (Leigh Ann Feuerbacher, Xiaorong Shi, and Neil Wallace), and undergraduate students (Monica Anderson, Katie Hoch)—for their efforts on this project.

Author Disclosure

None of the authors have conflicts of interest. This study was funded by Legacy Animal Nutrition, LLC; however, Kansas State University employees were responsible for the study design, sampling, laboratory work, statistical analysis, results interpretation and manuscript preparation.

References

- Arthur TM, Bosilevac JM, Kalchayanand N, Wells JE, Shackelford SD, Wheeler TL, Koohmaraie M. Evaluation of a direct-fed microbial product effect on the prevalence and load of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in feedlot cattle. *J Food Prot* 2010; 73:366–371.
- Bai J, Shi X, Nagaraja TG. A multiplex PCR procedure for the detection of six major virulence genes in *Escherichia coli* O157:H7. *J Microbiol Methods* 2010; 82(10): 85-89.
- Besser TE, Hancock DD, Pritchett LC, McRae EM, Rice DH, Tarr PI. Duration of detection of fecal excretion of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in cattle. *J Infect Dis* 1997; 175:726-729.
- Brashears MM, Galyean ML, Loneragan GH, Mann JE, Killinger-Mann K. Prevalence of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 and performance by beef feedlot cattle given *Lactobacillus* direct-fed microbials. *J Food Prot* 2003; 66:748-754.
- Brown TR, Edrington TS, Genovese KJ, He HL, Anderson RC, Nisbet DJ. Evaluation of the efficacy of three direct fed microbial cocktails to reduce fecal shedding of *Escherichia*

coli O157:H7 in naturally colonized cattle and fecal shedding and peripheral lymph node carriage of *Salmonella* in experimentally infected cattle. *J Food Prot* 2020; 83(1):28-36.

- Callaway TR, Edrington TS, Anderson RC, Harvey RB, Genovese KJ, Kennedy CN, Venn DW, Nisbet DJ. Probiotics, prebiotics and competitive exclusion for prophylaxis against bacterial disease. *Anim Health Res Rev* 2008; 9:217–225.
- Callaway TR, Carr MA, Edrington TS, Anderson RC, Nisbet DJ. Diet, *Escherichia coli* O157:H7, and cattle: A review after 10 years. *Curr Issues Mol Biol* 2009; 11:67-79.
- Callaway TR, Edrington TS, Loneragan GH, Carr MA, Nisbet DJ. Review: Shiga toxinproducing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) ecology in cattle and management based options for reducing fecal shedding. *Agric Food and Anal Bacteriol* 2013; 3:39-69.
- Cernicchiaro N, Pearl DL, McEwen SA, Zerby HN, Fluharty FL, Loerch SC, Kauffman MD, Bard JL, LeJeune JT. A randomized controlled trial to assess the impact of dietary energy sources, feed supplements, and the presence of super-shedders on the detection of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in feedlot cattle using different diagnostic procedures. *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 2010; 7:1071–1081.
- Cull CA, Paddock ZD, Nagaraja TG, Bello NM, Babcock AH, Renter DG. Efficacy of a vaccine and a direct-fed microbial against fecal shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in a randomized pen-level field trial of commercial feedlot cattle. *Vaccine* 2012; 30:6210-6215.
- Cull CA, Renter DG, Bello NM, Ives SE, Babcock AH. Performance and carcass characteristics of commercial feedlot cattle from a study of vaccine and direct-fed microbial effects on *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 fecal shedding. *J Anim Sci* 2015; 93:3144-3151.
- Dewsbury DMA, Shridhar PB, Noll LW, Shi X, Nagaraja TG, Cernicchiaro N. Summer and winter prevalence of Shiga Toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, O145, and O157 in feces of feedlot cattle. *Foodborne Path Dis* 2015;12(8):726-732.
- Dodd CC, Sanderson MW, Jacob ME, Renter DG. Modeling preharvest and harvest interventions for *Escherichia coli* O157 contamination of beef cattle carcasses. *J Food Prot* 2011;74(9):1422-1433.

- Fox JT, Renter DG, Sanderson MW, Nutsch AL, Shi X, Nagaraja TG. Associations between the presence and magnitude of *Escherichia coli* O157 in feces at harvest and contamination of preintervention beef carcasses. *J Food Prot* 2008; 71(9): 1761-1767.
- Hancock DD, Besser TE, Rice DH, Herriott DE, Tarr PI. A longitudinal study of *Escherichia coli* O157 in fourteen cattle herds. *Epidemiol Infect* 1997; 118:193-195.
- Hanford KJ, Kreikemeier WM, Ware DR. The effect of Bovamine on feedlot performance of finishing cattle: A meta-analysis. *J Anim Sci* 2011; 89(Suppl. 1)258-261.
- Jacob ME, Renter DG, Nagaraja TG. Animal- and truckload-level associations between *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in feces and on hides at harvest and contamination of preevisceration beef carcasses. J Food Prot 2010a; 73(6): 1030-1037.
- Jacob ME, Paddock ZD, Renter DG, Lechtenberg KF, Nagaraja TG. Inclusion of dried or wet distillers' grains at different levels in diets of feedlot cattle affects fecal shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 2010b; 76(21): 7238-7242.
- Jeon SJ, Elzo M, DiLorenzo N, Lamb GC, Jeong KC. Evaluation of animal genetic and physiological factors that affect the prevalence of *Escherichia coli* O157 in cattle. *PLoS One* 2013; 8:e55728.
- LeJeune JT, Wetzel AN. Preharvest control of *Escherichia coli* O157 in cattle. *J Anim Sci* 2007; 85:E73-E80.
- Loneragan GH, Brashears MM. Pre-harvest interventions to reduce carriage of *E. coli* O157 by harvest-ready feedlot cattle. *Meat Sci* 2005; 71:72-78.
- Luedtke BE, Bosilevac JM, Harhay DM, Arthur TM. Effect of direct-fed microbial dosage on fecal concentrations of enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* in feedlot cattle. *Foodborne Path Dis* 2016; 13(4):190-195.
- Marder EP, Griffin PM, Cieslak PR, Dunn J, Hurd S, Jervis R, Lathrop S, Muse A, Ryan P, Smith K, Tobin-D'Angelo M, Vugia DJ, Holt KG, Wolpert BJ, Tauxe R, Geissler A. Preliminary incidence and trends of infections with pathogens transmitted commonly through food—Foodborne Diseases Active Surveillance Network, 10 U.S. Sites, 2006-2017. *Morb Mortal Wkly Rep* 2018; 67(11):324-328.
- Munns KD, Selinger L, Stanford K, Selinger LB, McAllister TA. Are super-shedder feedlot cattle really super? *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 2014; 11(4):329-331.

- Noll L, Shridhar P, Shi X, Baoyan A, Cernicchiaro N, Renter DG, Nagaraja TG, Bai J. A fourplex real-time PCR assay, based on *rfbE*, *stx*1, *stx*2, and *eae* genes for the detection and quantification of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* O157 in cattle feces. *Foodborne Pathog Dis* 2015;12(9): 787-794.
- Omisakin F, MacRae M, Ogden ID, Strachan NJC. Concentration and prevalence of *Escherichia coli* O157 in cattle feces at slaughter. *Appl Environ Microbiol* 2003; 69:2444-2447.
- Peterson RE, Klopfenstein TJ, Moxley RA, Erickson GE, Hinkley S, Rogan D, Smith DR. Efficacy of dose regimen and observation of herd immunity from a vaccine against *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 for feedlot cattle. *J Food Prot* 2007;70:2561-2567.
- Sargeant JM, Gillespie JR, Oberst RD, Phebus RK, Hyatt DR, Bohra LK, Galland JC. Results of a longitudinal study of the prevalence of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 on cow-calf farms. *Am J Vet Res* 2000; 61:1375-1379.
- Smith D, Blackford M, Younts S, Moxley R, Gray J, Hungerford L, Milton T, Klopfenstein T.
 Ecological relationships between the prevalence of cattle shedding *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 and characteristics of the cattle or conditions of the feedlot pen. *J Food Prot* 2001; 64:1899-1903.
- Smith DR. Cattle Production Systems: Ecology of existing and emerging *Escherichia coli* types related to foodborne illness. *Annu Rev Anim Biosci* 2014; 2:445-468.
- Stephens T, Loneragan G, Chichester L, Brashears M. Prevalence and enumeration of *Escherichia coli* O157 in steers receiving various strains of *Lactobacillus*-based directfed microbials. J Food Prot 2007a; 70(5):1252–1255.
- Stephens TP, Loneragan GH, Karunasena E, Brashears MM. Reduction of *Escherichia coli* O157 and *Salmonella* in feces and on hides of feedlot cattle using various doses of a direct-fed microbial. *J Food Prot* 2007b; 70:2386-2391.
- Stephens TP, Stanford K, Rode LM, Booker CW, Vogstad AR, Schunicht OC, Jim GK, Wildman BK, Perrett T, McAllister TA. Effect of a direct-fed microbial on animal performance, carcass characteristics and the shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157 by feedlot cattle. *Anim Feed Sci Technology* 2010; 158:65-72.
- Tabe ES, Oloya J, Doetkott DK, Bauer ML, Gibbs PS, Khaitsa ML. Comparative effect of direct-fed microbials on fecal shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 and *Salmonella* in naturally infected feedlot cattle. *J Food Prot* 2008; 71:539-544.

United States Department of Agriculture, Food Safety and Inspection Service (USDA-FSIS). 9 CFR Parts 416, 417, and 430. *Federal Register* 2012; 77(105):31975-31981. Available at: https://www.fsis.usda.gov/wps/wcm/connect/9c5840dd-c126-4d79-983e-4b42cd794457/2010-0023FRN.pdf?MOD=AJPERES

US Climate Data. www.usclimatedata.com Accessed January 8, 2019.

- Vasconcelos JT, Elam NA, Brashears MM, Galyean ML. Effects of increasing dose of live cultures of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* (stain NP 51) combined with a single dose of *Propionibacterium freudenreichii* (strain NP 24) on performance and carcass characteristics of finishing beef steers. J Anim Sci 2008; 86:756-762.
- Williams KJ, Ward MP, Dhungyel OP. Longitudinal study of *Escherichia coli* O157 shedding and super shedding in dairy heifers. *J Food Prot* 2014; 78(4):636-642.
- Wisener LV, Sargeant JM, O'Connor AM, Faires MC, Glass-Kaastra SK. The use of direct-fed microbials to reduce shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157 in beef cattle: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Zoonoses and Public Health* 2015; 62(2):75–89.
- Withee J, Williams M, Disney T, Schlosser W, Bauer N, Ebel E. Streamlined analysis for evaluating the use of preharvest interventions intended to prevent *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 illness in humans. *Foodborn Pathog Dis* 2009; 6:817-825.
- Younts-Dahl SM, Galyean ML, Loneragan GH, Elam NA, Brashears MM. Dietary supplementation with *Lactobacillus*-and *Propionibacterium*-based direct-fed microbials and prevalence of *Escherichia coli* O157 in beef feedlot cattle and on hides at harvest. J *Food Prot* 2004; 67:889-893.
- Younts-Dahl SM, Osborn GD, Galyean ML, Rivera JD, Loneragan GH, Brashears MM. Reduction of *Escherichia coli* O157 in finishing beef cattle by various doses of *Lactobacillus acidophilus* in direct-fed microbials. *J Food Prot* 2005; 68:6-10.

Characteristic, unit	Kansas	Nebraska
Feedlot capacity, # animals	30,000	16,000
Average enrollment pen size (range), # animals	130 (59-192)	79 (70-90)
Sex	Heifer	Steer
Average enrollment weight (range), kg	379 (257-437)	366 (327-403)
Average days on treatment diet at first sampling (range)	90 (68-102)	60 (60-60)
Sampling visit, date		
1	7/23/2018	8/20/2018
2	7/30/2018	8/27/2018
3	8/5/2018	9/3/2018
4	8/12/2018	9/10/2018
Sampling visit,		
<pre># pens sampled (# samples collected)</pre>		
1	20 (400)	20 (400)
2	20 (400)	20 (400)
3	20 (400)	20 (400)
4	14 (280)	20 (400)
Total pens sampled	20	20
Total samples collected	1,480	1,600

 Table 4-1. Feedlot, study population, and sampling characteristics by study site.

State	Stata	Sampling	Pens	Pen	Pen conditions, # pens (% pens sampled)			Average	Average	Doining
	visit	sampled*	Dry/dusty	Normal	Wet	Very wet	(range), °F	(range), %	Kanning	
Kansas							x			
	1	20	1 (5.0)	17 (85.0)	0 (0.0)	2 (10.0)	74 (69-80)	81 (64-93)	No	
	2	20	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	20 (100.0)	66 (61-72)	84 (66-93)	No	
	3	20	0 (0.0)	17 (85.0)	0 (0.0)	3 (15.0)	73 (66-80)	63 (52-78)	No	
	4	14	0 (0.0)	14 (100.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	65 (58-71)	77 (59-90)	No	
	Overall	74	1 (1.4)	48 (64.9)	0 (0.0)	25 (33.8)	70 (58-80)	76 (52-93)		
Nebraska										
	1	20	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	$20^{\dagger}(100.0)$	0 (0.0)	59 (58-60)	93 (89-96)	No	
	2	20	0 (0.0)	19 (95.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (5.0)	67 (63-73)	88 (75-96)	No	
	3	20	0(0.0)	0 (0.0)	5 (25.0)	15 (75.0)	66 (66-67)	100 (99-100)	Yes	
	4	20	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	$10^{\dagger}(50.0)$	$10^{\dagger}(50.0)$	60 (58-65)	93 (83-97)	No	
	Overall	80	0 (0.0)	19 (23.8)	35 (43.8)	26 (32.5)	63 (58-73)	94 (75-100)		

Table 4-2. Pen conditions and	l weather data	by sampling	visit for eacl	n study site.
-------------------------------	----------------	-------------	----------------	---------------

*The same pens were sampled at each sampling visit; however, six pens were sent to harvest prior to sampling visit 4 in Kansas and were unable to be sampled.

[†]During fecal sample collection on sampling visits 1 and 4 in Nebraska some pens were wet and very muddy, and at visit 4 some pens (n = 10) contained large pools of standing water (very wet).

X7	Kans	as		Nebraska		
variable	Mean Prevalence [†] , %	SEM, %	<i>P</i> -value	Mean Prevalence [†] , %	SEM, %	<i>P</i> -value
Treatment			0.51			0.92
Control	9.9	2.5		14.3	2.6	
DFM	8.2	2.2		14.6	2.8	
Sampling visit			<0.01			<0.01
1	3.8 ^a	1.5		28.7^{a}	4.3	
2	14.4 ^b	3.4		19.7 ^{ab}	3.6	
3	12.4 ^b	3.1		13.2 ^b	2.9	
4	9.1 ^{ab}	2.9		5.2 ^c	1.7	
Treatment × sampling visit	interaction		0.77			0.32
Control – sampling visit 1	3.6	1.9		25.0	5.1	
Control – sampling visit 2	14.6	4.2		16.0	4.2	
Control – sampling visit 3	15.6	4.4		15.6	4.1	
Control – sampling visit 4	10.6	4.0		6.2	2.6	
DFM – sampling visit 1	4.1	2.0		32.6	5.7	
DFM – sampling visit 2	14.2	4.1		24.0	5.1	
DFM – sampling visit 3	9.8	3.3		11.1	3.5	
DFM – sampling visit 4	7.7	3.4		4.3	2.1	

Table 4-3. Model-adjusted* mean *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal prevalence (standard error of the mean; SEM) by treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit interaction for Kansas and Nebraska study sites.

*Presented results are from a GLMM modeling *E. coli* O157:H7 fecal prevalence with a binomial distribution and logit link including treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit interaction as fixed effects, a random effect accounting for block, and an AR (1) covariance structure for repeated measures.

†Estimates with differing superscripts are significantly different at P < 0.05, estimates with shared letter superscripts do not differ significantly at P < 0.05.

Variable	Kan	sas		Nebraska		
variable	Mean Prevalence [†] , %	SEM, %	<i>P</i> -value	Mean Prevalence [†] , %	SEM, %	<i>P</i> -value
Treatment			0.66			0.04
Control	1.8	0.7		3.2 ^b	1.0	
DFM	2.2	0.7		6.7 ^a	1.5	
~						
Sampling visit			0.18			<0.01
1	1.5	0.7		10.5^{a}	2.2	
2	3.7	1.1		2.9 ^b	1.4	
3	2.5	0.9		4.4 ^{ab}	1.4	
4	1.1	0.7		3.4 ^b	1.2	
Treatment × sampling visi	it interaction		0.97			0.14
Control – sampling visit 1	1.5	1.0		7.4	2.4	
Control – sampling visit 2	3.5	1.5		1.0	0.9	
Control – sampling visit 3	2.5	1.3		4.9	2.0	
Control – sampling visit 4	0.7	0.8		2.9	1.5	
DFM – sampling visit 1	1.5	1.0		14.8	3.4	
DFM – sampling visit 2	4.0	1.6		8.3	2.6	
DFM – sampling visit 3	2.5	1.3		3.9	1.7	
DFM – sampling visit 4	1.5	1.2		3.9	1.7	

Table 4-4. Model-adjusted* mean *E. coli* O157 super-shedding prevalence (standard error of the mean; SEM) by treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit interaction for Kansas and Nebraska study sites.

*Presented results are from a GLMM modeling *E. coli* O157 super-shedding with a binomial distribution and logit link including treatment, sampling visit, and treatment by sampling visit interaction as fixed effects, a random effect accounting for block, and an AR (1) covariance structure for repeated measures.

†Estimates with differing superscripts are significantly different at P < 0.05, estimates with shared letter superscripts do not differ significantly at P < 0.05.

Chapter 5 - A systematic review and meta-analysis of published literature on prevalence of non-O157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145) and virulence genes in feces, hides, and carcasses of pre- and peri-harvest cattle worldwide

Diana M. A. Dewsbury¹, Natalia Cernicchiaro¹, Michael W. Sanderson¹, Andrea L. Dixon¹, Pius S. Ekong²

¹Center for Outcomes Research and Epidemiology and Department of Diagnostic Medicine and Pathobiology, College of Veterinary Medicine, Kansas State University, Manhattan, Kansas 66506

² Veterinary Medicine Teaching and Research Center, University of California—Davis, Tulare, California 93275

(Accepted with minor revisions in Animal Health Research Reviews, 2021)

Abstract

Objective: The objective of this study was to summarize peer-reviewed literature on the prevalence and concentration of non-O157 STEC (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145) serogroups and virulence genes (*stx* and *eae*) in fecal, hide, and carcass samples in pre- and peri-harvest cattle worldwide, using a systematic review of the literature and meta-analyses.

Data synthesis: Seventy articles were eligible for meta-analysis inclusion; data from 65 articles were subjected to random-effects meta-analysis models to yield fecal prevalence estimates. Meta-regression models were built to explore variables contributing to the between-study heterogeneity.

Results: Worldwide pooled non-O157 serogroup, STEC, and EHEC fecal prevalence estimates (95% confidence interval) were 4.7% (3.4-6.3%), 0.7% (0.5-0.8%), and 1.0% (0.8-1.1%), respectively. Fecal prevalence estimates significantly differed by geographic region (P < 0.01) for each outcome classification. Meta-regression analyses identified region, cattle type, and specimen type as factors that contribute to heterogeneity for worldwide fecal prevalence estimates.

Conclusions: The prevalence of these global foodborne pathogens in the cattle reservoir is widespread and highly variable by region. The scarcity of prevalence and concentration data for hide and carcass matrices identifies a large data gap in the literature as these are the closest proxies for potential beef contamination at harvest.

Running title: Systematic review and meta-analysis of non-O157 STEC in cattle worldwide **Key-words:** cattle; *Escherichia coli*; non-O157; pre-harvest; prevalence; review; Shiga toxin; STEC

Introduction

Rationale

Globally, Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*; STEC) are foodborne pathogens of public health importance (FAO and WHO, 2019). A subset of STEC, enterohemorrhagic *E. coli* (EHEC), are known to cause severe disease in humans such as hemorrhagic colitis and hemolytic uremic syndrome (Caprioli *et al.*, 2014). The Center for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) estimates that out of approximately 265,000 human illnesses each year, approximately 3,600 patients are hospitalized and subsequently 30 deaths are attributed to these pathogens in the United States (CDC, 2016). EHEC causes severe human disease in part due to the intimate attachment of the bacterium to the host cell, mediated by intimin, which is encoded by an *eae* gene, in addition to at least one Shiga toxin gene (*stx*₁ and/or *stx*₂). Cattle are a known reservoir of STEC and EHEC as they harbor these pathogens in their gastrointestinal tracts and shed them in their feces (Bettelheim *et al.*, 2000; Pihkala *et al.*, 2012). When the source of illness was known, beef products were the most frequently attributed source of STEC-associated human illness worldwide (FAO and WHO, 2019).

Cattle feces contaminate cattle hides in the production environment, during transport, and/or in lairage increasing the potential for cross-contamination of beef carcasses, and subsequent beef products, at the harvest facility (Ekong et al., 2015; Fox et al., 2008; Jacob et al., 2010; Loneragan and Brashears, 2005). Therefore, cattle fecal, hide, and carcass STEC and EHEC prevalence estimates are a proxy for the potential risk at slaughter (Renter et al., 2008), whereas concentration estimates quantify the risk these pathogens represent at harvest. In the last decade, EHEC of public health importance have been categorized into 'O157' and 'non-O157' serogroups. Each year in the United States, the CDC has estimated that O157 and non-O157 pathogens are responsible for approximately 95,400 and 169,600 human illnesses, respectively (CDC, 2016). Whereas E. coli O157, specifically E. coli O157:H7, has been widely researched over the last 30 years, including the publication of systematic reviews for E. coli O157 prevalence in cattle in North America (Ekong et al., 2015) and globally (Islam et al., 2014), research regarding non-O157 serogroups, and specifically the "top 6", including O26, O45, O103, O104, O111, O121, and O145, has only been prominent during the last decade. As a result, there is limited information about key risk factors, geographic distribution, and serogroupspecific estimates of the top 6 in cattle prior to harvest.

Prevalence and concentration estimates of non-O157 pathogens are crucial to assess the distribution and load of bacteria in the cattle reservoir and to implement targeted mitigation strategies for lowering the risk of these foodborne pathogens in the beef supply. Therefore, our overarching goal was to compile evidence on global estimates of prevalence and concentration of non-O157 serogroups in the cattle reservoir.

Objective

The objective was to gather, integrate, and interpret scientific data on the prevalence and concentration of the top 6 non-O157 serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O104, O111, O121, and O145) and virulence genes (stx_1 , stx_2 , and eae) in fecal, hide, and carcass samples of pre- and peri-harvest adult cattle globally using a systematic review of the literature and meta-analysis. Meta-regression models were employed to evaluate the sources contributing to the variability of the prevalence estimates obtained.

Methods

Protocol

The systematic review methodology employed was in accordance with procedures outlined by O'Connor and Sargeant (2014). Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses Protocol (PRISMA and PRISMA-P) guidelines (Liberati *et al.*, 2009; Moher *et al.*, 2015; Page *et al.*, 2021) were followed for reporting purposes.

Eligibility criteria

Peer-reviewed, primary research published in English that reflected the inclusion criteria (Table 5-1) were considered eligible. Non-peer reviewed, gray literature, and peer-reviewed literature pertaining to experimental studies, *in vitro* experiments, simulation studies, or non-primary research (e.g., literature reviews, short communications) were excluded.

The research question was: What is the prevalence and concentration of the top 6 non-O157 serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O104, O111, O121, and O145) and virulence genes (stx_1 , stx_2 , and eae) in fecal, hide, and carcass samples of pre- and peri-harvest adult cattle globally? The initial protocol was modified from a restricted search of North America to include all regions worldwide. Specific components of the research question included:

Population (P): Healthy, pre- and peri-harvest adult cattle (older than 8 months of age). Pre-harvest cattle were defined as cattle in their production environments before being sold or shipped to slaughter. Peri-harvest was defined as the time after cattle leave the farm until after stunning and hide removal, but prior to the application of any carcass interventions.

Outcomes (O): Prevalence and concentration of non-O157 serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145) and associated virulence genes (stx_1 , stx_2 , and *eae*) in fecal, hide, and carcass samples. Prevalence and concentration data were extracted according to three different outcome classifications, depending on the virulence gene combination: 1) "serogroup" refers to samples that tested positive for an *E. coli* serogroup gene of interest (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, or O145), 2) "STEC", refers to samples that tested

positive for a specific *E. coli* O serogroup and at least one Shiga toxin (stx_1 and/or stx_2) gene, and 3) "EHEC" refers to samples that tested positive for an *E. coli* O serogroup, at least one Shiga toxin gene, and the intimin (*eae*) gene.

Information sources

Electronic databases accessed through the Kansas State University Library on 21 March, 2019 included: Agricola, Web of Science, and PubMed. Retrieved titles and abstracts were imported into a bibliographic management program (EndNote^{X9}, Clarivate Analytics). In addition, reference lists of articles considered to be landmark publications on the subject, were also reviewed (i.e., hand-searched) for inclusion.

Search

In order to generate a complete list of all primary literature relevant to our research question, search terms were created to account for the population and outcomes of interest. The search algorithm used included the following terms: "(Beef OR Dairy OR Cattle OR Cow) AND (*Escherichia coli* OR STEC OR Shiga toxin OR Shiga toxin producing OR non-O157) AND (hide OR fecal OR carcass) AND (prevalence OR concentration)".

The search was restricted to articles published 01 January 2000 to 21 March 2019, with the assumption that diagnostic protocols used in articles published prior to year 2000 were generally less sensitive than the methods currently used. No language restrictions were set on the original search, however, after the retrieval of full-text articles, articles were excluded if they were not available in English due to budgetary constraints. Duplicate articles were removed using the EndNote ^{X9} software (EndNote^{X9}, Clarivate Analytics) as well as manually checked after importing from online databases due to miscellaneous spaces or typos that did not promote the use of automated removal of duplicates.

Study selection

The title and abstract of articles identified through electronic databases and hand searches were screened for eligibility by a trained reviewer (DD) based on preset inclusion and exclusion criteria (Table 5-1). A second reviewer (NC) validated the first reviewer's work. If the abstract

did not include enough details to assess eligibility, full text articles were retrieved and the entire article was screened. If the abstract, or article, was deemed eligible based on our criteria, full text articles were retrieved and subjected to the risk of bias assessment.

Data extraction protocols and tools were developed, pre-tested by all reviewers (DD, NC, and MS), and implemented for each step of the review process using spreadsheets created in Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Windows, 2016). Data were extracted from all articles that met four key risk of bias assessment quality criteria (see "Risk of bias in individual studies" for further details).

Data collection process

A data extraction spreadsheet tool was developed in Microsoft Excel (Microsoft Windows, 2016), where each column represented a variable when extracting data from the full papers. The data extraction form was pre-tested by all reviewers using a sample of 10 full-text articles. Data extraction was performed independently by two reviewers (DD and NC or MS). Disagreements were resolved by consensus or a third reviewer's input. Data were extracted for the different non-O157 *E. coli* O serogroups of interest (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145) reported at various hierarchical levels (e.g., sample, animal, pen, feedlot, and/or processing plant). Outcomes of interest were further classified into three outcome classifications—serogroup, Shiga toxin-producing *E. coli* (STEC), or Enterohemorrhagic *E. coli* (EHEC)—to assess the prevalence of specific serogroup and virulence gene combinations.

In the event that articles presented information on prevalence or concentration for different outcome classifications and/or O groups, the data were extracted in individual rows as unique events (hereafter defined as a "study") in the data extraction form. Therefore, an article (a peer-reviewed publication describing prevalence or concentration of non-O157 in cattle fecal samples eligible for data extraction) could contain more than one study. Each study reflected one outcome classification (e.g., serogroup O26, STEC O45, EHEC O103), at a single time point (e.g., day, month, season, year), as classified by a laboratory method, representing one cattle type, at different hierarchical levels (e.g., pen, feedlot) for a specified matrix (e.g., fecal, hide, carcass).

If data from a study were not explicitly presented but enough information was available (e.g., prevalence and number of samples tested), reviewers conducting the data extraction imputed the required values (e.g., number of positive samples). In addition, if the authors stated that they tested for serogroups and/or virulence genes of interest but did not detect them, it was recorded as a data point equal to zero for the respective outcome classification with the provided denominator. Conversely, if authors did not mention specific serogroups of interest, it was assumed that they were not tested for and data were neither extracted nor assigned a zero. Additionally, retrieved articles presenting hide prevalence and/or concentration data for non-O157 serogroups detected in commercial plants following hide wash interventions (e.g., cabinet wash or chemical application) and/or articles that did not state clearly at which stage of the harvest process the hide/carcass sample was collected were excluded from this review. Experimentally inoculated fecal, hide, and/or carcass studies were also excluded from this review. Although considered a peri-harvest intervention, articles reporting hide prevalence data after the application of bacteriophage in lairage pens or water post-stunning were deemed eligible and data were extracted. Authors were not contacted to identify additional studies or inquire about additional information, only the full-text articles were considered.

Data items

Publication information extracted from each article and study included: first author, title, and year of publication. Key study characteristics extracted were as follows: region (Africa, Asia, Australia/Oceania, Europe, Middle-East, North America, South America), time of harvest (pre-harvest or post-harvest), cattle type (beef, dairy, beef and dairy, or unknown), outcome classification (serogroup, STEC, or EHEC), non-O157 O gene of interest (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, O145), diagnostic methodology (culture, culture + immunomagnetic separation (IMS), polymerase chain reaction (PCR) only, or other), specimen matrix (fecal, hide, or carcass), specimen type (pen-floor, rectal grab, rectal swab, cecal, unknown, or sponge sample), number of positive samples, number of samples tested, prevalence or proportion positive, and hierarchical level of data reported (sample, animal, pen, feedlot, or processing plant). For specimen type, rectal grab samples typically referred to samples collected pre-harvest but also included peri-harvest samples obtained from fecal material removed from the rectum prior to
evisceration as these were considered similar specimen types *a priori*. Additional data that were extracted, if provided, included: month(s) study was conducted, year(s) study was conducted, season, country of study, breed, age, stage of production (e.g., finishing period, at calving), study design (e.g., cross-sectional, longitudinal; as determined by reviewers), and repeated measures (yes or no).

Study risk of bias assessment

A set of seven quality criteria (Table 5-2) was designed, based on guidelines described by Sargeant et al. (2006) and Higgins et al. (2019). These criteria were modified from the risk of bias assessment used by Ekong et al. (2015). The purpose of the risk of bias assessment was to evaluate internal and external validity, and overall study design and execution, prior to extracting data from relevant articles by evaluating criteria (C) representing three domains (Sanderson et al., 2007). The key domains evaluated include: 1) design-specific sources of bias (C1, C6), 2) appropriateness of population based on inclusion criteria (C2, C3, C4), and 3), methods for measuring outcome variables (C5, C6, C7). Sample size calculation (C1) and cattle type (C2), represented internal validity-related factors. Whereas, animal production setting (C3) and study catchment area (C4) served as external validity criteria. Additionally, criteria representing the outcome with a number of positives, clear number of samples, and/or ability to calculate a prevalence (C5), for a specified period of time (C6), for a specific serogroup (C7). Four criteria (C2, C3, C5, C7) were deemed crucial to meet internal and external validity characteristics and needed to proceed with data extraction. Articles failing to meet one or more of these criteria were excluded. In some instances, cattle type (C2) was not explicitly stated, but if there was enough information (e.g., breed, age, diet, and/or housing) provided to indicate that the study population referred to healthy, adult cattle, the article was still considered for data extraction. If authors stated a specific breed and/or production purpose, reviewers assigned the breed to a cattle type category (e.g., beef or dairy). Criterion 3 posed a challenge regarding articles published from countries where animal production practices were not familiar to the reviewers; therefore, unless the authors specifically stated that the animals were housed in a research farm, it was assumed that animals were housed in representative field conditions for that region.

The protocol for assessing risk of bias (Table 5-2) was pre-tested on a set of 10 abstracts that were reviewed for relevance by two reviewers (DD and NC) to determine reproducibility. For all retrieved full-text articles, two reviewers (DD and MS or NC) independently evaluated the risk of bias (Table 5-2). Disagreements were resolved by consensus or a third reviewer's input.

Summary measures

For analysis purposes, data on fecal prevalence and calculated standard errors were logit transformed using R version 3.6.1 (R Core Team, 2019). Numerators with a zero value were assigned a value of 0.5 prior to the logit transformation. The final pooled logit results (including their 95% confidence intervals) obtained from the meta-analyses models were back-transformed and expressed as percentages.

Synthesis of results

Hide and carcass prevalence and concentration data for all matrices were summarized using qualitative methods. Fecal prevalence results presented at the sample-level were analyzed quantitatively using meta-analysis. Using EpiTools (Sergeant, 2015), prevalence estimates obtained from pooled fecal samples were adjusted to compute individual sample-level prevalence estimates using the pooled prevalence calculator for fixed pool size and assuming a perfect test; otherwise, only crude estimates were used in the analysis.

Meta-analysis

Data were separated into two datasets prior to analysis: 1) worldwide data by outcome classification, and 2) North American (Canada, Mexico, and USA) data by outcome classification. Random-effects meta-analyses were fitted to estimate the prevalence of non-O157 serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications in cattle fecal samples, using the inverse variance method. All data were analyzed using R version 3.6.1 (R Core Team, 2019) using the *meta* package (version 4.9-9; Balduzzi *et al.*, 2019) unless otherwise stated.

Meta-analyses and subgroup analyses were used to determine serogroup-specific fecal prevalence estimates for each outcome classification (function 'metaprop'), in the: 1) worldwide dataset by region, 2) worldwide dataset by O gene, 3) North American dataset by O gene, and 4)

North American dataset by country. Following a logit transformation, the following specifications were used for each model: DerSimonian-Laird estimator for between-study variance (τ^2 ; DerSimonian and Laird, 1986), and Hartung-Knapp adjustment for random-effects (Knapp and Hartung, 2003; Viecthbauer, 2010a). The final pooled logit results (including their 95% confidence intervals) obtained from the meta-analysis models were back-transformed and expressed as percentages.

Between-study heterogeneity was quantified using the Cochrane's chi-square test of homogeneity (*Q*) and the *I*² statistic (Higgins *et al.*, 2019). Cochrane's Q statistic was used to evaluate whether the variation between studies exceeds that expected by chance and is used to compute the *I*² statistic; $I^2 = \left[\frac{Q - degrees of freedom}{Q}\right] \times 100$ (Higgins *et al.*, 2019). *P*-values less than 10% (*P* < 0.10) indicated significant between-study heterogeneity. The Higgins' *I*² statistic represents the percentage of the total variability in a set of effect sizes due to true heterogeneity rather than chance (Higgins *et al.*, 2019). Using the scale suggested by Higgins *et al.* (2019), *I*² values between 30-60%, 50-90%, and 75-100% may indicate moderate, substantial, and considerable heterogeneity, respectively. Causes of heterogeneity were explored using subgroup analysis and meta-regression techniques.

Additional analyses

Meta-regression

Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models were built (using 'metareg') to examine the contribution of specific variables to the between-study heterogeneity of the worldwide and North American pooled fecal prevalence estimates obtained for each outcome classification. Explanatory variables of interest were: time of harvest (pre- or peri-harvest), cattle type (beef, dairy, beef and dairy, or unknown), laboratory method (PCR only, culture, culture + IMS, other), specimen type (cecal, rectal grab, pen-floor, rectal swab, or unknown), and region (Asia, Australia/Oceania, Europe, North America, or South America). Initially, uni-variable metaregression models were fit to explore the association between each of the explanatory variables and the fecal prevalence for each outcome classification. Variables with P < 0.10 in the uni-variable screen were included in the multi-variable metaregression models. Based on our causal web diagram constructed *a priori*, specimen type is an intervening variable through harvest time and therefore, either specimen type or harvest time, not both, were eligible for inclusion in the multi-variable model (Supplementary Material, Appendix A). There were no plausible interactions between variables of interest based on our causal diagram and therefore no interactions were evaluated. A backward elimination procedure was followed for removal of non-significant variables. Variables with *P*-values less than or equal to 5% ($P \le 0.05$) were deemed significant and were kept in the multi-variable meta-regression models. The final pooled logit regression coefficients and their 95% confidence intervals were back-transformed.

Risk of bias across studies

Although subjective, funnel plots allow visual interpretation of whether the association between prevalence estimates and a measure of study size (e.g., standard error) is greater than what may be expected to occur by chance (Sterne *et al.*, 2000). To assess potential publication bias, we generated funnel plots using the function 'funnel'. A formal asymmetry test (using 'metabias' and 'lingreg') was used to evaluate the presence of small study effects for non-O157 serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications worldwide and for specific serogroups in North America (Egger *et al.*, 1997). This regression-based test for detection of skewness determined whether the intercept deviated significantly from zero in a weighted regression of standardized prevalence estimates (on a logit scale) against their precision (e.g., standard error) (Egger *et al.*, 1997; Steichen, 1998). *P*-values less than 5% (*P* < 0.05) indicated funnel plot asymmetry.

Results

Study selection

The number of research articles retrieved at each step of the process is presented in Figure 5-1. Initially, a total of 3,241 articles were obtained from three electronic databases. Of the articles initially retrieved, 1,063 were duplicates and 1,952 were excluded based on the title and abstract screening. Two hundred sixteen full text articles were retrieved; however, 65 articles were excluded as they did not meet our inclusion criteria (Table 5-1). A total of 168 articles were

subjected to the risk of bias assessment (Table 5-2) and 98 articles were subsequently excluded. Data were extracted from 70 articles.

Study characteristics

In this systematic review, of the 70 articles retrieved, 65 articles reported the fecal prevalence of non-O157 serogroups and virulence genes in pre- and peri-harvest cattle. Few articles were retrieved for hide (n = 8) and carcass (n = 4) matrices worldwide. Five articles provided prevalence data for more than one matrix of interest: fecal and hide (n = 1; Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001), hide and carcass (n = 2; Stromberg *et al.*, 2015, Svoboda *et al.*, 2013) and fecal, hide, and carcass (n = 2; Thomas *et al.*, 2012; Stromberg *et al.*, 2016b). Concentration data were scarce for all matrices. Three articles presented fecal concentration data (Murphy *et al.*, 2016; Shridhar *et al.*, 2016, 2017) and one article presented hide and carcass concentration data (Thomas *et al.*, 2012). Due to limited data, hide and carcass prevalence data and concentration data for all matrices were not subjected to meta-analysis. Fecal prevalence data, however, were analyzed using meta-analysis and meta-regression models.

Risk of bias within studies

Articles that were eligible for data extraction following the risk of bias assessment are tabulated by criteria in Table 5-2. The majority of data extracted were from articles presenting data for cattle housed in commercial farming conditions typical of their respective region (92.9%; 65/70) rather than research farms (7.1%; 5/70). Less than 20% of articles (12/70; 17.1%) included a sample size justification in the manuscript. The majority of articles (62.9%; 44/70) represented a study design that included multiple sites, whereas 37.1% (26/70) were conducted at a single site. The length of the study was not known for the majority (71.4%; 50/70) of the articles as only cumulative prevalence estimates were presented. For articles that presented study duration (28.6%; 20/70), six studies (30.0%; 6/20) reported to last less than three months whereas 14 studies (70.0%; 14/20) reported to last longer than three months.

Results of individual studies

Fecal prevalence and concentration

Fecal prevalence data for non-O157 serogroups and associated virulence genes of interest were extracted from 65 articles from seven regions (Africa, n = 3; Asia, n = 11; Australia/Oceania, n6; Europe, n = 17; Middle East, n = 1; North America, n = 21; South America, n = 6) worldwide. Although data from these 65 articles were eligible for inclusion in the worldwide fecal prevalence meta-analysis, due to limited data per respective outcome classification in each region, five articles and subsequently three regions were excluded from the worldwide metaanalysis by outcome classification: Africa (n = 3; serogroup: Musa et al., 2012; STEC: Adamu et *al.*, 2018; EHEC: El-Gamal *et al.*, 2016;), Middle East (EHEC, n = 1; Mohammed *et al.*, 2015), and South America (serogroup, n = 1; Vicente *et al.*, 2005). Additionally, three articles were excluded from the worldwide fecal prevalence meta-analysis because they only presented farmlevel, rather than sample-level, fecal prevalence data (n = 2; Australia/Oceania: McAuley *et al.*, 2014; Middle East: Rehman et al., 2014) or contained redundant data with previously published literature (n = 1; North America: Shridhar *et al.*, 2016). Therefore, 57 articles were eligible for inclusion in the worldwide fecal prevalence meta-analysis by region. The sample denominator extracted from these 57 articles ranged from ten to 78,705 fecal samples. In two articles (Dargatz et al., 2013; Stanford et al., 2016), sample-level prevalence estimates were obtained from pooled fecal samples (range = 785 to 78,705) using EpiTools pooled prevalence calculator (Ausvet 2015). All other extracted data were unadjusted prevalence estimates (range = 10 to 6,086 fecal samples).

With respect to outcome classifications, most articles presented data for both EHEC and STEC classifications (n = 16), followed by EHEC only (n = 15), STEC only (n = 8), serogroup only (n = 8), STEC and serogroup (n = 1), and EHEC and serogroup (n = 1). Eight articles presented data for all outcome classifications, EHEC, STEC, and serogroup. Articles included in the worldwide fecal prevalence meta-analysis are reported by key study variables in Table 5-3. Fecal prevalence data were synthesized using meta-analyses to obtain worldwide fecal prevalence estimates by region (see Synthesis of Results), whereas fecal concentration data were much more limited and their results are presented below.

In addition to the worldwide results, we further explored fecal prevalence estimates in North America. Fecal prevalence estimates however, were largely represented by data from the USA (n = 13; Agga *et al.*, 2017; Bai *et al.*, 2012; Baltasar *et al.*, 2014; Cull *et al.*, 2017; Dargatz *et al.*, 2013; Dewsbury *et al.*, 2015; Ekiri *et al.*, 2014; Paddock *et al.*, 2012; Schneider *et al.*, 2018a; Shridhar *et al.*, 2017; Singh *et al.*, 2015; Stromberg *et al.*, 2016b; Thran *et al.*, 2001). Canada was represented by five studies (n = 5; Hallewell *et al.*, 2016; Karama *et al.*, 2008; Renter *et al.*, 2007; Schurman *et al.*, 2000; Standford *et al.*, 2016), however, no data were obtained from Mexico. Fecal prevalence data by O gene for each outcome classification, obtained from North America, represented by the USA and Canada, were synthesized using meta-analyses (see Synthesis of Results).

Fecal concentration data for non-O157 serogroups of interest were limited (Murphy *et al.*, 2016; Shridhar *et al.*, 2016, 2017). Two articles represented beef cattle in the USA (Shridhar *et al.*, 2016, 2017) and one represented lactating dairy cattle in Ireland (Murphy *et al.*, 2016). These three articles utilized a variety of laboratory methods for quantification, including real-time PCR, multiplex quantitative PCR, and spiral plating. Murphy *et al.*, (2016) reported concentration data for O26 in two Irish dairy herds, represented by 40 lactating cows per herd, sampled via rectoanal mucosal (RAM) swabs, longitudinally over the course of one year. Three (0.6%) of 529 RAM swabs subjected to quantitative real-time PCR were classified as EHEC O26 highshedding positives (defined as $\geq 10^4$ CFU/swab; Murphy *et al.*, 2016).

The remaining two articles (Shridhar *et al.*, 2016, 2017) presented fecal concentration data for all non-O157 serogroups of interest, from fed beef cattle housed in commercial USA feedlots sampled prior to harvest, and quantified utilizing multiplex quantitative PCR (mqPCR) and spiral plating methods. Five-hundred and seventy-six pen-floor fecal samples were subjected to mqPCR; the proportion of samples harboring super-shedding concentrations ($\geq 10^4$ CFU/gram of feces) were 7.1, 6.4, 5.0, and 0.4%, for O45 and O103, O121, O26, O145 and O111, respectively (Shridhar *et al.*, 2016). Similar trends were observed for the top 6 serogroups in another observational feedlot study comparing spiral plating (SP) and mqPCR methods (Shridhar *et al.*, 2017) where the most frequently quantified serogroups at high-shedding concentrations were O103 (SP: 7.5%, 86/1152; mqPCR: 18.2%, 210/1152) and O26 (SP: 1.6%, 18/1152; mqPCR: 6.9%, 80/1152). The proportion of quantifiable samples for the top 6 serogroups ranged from undetected to 7.5% for the SP method and 0.4 to 18.2% for mqPCR (Shridhar *et al.*, 2017).

Hide prevalence and concentration

Data on non-O157 serogroup and virulence gene prevalence and concentration were limited for cattle hides and are reported descriptively for all outcome classifications (Table 5-4). Eight articles containing hide prevalence data were retrieved from five countries (Australia, Honduras, Ireland, Nicaragua, and the USA). A single article presented hide concentration data (Thomas *et al.*, 2012).

Two articles, represented by five studies, reported data for non-O157 serogroups O26, O103, O111, and O145. These non-O157 serogroups were detected on peri-harvest beef cattle hides ranging from undetected to 27.1%. The two serogroups most frequently detected from beef cattle hides were serogroups O26 and O103, with reported prevalence estimates of 6.0 and 27.1%, respectively. Furthermore, Thomas *et al.* (2012) quantified serogroup O103 on cattle hides at harvest yielding estimates for six samples, out of the 130-sample subset tested, between 10 and 110 CFU/cm², the other 124 samples contained colony counts too low to estimate by direct plating methods (Table 5-4).

Hide prevalence estimates were obtained for all six non-O157 STEC of interest from three articles. Represented by 11 studies, non-O157 STEC hide prevalence estimates in peri-harvest beef cattle ranged from undetected to 0.3%. Only STEC O26 and O103 were detected on cattle hides. Other non-O157 STEC (O45, O111, O121, and O145) were tested for but not detected on peri-harvest cattle hides.

Seven articles containing hide prevalence data, representing 55 studies, presented non-O157 EHEC hide prevalence data. Prevalence estimates reported ranged from undetected to 47.0, 57.5, 35.9, 29.3, 46.0 and 49.0% for EHEC O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145, respectively.

Carcass prevalence and concentration

Data on pre-intervention carcass prevalence and study characteristics are presented in Table 5-5. Four articles reported top 6 prevalence data and a single article (Thomas *et al.*, 2012) presented concentration data for pre-intervention carcasses. Serogroup prevalence estimates for the top 6 ranged from undetected to 13.8% on peri-harvest beef carcass samples. Serogroup O111 was not detected on peri-harvest carcasses in any of the retrieved articles. Thomas *et al.* (2012) reported a serogroup O103 carcass prevalence of 5.5%, but did not detect quantifiable concentrations of serogroup O103 on the corresponding cattle carcasses. Moreover, Thomas *et al.*, 2012 presented STEC prevalence data on pre-intervention beef carcasses where STEC O26, O103, O111, and O145 were undetected and STEC O45 and O121 were not tested for. Three articles (Stromberg *et al.*, 2015, 2016b; Thomas *et al.*, 2012) presented data for non-O157 EHEC. The top 6 EHEC prevalence on pre-intervention cattle carcasses ranged from undetected to 4.0%; EHEC O111 and O121 were not detected.

Synthesis of results

Worldwide meta-analysis of fecal prevalence by outcome classification and O gene Pooled fecal prevalence estimates significantly differed among regions worldwide for the top 6 serogroups, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications (Table 5-6). The worldwide serogroup meta-analysis was comprised of 18 articles, representing 165 studies. Studies from four regions, Asia, Australia/Oceania, Europe, and North America, were included in the analysis. Due to limited data, South America was not included in the worldwide serogroup meta-analysis. The estimated worldwide pooled non-O157 serogroup prevalence was 4.7% (95% confidence interval (CI) = 3.4-6.3%). Pooled fecal prevalence was highest for North America (6.4%, 95% CI = 3.7-10.8%) with respect to the serogroup outcome classification. The most prevalent serogroup reported worldwide was O103 (11.4%, 95% CI = 4.7-25.2%) followed by O45 (7.9%, 95% CI = 3.2-18.1%), O26 (6.6%, 95% CI = 4.2-10.4%), O121 (2.7%, 95% CI = 0.9-7.6%), O111 (1.6%, 95% CI = 0.8-2.9%), and O145 (1.3%, 95% CI = 0.5-3.6%). The worldwide STEC fecal prevalence meta-analysis included 33 articles, representing 191 studies. The estimated worldwide STEC pooled fecal prevalence was 0.7% (95% CI = 0.5-0.8%), with Australia/Oceania (1.3%, 95% CI = 0.7-2.5%) yielding the highest regional estimate worldwide. In this review, STEC O26 (1.0%, 95% CI = 0.7-1.4%) and STEC O103 (0.8%, 95% CI = 0.5-1.4%) were the most frequently detected STEC globally. The global prevalence estimates for STEC 045, STEC 0111, STEC 0121, STEC 0145 were 0.4 (95% CI = 0.2-0.8%), 0.4 (95% CI = 0.2-0.5%), 0.7 (95% CI = 0.3-1.4%) and 0.7% (95% CI = 0.4-1.2%), respectively. Worldwide EHEC pooled fecal prevalence estimates were summarized from 40 articles, representing 369

studies. The pooled EHEC fecal prevalence estimate was 1.0% (95% CI = 0.8-1.1%) with the highest observed regions in this review being Europe (1.3%, 95% CI = 1.0-1.7%) and North America (1.2%, 95% CI = 0.9-1.5%). Globally, as noted in global STEC prevalence, EHEC O26 (1.3%, 95% CI = 0.9-1.8%) and EHEC 0103 (1.4%, 95% CI = 1.0-2.1%) were the most prevalent. Followed by EHEC O45 (0.9%, 95% CI = 0.5-1.8%), EHEC O111 (0.9%, 95% CI = 0.6-1.4%), EHEC O121 (0.4%, 95% CI = 0.3-0.6%), EHEC O145 (0.9%, 95% CI = 0.6-1.3%). In the present study, North America yielded the highest pooled fecal prevalence estimates for the serogroup outcome, and second highest worldwide for the STEC and EHEC outcomes—North America data were further evaluated by O gene for each outcome classification and by country. As there was evidence of between-study heterogeneity (I^2 statistic) in this worldwide meta-analysis, meta-regression analyses were conducted for all outcome classifications by key variables of interest.

North America meta-analysis of fecal prevalence by O gene

Overall, North American pooled fecal prevalence estimates were 6.4, 1.1, and 1.2% for the serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications, respectively (Table 5-7). Serogroup-specific estimates were estimated from eight articles including 73 studies. The most prevalent serogroups reported were O103 (19.6%, 95% CI = 5.6-50.2%) and O26 (15.1%, 95% CI = 4.1-42.7%) whereas the least prevalent was O111 (1.0%, 95% CI = 0.2-5.8%). Estimates for STEC fecal prevalence in North America were obtained from eight articles, including 79 studies. Similar to the serogroup-specific estimates, STEC O103 (1.6%, 95% CI = 0.7-3.7%) was the most prevalent O gene, whereas STEC O111 (0.6%, 95% CI = 0.3-1.3%) was the least prevalent. Meta-analysis for EHEC fecal prevalence in North America included 10 articles representing 170 studies. As observed for the serogroup and STEC outcome classifications, fecal prevalence estimates remained highest for EHEC O103 (2.8%, 95% CI = 0.3-0.8%) in North America. Heterogeneity among North American studies were explored through meta-regression analyses for all outcomes by key variables of interest: time of harvest, cattle type, laboratory methods, and specimen type.

North America meta-analysis of fecal prevalence by country

To further explore fecal prevalence in North American cattle, random-effects meta-analyses were conducted to obtain pooled fecal prevalence estimates for the USA and Canada for each outcome classification. Meta-analysis for serogroup fecal prevalence in USA and Canada included six and two articles representing 61 and 12 studies, respectively. Top 6 serogroup prevalence for the USA and Canada were 4.8% (95% CI = 2.6-8.4%) and 9.4% (95% CI = 1.7-38.8%), respectively. Fecal prevalence estimates for the serogroup outcome classification did not significantly differ by country (P = 0.40). Estimates obtained for STEC fecal prevalence in USA and Canada were extracted from six and two articles representing 74 and 5 studies, respectively. Whereas, estimated fecal prevalence for the top 6 STEC in pre- and peri-harvest cattle was significantly higher (P < 0.05) in the USA (1.3%, 95% CI = 0.9-1.8%) compared to Canada (0.2%, 95% CI = 0.1-0.4%). EHEC-specific estimates were estimated from eight and two articles representing 166 and 4 studies, from the USA and Canada, respectively. As observed for STEC, fecal EHEC prevalence was significantly (P < 0.05) higher in the USA (1.2%; 95% CI = 1.0-1.6%) compared to Canada (0.1%; 95% CI = 0.0-0.3%). Although there was evidence of between-study heterogeneity in these models, due to the limited number of studies per country, meta-regression analyses were not attempted for outcome classifications by country within North America.

Additional analysis

Meta-regression

Worldwide meta-regression analyses of fecal prevalence by outcome classification There was evidence of considerable between-study heterogeneity in the worldwide randomeffects meta-analysis model based on the I^2 statistic for all outcome classifications. Worldwide serogroup uni-variable meta-regression analyses identified region, time of harvest, cattle type, laboratory methods, and specimen type as factors significantly (P < 0.10) contributing to between-study heterogeneity of non-O157 serogroup fecal prevalence estimates in cattle worldwide (Table 5-8). In the multi-variable model, region, cattle type, laboratory methods, and specimen type were significant (P < 0.05) factors contributing to between-study heterogeneity of non-O157 serogroup prevalence estimates in cattle worldwide. The covariates included in the multi-variable meta-regression model explain 42.1% (pseudo R²) of between-study heterogeneity in the worldwide serogroup fecal prevalence meta-analysis.

Worldwide STEC uni-variable meta-regression models identified all factors (region, time of harvest, cattle type, and specimen type) except laboratory methods to contribute significantly (P < 0.10) to between-study heterogeneity (Table 5-9). In the multi-variable meta-regression model, all factors except time of harvest remained significant (P < 0.05) contributing to between-study heterogeneity. This multi-variable model explained 36.9% (pseudo R²) of the between-study heterogeneity of the STEC outcome classification worldwide.

With respect to the EHEC classification, evidence of heterogeneity was identified betweenstudies of all regions with the exception of Asia and Australia/Oceania ($I^2 = 0.0\%$). All of the factors were identified as contributing significantly (P < 0.10) to between-study heterogeneity in the uni-variable meta-regression analyses (Table 5-10). Region, cattle type, laboratory methods, and specimen type remained as significant factors contributing to between-study heterogeneity in the multi-variable model. Covariates in the multi-variable meta-regression models explained 44.3% (pseudo R^2) of the between-study heterogeneity for the EHEC outcome classification worldwide.

North America meta-regression analyses of fecal prevalence by outcome classification In the uni-variable meta-regression model, cattle type, laboratory method, and specimen type significantly (P < 0.10) contributed to the between-study heterogeneity in the serogroup outcome classification for North America (Table 5-11). Only laboratory method and specimen type remained in the multi-variable meta-regression model as contributing significantly (P < 0.05) to between-study heterogeneity. These covariates multi-variable explained 44.0% (pseudo R²) of between-study heterogeneity in North American serogroup prevalence outcome.

For the STEC outcome classification, uni-variable meta-regression analyses identified time of harvest, cattle type, and specimen type as variables contributing significantly (P < 0.10) to between-study heterogeneity (Table 5-12). In the multivariable meta-regression, time of harvest

and cattle type remained significant (P < 0.05) and accounted for 26.3% (pseudo R²) of betweenstudy heterogeneity in North American STEC prevalence outcome.

Time of harvest, cattle type, and laboratory methods were contributing significantly (P < 0.10) to between-study heterogeneity in uni-variable meta-regression analyses for EHEC fecal prevalence in North America (Table 5-13). However, time of harvest and laboratory methods were the only variables significant (P < 0.05) in the multi-variable meta-regression accounting for 33.7% (pseudo R²) of between-study heterogeneity in North America EHEC fecal prevalence outcome.

Risk of bias across studies

Asymmetry in the funnel plots for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcomes, worldwide and in North America, indicated potential publication bias was present (i.e., risk of bias across studies; data not shown). Bias coefficients using the Egger's test indicated that small study effects were present in worldwide and North America fecal prevalence meta-analyses. Bias coefficients (*P*-values) for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC worldwide prevalence outcomes were 0.53 (P = 0.54), -1.54 (P < 0.01), and -2.60 (P < 0.01), respectively. Similar to the worldwide meta-analysis, bias coefficients (*P*-values) for North America fecal prevalence for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcomes were 1.93 (P = 0.31), -2.69 (P < 0.01), and -3.93 (P < 0.01), respectively, indicate the presence of small study effects. Bias coefficients from the Egger test indicate that fecal prevalence estimates for STEC and EHEC outcomes, but not for the serogroup outcome classification in both the worldwide and North America fecal prevalence meta-analysis.

Discussion

Summary of evidence

Following a systematic review process, we identified 70 relevant articles that met the risk of bias assessment on prevalence and concentration of non-O157 STEC in different bovine matrices worldwide and data were extracted. Most of the retrieved articles in this review represented non-O157 STEC and EHEC prevalence data in cattle feces. Results from the worldwide meta-analyses for non-O157 STEC (range = 0.3 - 1.3%) and EHEC (range = 0.2 - 1.3%) fecal outcomes indicated that cattle harbor and shed these organisms in regions across the globe at

relatively low frequencies. Whereas concentration data were limited, when detected and reported in fecal and hide matrices, STEC and EHEC concentrations were at high-shedding concentrations ($\geq 10^4$ CFU/gram or $\geq 10^4$ CFU/cm²) albeit for a limited number of cattle sampled. Likely, based on the limit of detection of available diagnostic methods for quantification, we are better at detecting samples with higher concentrations than those with a lower load. This review included a single article reporting quantification on pre-intervention carcasses, and there were no top 6 serogroups detected. Although limited in this review, concentration data offer a crucial piece of information when evaluating food safety risk along the beef continuum. In the literature, it has been documented that even at extremely low concentrations, fewer than 10 cells, pathogenic *E. coli* can induce human illness (Hara-Kudo and Takatori, 2011) thus demonstrating the pathogenicity of these organisms and their threat to public health via the cattle reservoir.

The pooled fecal prevalence estimates from the worldwide meta-analysis models significantly varied by region with non-O157 serogroup, STEC, and EHEC estimates being the highest in North America. Further, top 6 STEC and EHEC estimates of fecal prevalence were significantly greater in cattle in the USA compared to Canada, thus demonstrating variation between countries within the region. It is likely that prevalence estimates will vary also between countries in other regions.

In this review, the most prevalent EHEC O group in North American cattle feces was O103, which is the second most frequently reported non-O157 O group associated with cultureconfirmed human STEC infections (15.6%) in the USA (CDC, 2018). Although we cannot directly attribute these clinical human STEC infections to cattle feces and/or contaminated beef, our data support cattle as a reservoir of these foodborne pathogens associated with human illness and demonstrate the potential threat of these non-O157 STEC of clinical importance to public health and food safety. From this review, limited conclusions can be drawn from hide and carcass results reported due to the low number of articles retrieved and the large variation between articles. Though peri-harvest hide and carcass prevalence and concentration data are the most crucial, as they are the best indicators of the contamination burden before carcasses are subjected to antimicrobial interventions at the harvest facility, these were the most limited data, regardless of the region (Arthur *et al.*, 2009; Brichta-Harhay *et al.*, 2008; Stephens *et al.*, 2009).

Limitations of the body of literature

In this review, the main limitations when reviewing the body of literature retrieved included: lack of standardization of the case definition, unclear numerator and/or denominators for prevalence, unspecified study population, and a wide array of sample collection and laboratory methodologies employed. Firstly, there is no clear and consistent case definition for STEC and/or EHEC reported in the literature. Therefore, outcome classifications were categorized by reviewers based on non-O157 O gene and virulence gene profiles leading to our outcome classifications for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC. Articles retrieved in the search included combined estimates of "STEC" or "non-O157 STEC" which included O groups not of interest and/or did not allow for data to be extracted by O gene; as a result, these articles did not meet the risk of bias assessment criteria and were excluded. Excluding these articles may have biased our overall non-O157 STEC estimates obtained; however, our objective was to obtain estimates of the most prevalent O groups (or top 6), rather than other non-O157 groups. Conversely, in some articles, when researchers reported serotypes, data were extracted for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC by O gene rather than serotype.

During the risk of bias assessment, many articles were excluded because a numerator and/or denominator was not reported (criterion 5 in the risk of bias assessment) and crude prevalence could not be calculated. In some instances, fecal samples from cattle of different ages were combined into one estimate and we could not identify a numerator and denominator for our population age group of interest (i.e., adult cattle). Additionally, in some cases, fecal samples from multiple ruminant species were combined and the numerator and denominator for each species could not be determined, thus values could not be extracted. Although these articles contain information that may be relevant to our research question, we could not distinguish and accurately attribute it to our target population.

There are several methodologies utilized to sample, isolate, and quantify STEC in cattle feces, hides, and carcasses. Sample collection methods and actual sample specimens collected varied between studies, especially for fecal sampling. The types of fecal specimen data extracted in this review included pen-floor, rectal grab, rectal swab, cecal, and unreported. For the hide and

carcass matrices, samples were typically collected with sponges, however, the surface area swabbed, stage of harvest, and media used were not consistent among studies. Many laboratory detection methods for isolation and quantification of STEC in these matrices exist. In this review, we chose to exclude articles published before the year 2000 in an attempt to minimize the variability in laboratory methods and their corresponding sensitivity of detection.

Specifically, we wanted to incorporate studies that employed an IMS step, as this procedure has improved the sensitivity of culture-based methods (Chapman et al., 1994; Cernicchiaro et al., 2013). However, the majority of articles relied on culture and/or molecular testing, and only 25 of the 57 articles included in the worldwide fecal prevalence meta-analysis reported using IMS. Additionally, whereas IMS has demonstrated an increased sensitivity, available culture methods are not equivalent in terms of detection, hence broadly categorizing laboratory methods as done in this study may contribute to the heterogeneity observed (Stromberg et al., 2016a). Nevertheless, publication year did not necessarily reflect study year as some of the studies published in early 2000 were conducted in mid or late 1990s, and as such, some of their diagnostic protocols are not comparable to the ones currently used. We did not correct for these anomalies, but we did categorize laboratory methodology to account for the different methods employed the best way we could while still attempting to deduce any methodological differences. The variability in methodology for sample collection and laboratory testing creates challenges when trying to compare prevalence estimates retrieved from studies worldwide. For example, in this review, articles where researchers reported the utilization of detection methods considered standard (e.g., culture, IMS, and PCR), the top 6 EHEC prevalence on peri-harvest cattle hides ranged from undetected to 5.0% (Thomas et al., 2012; Stromberg et al., 2015, 2016b). Articles reporting the use of more recent technology, such as the BAX® System (DuPont Qualicon, Wilmington, DE) or NeoSeekTM STEC detection and identification test (Neogen, Lansing, MI), reported a wider range (undetected to 57.6%) of top 6 EHEC periharvest cattle hide prevalence (Chaves et al., 2013; Schneider et al., 2018b; Stromberg et al., 2015, 2016b). In this review, top 6 EHEC hide prevalence estimates seem to be highly variable and numerically higher compared to the other outcome classifications (i.e., serogroup and STEC), which may be due to the laboratory methodologies used to obtain these estimates. For example, in two articles (Stromberg et al., 2015, Stromberg et al., 2016b) where researchers

compared two laboratory methodologies —'Other (NeoSeek[™])' and 'culture + IMS' prevalence estimates for the top 6 EHEC ranged from undetected to 5.0% and 0.5 to 49.0% for 'culture + IMS' and 'Other (NeoSeekTM)', respectively. Whereas data were reported descriptively for hide prevalence, the variability between these two methodologies (i.e., 'culture + IMS' and 'Other (NeoSeekTM) is clear as they yield very different prevalence estimates when testing the same samples. Due to the numerous detection methods reported in the 70 articles retrieved, at the sacrifice of losing methodological details that may explain the variability in prevalence estimates and between-study heterogeneity observed, laboratory methodologies employed had to be broadly categorized for analysis. Therefore, when trying to evaluate laboratory methodologies employed as a potential variable contributing to between-study heterogeneity, categorization of these methods into wider categories such as: culture, culture + IMS, PCR only, or other, likely oversimplified the complexities of the laboratory methodology employed. In this review, we found that the type of laboratory methods significantly explained some of the between-study heterogeneity in uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for the top 6 fecal EHEC. Since apparent prevalence estimates are directly impacted by the accuracy of the detection protocols used, the estimates of the present analysis may be biased, however, given the diversity of detection protocols employed and their different accuracy, it will be difficult to predict the directionality of the potential bias. Sources of between-study heterogeneity were not evaluated for hide and carcass prevalence data.

Limitations of the review

Key limitations of this study include: only peer-reviewed literature was considered, limited data used to populate some analyses may not yield reliable estimates, unexplained heterogeneity remains in our models, and several forms of bias are plausible. Non-primary research (literature reviews, short communications, abstract-only, conference proceedings), non-peer reviewed, and grey literature were not included in this systematic review. In addition to electronic databases, we hand searched reference lists of peer-reviewed papers and 17 articles were identified in the hand search that were not found in the electronic search. By limiting this review to only consider peer-reviewed literature, we were not able to include data that were not yet published at the time of our search (March 2019) but were pertinent to our research question such as Cernicchiaro *et al.* (2020) and other studies discussed internally and/or at conferences but not yet published.

While this limited our sample size of eligible articles, the articles that were included in this review underwent a rigorous peer-review process and are more likely representative of final, accurate estimates, which may or may not be the case for preliminary data shared at conferences. Additional concerns with the inclusion of non-primary research, non-peer reviewed, and grey literature would be the possibility of including redundant estimates from research that was presented at a conference and later published. If our hypothesis is accurate that inclusion of grey literature leads to overrepresentation/repetition of certain data, our model estimates likely would not change, but the measures of variability (e.g., standard errors, confidence intervals) may be smaller, however, these would be artifactual (given by a larger number of studies being represented in the data).

In total, 70 articles were retrieved worldwide, however when considering articles by outcome classification, across three matrices, and by region, data were especially limited for some subgroup analyses. Due to the small number of studies included in some of the subgroup analyses and meta-regression models, estimates should be interpreted with caution (Higgins and Thompson 2004; Higgins et al., 2019). Similarly, very few articles reported model-adjusted prevalence estimates after accounting for the hierarchical structure of the data or the study design features. Except those cases, the precision of the estimates may be underestimated. To avoid such methodological differences, only raw data were extracted as well as sole information from the respective organizational level (e.g., sample-level). Additionally, given the structure of our dataset there is also a hierarchical structure to consider: we have extracted data from studies nested within articles, and articles within region for each matrix and outcome. Whereas a multilevel (three-level meta-analysis) model would likely not have a large impact on the coefficients we obtained, the standard errors associated with the estimates would be smaller as the hierarchy and correlation of studies within articles would be accounted for. As region, considered an important source of variability, was accounted for in subgroup analysis and given the scarcity of articles retrieved for analysis, we chose to fit a simpler, more parsimonious model acknowledging our standard errors may be underestimated for the fecal prevalence estimates obtained.

107

The most significant and novel aspect of this review was the exploration of sources of betweenstudy heterogeneity of serogroup, STEC, and EHEC fecal prevalence estimates on a global scale. For the worldwide meta-analysis, between-study heterogeneity was evaluated for key variables of interest. Cattle type, specimen type, and region were all significant variables in multi-variable meta-regressions for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications for global fecal prevalence ($P \le 0.05$). It is likely that the differences in animal and farm management and production systems among different regions contributed to the between-study heterogeneity. Although the exact management/production systems were not directly reported and extracted, we classified the study population by type (beef or dairy) to attempt to measure these differences. Eight articles presented estimates for beef and dairy combined, whereas in another eight articles we could not determine if they were beef and/or dairy cattle. This lack of separation between cattle production type for sixteen articles may have limited the ability to detect potential management and/or production system differences, if present, for beef and dairy cattle in this review. In addition, we grouped the extracted fecal prevalence data into geographical regions to minimize variability and account for regional differences in production systems. Whereas reasons for combining estimates within region are intuitive, analyses of North America demonstrated significant differences in observed STEC and EHEC fecal prevalence estimates between the USA and Canada. In addition to North America, four other regions were included in the worldwide analysis, with the following countries within each region: Asia (Bangladesh, India, Japan, Korea, South Korea), Australia/Oceania (Australia, New Zealand), Europe (Belgium, France, Germany, Ireland, Italy, Scotland, Spain, Switzerland), and South America (Argentina, and Brazil). Therefore, by combining estimates within region we may have masked some local differences, of unknown sources, that are present in the real-world. Although North America was the only region further explored, it is plausible countries within other regions in this review could also be significantly different in terms of apparent prevalence.

Variables, in addition to region, such as specimen type, laboratory method, and time of harvest, explained some of the between-study heterogeneity observed in global and North American fecal prevalence meta-analyses. However, additional factors and their potential interactions may further explain the observed variability among studies and prevalence estimates. Season, age, and diet are factors that are known to influence *E. coli* O157 fecal shedding in cattle and have

been well-established in peer-reviewed literature (Barkocy-Gallagher *et al.*, 2003; Edrington *et al.*, 2006; Callaway *et al.*, 2009; Ekiri *et al.*, 2014). Whereas the seasonality of the top 6 has been recently evaluated (Dewsbury *et al.*, 2015; Ekiri *et al.*, 2014; Schneider *et al.*, 2018a), the limited number of studies precluded us from evaluating season in this review. Recently, our group (Cernicchiaro *et al.*, 2020) published a study evaluating associations between season, processing plants, and hide cleanliness scores with prevalence and concentration on beef cattle hides in the USA for non-O157 STEC. This research demonstrated the seasonality of non-O157 STEC, by O group, as well as differences observed between plants and with quantification data on cattle hides presented. Unfortunately, this study was published after our search was conducted and therefore was not eligible to be included in this review. Though these newly published data are extremely valuable, data remains limited to comprehensively assess all potential pertinent risk factors and potential underlying complex interactions for shedding as well as synthesizing estimates for hide and carcass prevalence and concentration.

Overall, heterogeneity in this study could not be attributed to a particular source of bias. In addition to publication bias, many other sources of selection bias such as those associated with geographic region could be present, along with differences in study quality and design, true heterogeneity, and chance (Chan *et al.*, 2004; Egger *et al.*, 1997; Higgins and Green, 2011; O'Connor *et al.*, 2014; Sterne *et al.*, 2000, 2011). It is possible that empirical data produced in certain geographical locations are published in local reporting systems or journals in the native language rather than in international journals. Since articles written in languages other than English were excluded, there is potential for language bias as valuable data available in other languages would have been missed. In summary, we attempted to control for internal and external validity factors that could have biased our estimates during the risk of bias assessment step and acknowledge other limitations previously discussed which could potentially lead to bias.

Conclusions

This study, the first of its kind, gathered and synthesized estimates of prevalence and concentration of top 6 non-O157 serogroup, STEC, and EHEC in fecal, hide, and carcass samples from pre- and peri-harvest cattle from countries across the globe. Furthermore, this study identified important knowledge gaps in published literature for hide and carcass prevalence

data, in addition to concentration data for all matrices. Peri-harvest hide and carcass prevalence and concentration data—arguably the most important data for mitigating beef adulteration—were the most limited. In addition to summarizing measures of pathogen frequency and concentration, this study identified some of the factors responsible for between-study heterogeneity, such as region, cattle type, and specimen type, for cattle fecal prevalence worldwide. Although this review summarizes all relevant data currently available, future research is needed to obtain additional hide and carcass prevalence data as well as quantification of these pathogens in all matrices of interest. The synthesized estimates of prevalence from this review could be integrated into a quantitative microbial risk assessment model to assess the potential risks attributable to non-O157 STEC in the beef chain. Similarly, this evidence is highly valued in expert panels such as the ones convened by the Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, the World Health Organization, as well as the Codex Alimentarius Commission when developing guidelines on various food safety topics (e.g., Microbiological Risk Assessment Series).

With robust estimates of frequency and quantity of these foodborne pathogens in these cattle matrices, we could better identify primary targets for pre- and peri-harvest intervention methods to optimize STEC mitigation strategies to reduce adulteration of beef products worldwide.

Other information

Protocol

The initial study protocol for this project is not publicly accessible.

Availability of data, code, and other supplementary materials

The supplementary material containing the causal diagram can be found in Appendix A. The supplementary material containing the methodology and results for the outlier and influential diagnostics performed for this study can be found in Appendix B with the attached annotated R code and datafile.

Author contributions

DD was the graduate student responsible for the study with direct oversight by NC, conducted all steps of the research under her guidance, performed the data analysis, and drafted the manuscript. NC was responsible for obtaining funding, identifying the research team, providing a protocol, training graduate student (DD), directly involved in all methodology, reviewed the data analysis, assisted with the interpretation of results, and manuscript preparation. MS contributed intellectual input throughout the systematic review process, directly involved with the risk of bias assessment and the data extraction processes, and provided input on manuscript drafts. AD contributed extensively to R coding, data analysis, and manuscript preparation. PE contributed to the risk of bias assessment, data extraction template, and provided input on manuscript drafts. All co-authors have read and approve the final manuscript draft.

Support

This project was supported by the Agriculture and Food Research Initiative Grant No. 2012-68003-30155 from the USDA National Institute of Food and Agriculture, Prevention, Detection and Control of Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) from Pre-Harvest Through Consumption of Beef Products Program–A4101, and the College of Veterinary Medicine, at Kansas State University.

Competing interests

No competing financial interests or conflicts exist for any of the authors.

Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank Monica Anderson for help with retrieving full-text articles.

References

Adamu MS, Ugochukwu ICI, Idoko SI, Kwabugge YA, Abubakar NS, and Ameh JA (2018). Virulent gene profile and antibiotic susceptibility pattern of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) from cattle and camels in Maiduguri, North-Eastern Nigeria. *Tropical Animal Health and Production* 50(6):1327-1341. DOI:10.1007/s00580-017-2597-x. Agga GE, Arthur TM, Hinkley S, and Bosilevac JM (2017). Evaluation of Rectoanal Mucosal Swab Sampling for Molecular Detection of Enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* in Beef Cattle. *Journal of Food Protection* 80(4): 661-667. DOI:10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-16-435.

Arthur TM, Keen JE, Bosilevac JM, Brichta-Harhay DM, Kalchayanand N, Shackelford SD, Wheeler TL, Nou X, and Koohmaraie M (2009). Longitudinal study of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in a beef cattle feedlot and role of high-level shedders in hide contamination. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 75:6515–6523.

Bai J, Paddock ZD, Shi X, Li S, An B, and Nagaraja, TG (2012). Applicability of a Multiplex PCR to Detect the Seven Major Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli* Based on Genes That Code for Serogroup- Specific O-Antigens and Major Virulence Factors in Cattle Feces. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 9(6):541-548. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2011.1082.

Balduzzi S, Rücker G, and Schwarzer G (2019). How to perform a meta-analysis with R: a practical tutorial. *Evidence-Based Mental Health* 22(4):153-160. DOI:10.1136/ebmental-2019-300117.

Baltasar P, Milton S, Swecker W Jr, Elvinger F, and Ponder M (2014). Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* distribution and characterization in a pasture-based cow-calf production system. *Journal of Food Protection* 77(5):722-731. DOI:10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-13-420.

Barkocy-Gallagher GA, Arthur TM, Rivera-Betancourt M, Nou X, Shackelford SD, Wheeler TL, and Koohmaraie M (2003). Seasonal prevalence of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli*, including O157:H7 and non-O157 serotypes, and *Salmonella* in commercial beef processing plants. *Journal of Food Protection* 66(11):1978-1986. DOI:10.4315/0362-028x-66.11.1978.

Barlow RS, and Mellor GE (2010). Prevalence of Enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* Serotypes in Australian Beef Cattle. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 7(10):1239-1245. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2010.0574.

Bettelheim KA. Role of non-O157 VTEC (2000). *Journal of Applied Microbiology Symposium Supplement* 88:38S-50S. DOI:10.1111/j.1365-2672.2000.tb05331.x.

Beutin L and Fach P (2014). Detection of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* from nonhuman sources and strain typing. *Microbiology Spectrum* 2(3). DOI: 10.1128/microbiolspec.EHEC-0001-2013

Bibbal D, Loukiadis E, Kérourédan M, Ferré F, Dilasser F, Peytavin de Garam C, Cartier P, Oswald E, Gay E, Auvray F, and Brugère H (2015). Prevalence of Carriage of Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli* Serotypes O157:H7, O26:H11, O103:H2, O111:H8, and O145:H28 among Slaughtered Adult Cattle in France. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 81(4):1397-1405. DOI:10.1128/aem.03315-14.

Bolton DJ, Ennis C, and McDowell D (2014). Occurrence, Virulence Genes and Antibiotic Resistance of Enteropathogenic *Escherichia coli* (EPEC) from Twelve Bovine Farms in the North-East of Ireland. *Zoonoses and Public Health* 61(2):149-156. DOI:10.1111/zph.12058.

Bonardi S, Chiapponi C, Bacci C, Paris A, and Salsi A (2005). Non-O157:H7 verocytotoxinproducing *Escherichia coli* isolated from cattle at slaughter in Northern Italy. *Annali della Facoltà di Medicina Veterinaria, Università di Parma* 25:181-190.

Bonardi S, Foni E, Chiapponi C, Salsi A, and Brindani F (2007). Detection of verocytotoxinproducing *Escherichia coli* serogroups 0157 and 026 in the cecal content and lymphatic tissue of cattle at slaughter in Italy. *Journal of Food Protection* 70(6):1493-1497. DOI:10.4315/0362-028x-70.6.1493.

Brichta-Harhay DM, Guerini MN, Arthur TM, Bosilevac JM, Kalchayanand N, Shackelford SD, Wheeler TL, and Koohmaraie M (2008) . *Salmonella* and *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 Contamination on Hides and Carcasses of Cull Cattle Presented for Slaughter in the United States: an Evaluation of Prevalence and Bacterial Loads by Immunomagnetic Separation and Direct Plating Methods. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 74(20):6289-6297. Callaway TR, Carr MA, Edrington TS, Anderson RC, and Nisbet DJ (2009). Diet, *Escherichia coli* O157:H7, and cattle: A review after 10 years. *Current Issues in Molecular Biology* 11(2):67-79.

Caprioli A, Morabito S, Brugère H, and Oswald E (2015). Entereohaemorrhagic *Escherichia coli*: emerging issues on virulence and modes of transmission. *Veterinary Research* 36:289-311. DOI: 10.1051/vetres:2005002

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (2016). "*Escherichia coli* (*E. coli*)." Available from https:// www.cdc.gov/ecoli/pdfs/cdc-e.-coli-factsheet.pdf (accessed August 6, 2021).

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) (2018). National Shiga toxinproducing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) Surveillance Annual Report, 2016. Atlanta, Georgia: US Department of Health and Human Services, CDC.

Cernicchiaro N, Cull CA, Paddock ZD, Shi X, Bai J, Nagaraja TG, and Renter DG (2013). Prevalence of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* and associated virulence genes in feces of commercial feedlot cattle. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 10(10): 835-841. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2013.1526.

Cernicchiaro N, Oliveira ARS, Hoehn A, Noll LW, Shridhar PB, Nagaraja TG, Ives SE, Renter DG, and Sanderson MW (2020). Associations between season, processing plant, and hide cleanliness scores with prevalence and concentration of major Shiga Toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* on beef cattle hides. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 17(10) 611-619. DOI: 10.1089/fpd.2019.2778

Chan AW, Hróbjartsson A, Haahr MT, Gøtzsche PC, and Altman DG (2004). Empirical evidence for selective reporting of outcomes in randomized trials: comparison of protocols to

published articles. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 291(20):2457-2465. DOI:10.1001/jama.291.20.2457.

Chapman PA, Wright DJ, and Siddons CA (1994). A comparison of immunomagnetic separation and direct culture for the isolation of verocytotoxin-producing *Escherichia coli* O157 from bovine faeces. *Journal of Medical Microbiology* 40(6):424-427. DOI:10.1099/00222615-40-6-424.

Chaves BD, Miller MF, Maradiaga M, Calle MA, Thompson L, Jackson SP, Jackson T, Garcia LG, Echeverry A, Ruiz H, and Brashears MM (2013). Evaluation of process control to prevent contamination of beef with non-0157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) in U.S. export abattoirs in Honduras and Nicaragua. *Food Protection Trends* 33(4):224-230.

Cobbold R and Desmarchelier P (2000). A longitudinal study of Shiga-toxigenic *Escherichia* coli (STEC) prevalence in three Australian dairy herds. *Veterinary Microbiology* 71(1-2):125-137. DOI:10.1016/s0378-1135(99)00173-x.

Cobeljić M, Dimić B, Opacić D, Lepsanović Z, Stojanović V, and Lazić S (2005). The prevalence of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in domestic animals and food in Serbia. *Epidemiology & Infection* 133(2):359-366. DOI:10.1017/s0950268804003334.

Cull CA, Renter DG, Dewsbury DM, Noll LW, Shridhar PB, Ives SE, Nagaraja TG, and Cernicchiaro NC (2017). Feedlot- and Pen-Level Prevalence of Enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* in Feces of Commercial Feedlot Cattle in Two Major US Cattle Feeding Areas. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 14(6):309-317. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2016.2227.

Dargatz DA, Bai J, Lubbers BV, Kopral CA, An B, and Anderson GA (2013). Prevalence of *Escherichia coli* O-types and Shiga toxin genes in fecal samples from feedlot cattle. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 10(4):392-396. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2012.1289.

Das SC, Khan A, Panja P, Datta S, Sikdar A, Yamasaki S, Takeda Y, Bhattacharya SK, Ramamurthy T, and Nair GB (2005). Dairy farm investigation on Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) in Kolkata, India with emphasis on molecular characterization. *Epidemiology & Infection* 133(4):617-626. DOI:10.1017/s0950268805004000.

DerSimonian R and Laird N (1986). Meta-analysis in clinical trials. *Controlled Clinical Trials* 7(3):177-188. DOI:10.1016/0197-2456(86)90046-2.

Dewsbury DM, Renter DG, Shridhar PB, Noll LW, Shi X, Nagaraja TG, and Cernicchiaro NC (2015). Summer and Winter Prevalence of Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, O145, and O157 in Feces of Feedlot Cattle. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 12(8):726-732. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2015.1987.

Dohoo I, Martin W, Stryhn H (2009). Veterinary Epidemiologic Research, 2nd Edition. Charlottetown, Prince Edward Island, Canada: VER Inc.

Edrington TS, Callaway TR, Ives SE, Engler MJ, Looper ML, Anderson RC, and Nisbet DJ (2006). Seasonal shedding of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in ruminants: a new hypothesis. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 3(4):413-421. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2006.3.413.

Ekong PS, Sanderson MW, and Cernicchiaro N (2015). Prevalence and concentration of *Escherichia coli* O157 in different seasons and cattle types processed in North America: A systematic review and meta-analysis of published literature. *Preventive Veterinary Medicine* 121:74-85.

Egger M, Smith GD, Schneider M, and Minder C (1997). Bias in meta-analysis detected by a simple, graphical test. *British Medical Journal* 315:629-634. DOI:10.1136/bmj.315.7109.629.

Ekiri AB, Landblom D, Doetkott D, Olet S, Shelver WL and Khaitsa ML (2014). Isolation and characterization of Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli* serogroups O26, O45, O103, O111,

O113, O121, O145, and O157 shed from range and feedlot cattle from postweaning to slaughter. *Journal of Food Protection* 77(7):1052-1061. DOI:10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-13-373.

El-Gamal AM and El-Bahi EF (2016). Molecular characterization of rectal carriage of *E. coli* O157: H7 and *Salmonella* spp. in feedlot animals and its effects on carcasses contamination. *Alexandria Journal of Veterinary Sciences* 48(1):42-49. DOI:10.5455/ajvs.208144.

FAO and WHO (2019). Attributing illness caused by Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) to specific foods. Microbiological Risk Assessment Series No. 32. Rome. 74 pp. License: CC BY-NC-SA 3.0 IGO.

Farah SM, de Souza EM, Pedrosa FO, Irino K, da Silva LR, Rigo LU, Steffens MB, Pigatto CP, and Fadel-Picheth CM (2007). Phenotypic and genotypic traits of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* strains isolated from beef cattle from Paraná State, southern Brazil. *Letters in Applied Microbiology* 44(6):607-612. DOI:10.1111/j.1472-765X.2007.02123.x.

Fernández D, Irino K, Sanz ME, Padola NL, and Parma AE (2010). Characterization of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* isolated from dairy cows in Argentina. *Letters in Applied Microbiology* 51(4):377-382. DOI:10.1111/j.1472-765X.2010.02904.x.

Fox JT, Renter DG, Sanderson MW, Nutsch AL, Shi X, and Nagaraja TG (2008). Associations between the presence and magnitude of *Escherichia coli* O157 in feces at harvest and contamination of preintervention beef carcasses. *Journal of Food Protection* 71(9): 1761-1767. DOI: 10.4315/0362-028X-71.9.1761

Hallewell J, Reuter T, Stanford K, Topp E, and Alexander TW (2016). Monitoring Seven Potentially Pathogenic *Escherichia coli* Serogroups in a Closed Herd of Beef Cattle from Weaning to Finishing Phases. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 13(12), 661-667. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2016.2164. Hara-Kudo Y and Takatori K (2011). Contamination level and ingestion dose of foodborne pathogens associated with infections. *Epidemiology and Infection* 139:1505-1510. DOI: 10.1017/S095026881000292X

Higgins JPT and Thompson SG (2004). Controlling the risk of spurious findings from metaregression. *Statistics in Medicine* 23:1663-1682.

Higgins JPT, Thomas J, Chandler J, Cumpston M, Li T, Page MJ, and Welch VA (2019). Cochrane Handbook for Systematic Reviews of Interventions version 6.0 (updated July 2019). Cochrane, 2019. Available from www.training.cochrane.org/handbook (accessed February 13, 2020).

Hornitzky MA, Vanselow BA, Walker K, Bettelheim KA, Corney B, Gill P, Bailey G, and Djordjevic SP (2002). Virulence properties and serotypes of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* from healthy Australian cattle. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 68(12): 6439-6445. DOI:10.1128/aem.68.12.6439-6445.2002.

Islam MA, Mondol AS, de Boer E, Beumer RR, Zwietering MH, Talukder KA, and Heuvelink AE (2008). Prevalence and genetic characterization of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* isolates from slaughtered animals in Bangladesh. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 74(17):5414-5421. DOI:10.1128/AEM.00854-08.

Islam MZ, Musekiwa A, Islam K, Ahmed S, Chowdhury S, Ahad A, and Biswas PK (2014). Regional variation in the prevalence of *E. coli* O157 in cattle: A meta-analysis and metaregression. *Plos ONE*. DOI: 10.1371/journal.pone.0093299

Jacob ME, Renter DG, Nagaraja TG (2010). Animal- and truckload-level associations between *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in feces and on hides at harvest and contamination of preevisceration beef carcasses. *Journal of Food Protection* 73(6):1030-1037. DOI: 10.4315/0362-028X-73.6.1030.

Jaros P, Cookson AL, Reynolds A, Prattley DJ, Campbell DM, Hathaway S, and French NP (2016). Nationwide prevalence and risk factors for faecal carriage of *Escherichia coli* O157 and O26 in very young calves and adult cattle at slaughter in New Zealand. *Epidemiology and Infection* 144(8):1736-1747. DOI:10.1017/s0950268815003209.

Jeon BW, Jeong JM, Won GY, Park H, Eo SK, Kang HY, Hur J, and Lee JH (2006). Prevalence and characteristics of *Escherichia coli* O26 and O111 from cattle in Korea. *International Journal of Food Microbiology* 110(2):123-126. DOI:10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2006.01.035.

Joris MA, Pierard D, and De Zutter L (2011). Occurrence and virulence patterns of *E. coli* O26, O103, O111 and O145 in slaughter cattle. *Veterinary Microbiology* 151(3-4):418-421. DOI: 10.1016/j.vetmic.2011.04.003.

Joris MA, Vanrompay D, Verstraete K, De Reu K, De Zutter L, and Cox E (2013). Use of antibody responses against locus of enterocyte effacement (LEE)-encoded antigens to monitor enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* infections on cattle farms. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 79(12):3677-3683. DOI:10.1128/aem.01029-13.

Kang E, Hwang SY, Kwon KH, Kim KY, Kim JH, and Park YH (2014). Prevalence and characteristics of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) from cattle in Korea between 2010 and 2011. *Journal of Veterinary Science* 15(3):369-379. DOI:10.4142/jvs.2014.15.3.369.

Karama M, Johnson RP, Holtslander R, McEwen SA, and Gyles CL (2008). Prevalence and characterization of verotoxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (VTEC) in cattle from an Ontario abattoir. *Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research* 72(4):297-302.

Khan A, Yamasaki S, Sato T, Ramamurthy T, Pal A, Datta S, Chowdhury NR, Das SC, Sikdar A, Tsukamoto T, Bhattacharya SK, Takeda Y, and Nair GB (2002). Prevalence and genetic profiling of virulence determinants of non-O157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* isolated from cattle, beef, and humans, Calcutta, India. *Emerging Infectious Diseases* 8(1):54-62.

Kijima-Tanaka M, Ishihara K, Kojima A, Morioka A, Nagata R, Kawanishi M, Nakazawa M, Tamura Y, and Takahashi T (2005). A national surveillance of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in food-producing animals in Japan. *Journal of Veterinary Medicine. B, Infectious Diseases and Veterinary Public Health* 52(5):230-237. DOI:10.1111/j.1439-0450.2005.00852.x.

Knapp G and Hartung J (2003). Improved tests for a random effects meta-regression with a single covariate. *Statistics in Medicine* 22(17):2693-2710. DOI:10.1002/sim.1482

Kobayashi H, Shimada J, Nakazawa M, Morozumi T, Pohjanvirta T, Pelkonen S, and Yamamoto K (2001). Prevalence and characteristics of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* from healthy cattle in Japan. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 67(1):484-489. DOI:10.1128/AEM.67.1.484-489.2001.

Liberati A, Altman DG, Tetzlaff J, Mulrow C, Gøtzsche PC, Ioannidis JPA, Clarke M, Devereaux PJ, Kleijnen J, and Moher D (2009). The PRISMA statement for reporting systematic reviews and meta-analyses of studies that evaluate health care interventions: explanation and elaboration. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 339:b2700. DOI: 10.1136/bmj.b2700.

Loneragan GH and Brashears MM (2005). Pre-harvest interventions to reduce carriage of *E. coli* O157 by harvest-ready feedlot cattle. *Meat Science* 71(1):72-78. DOI:10.1016/j.meatsci.2005.04.005.

Luna-Gierke RE, Griffin PM, Gould LH, Herman K, Bopp CA, Strockbine N, and Mody RK (2014). Outbreaks of non-O157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* infection: USA. *Epidemiology & Infection* 142(11):2270-2280. DOI:10.1017/S0950268813003233.

Lynch MJ, Fox EM, O'Connor L, Jordan K, and Murphy M (2012). Surveillance of verocytotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* in Irish bovine dairy herds. *Zoonoses and Public Health* 59(4):264-271. DOI:10.1111/j.1863-2378.2011.01443.x.

McAuley CM, McMillan K, Moore SC, Fegan N, and Fox EM (2014). Prevalence and characterization of foodborne pathogens from Australian dairy farm environments. *Journal of Dairy Science* 97(12):7402-7412. DOI:10.3168/jds.2014-8735.

Meichtri L, Miliwebsky E, Gioffré A, Chinen I, Baschkier A, Chillemi G, Guth BE, Masana MO, Cataldi A, Rodríguez HR, and Rivas M (2004). Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in healthy young beef steers from Argentina: prevalence and virulence properties. *International Journal of Food Microbiology* 96(2):189-198. DOI:10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2004.03.018.

Mellor GE, Fegan N, Duffy LL, McMillan KE, Jordan D, and Barlow RS (2016). National Survey of Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli* Serotypes O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, O145, and O157 in Australian Beef Cattle Feces. *Journal of Food Protection* 79(11):1868-1874. DOI:10.4315/0362-028x.Jfp-15-507

Midgley J and Desmarchelier P (2001). Pre-slaughter handling of cattle and Shiga toxinproducing *Escherichia coli* (STEC). *Letters in Applied Microbiology* 32(5):307-311. DOI:10.1046/j.1472-765x.2001.00912.x.

Mohammed HO, Stipetic K, Salem A, McDonough P, Chang YF, and Sultan A (2015). Risk of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7, Non-O157 Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli*, and *Campylobacter* spp. in Food Animals and Their Products in Qatar. *Journal of Food Protection* 78(10):1812-1818. DOI:10.4315/0362-028x.Jfp-14-596

Moher D, Shamseer L, Clarke M, Ghersi D, Liberati A, Petticrew M, Shekelle P, and Stewart LA (2015). Preferred reporting items for systematic review and meta-analysis protocols (PRISMA-P) 2015 statement. *Systematic Reviews* 4, 1.

Monaghan A, Byrne B, Fanning S, Sweeney T, McDowell D, and Bolton DJ (2011). Serotypes and virulence profiles of non-O157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* isolates from bovine farms. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 77(24):8662-8668. DOI:10.1128/AEM.06190-11.

Monaghan A, Byrne B, Fanning S, Sweeney T, McDowell D, and Bolton DJ (2012). Serotypes and virulotypes of non-O157 Shiga-toxin producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) on bovine hides and carcasses. *Food Microbiology* 32(2):223-229. DOI:10.1016/j.fm.2012.06.002.

Murphy BP, McCabe E, Murphy M, Buckley JF, Crowley D, Fanning S, and Duffy G (2016). Longitudinal Study of Two Irish Dairy Herds: Low Numbers of Shiga Toxin-Producing *Escherichia coli* O157 and O26 Super-Shedders Identified. *Frontiers in Microbiology* 7:1850. DOI:10.3389/fmicb.2016.01850

Musa JA, Kazeem HM, Raji MA, and Useh NM (2012). A preliminary report on antibiotic resistant *Escherichia coli* non-O157 isolated from cattle in Kaduna State, Nigeria. *Bangladesh Journal of Veterinary Medicine* 10(1-2):57-62.

O'Connor AM and Sargeant JM (2014). An introduction to systematic reviews in animal health, animal welfare, and food safety. *Animal Health Research Reviews* 15(1); 3-13. DOI:10.1017/S146625231400005X

O'Connor AM, Sargeant JM, and Wang C (2014). Conducting systematic reviews of intervention questions III: Synthesizing data from intervention studies using meta-analysis. *Zoonoses and Public Health* 61:52-63. DOI:10.1111/zph.12123.

Orden JA, Cid D, Ruiz-Santa-Quiteria JA, García S, Martínez S, and De La Fuente R (2002). Verotoxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (VTEC), enteropathogenic *E. coli* (EPEC) and necrotoxigenic *E. coli* (NTEC) isolated from healthy cattle in Spain. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* 93(1):29-35. DOI:10.1046/j.1365-2672.2002.01649.x.

Paddock Z, Shi X, Bai J, and Nagaraja TG (2012). Applicability of a multiplex PCR to detect O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, O145, and O157 serogroups of *Escherichia coli* in cattle feces. *Veterinary Microbiology* 156(3-4):381-388. DOI:10.1016/j.vetmic.2011.11.017.

Padola NL, Sanz ME, Blanco JE, Blanco M, Blanco J, Etcheverria AI, Arroyo GH, Usera MA, and Parma AE (2004). Serotypes and virulence genes of bovine Shigatoxigenic *Escherichia coli* (STEC) isolated from a feedlot in Argentina. *Veterinary Microbiology* 100(1-2):3-9. DOI: 10.1016/S0378-1135(03)00127-5.

Page MJ, McKenzie JE, Bossuyt PM, Boutron I, Hoffmann TC, Mulrow CD, Shamseer L, Tetzlaff JM, Akl EA, Brennan SE, Chou R, Glanville J, Grimshaw JM, Hróbjartsson A, Lalu MM, Li T, Loder EW, Mayo-Wilson E, McDonald S, McGuinness LA, Stewart LA, Thomas J, Tricco AC, Welch VA, Whiting P, and Moher D (2021). The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews *BMJ* 372:n71. DOI:10.1136/bmj.n71.

Pearce MC, Jenkins C, Vali L, Smith AW, Knight HI, Cheasty T, Smith HR, Gunn GJ, Woolhouse MEJ, Amyes SGB, and Frankel G (2004). Temporal shedding patterns and virulence factors of *Escherichia coli* serogroups O26, O103, O111, O145, and O157 in a cohort of beef calves and their dams. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 70(3):1708-1716. DOI:10.1128/aem.70.3.1708-1716.2004

Pearce MC, Evans J, McKendrick IJ, Smith AW, Knight HI, Mellor DJ, Woolhouse ME, Gunn GJ, and Low JC (2006). Prevalence and virulence factors of *Escherichia coli* serogroups O26, O103, O111, and O145 shed by cattle in Scotland. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 72(1):653-659. DOI:10.1128/AEM.72.1.653-659.2006.

Pihkala N, Bauer N, Eblen D, Evans P, Johnson R, Webb J, and Williams C (2012). Risk profile for pathogenic non-O157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (non-O157 STEC). Food Safety and Inspection Service, United States Department of Agriculture. Accessible at: https://www.fsis.usda.gov/shared/PDF/Non_O157_STEC_Risk_Profile_May2012.pdf

Pradel N, Livrelli V, De Champs C, Palcoux JB, Reynaud A, Scheutz F, Sirot J, Joly B, and Forestier C (2000). Prevalence and characterization of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* isolated from cattle, food, and children during a one-year prospective study in France. *Journal of Clinical Microbiology* 38(3):1023-1031. R Core Team (2019). R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria. URL https://www.R-project.org/.

Rehman MU, Rashid M, Singh M, Sambyal N, and Reshi IA (2014). Isolation, characterization and association of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* from bovines and their handlers in Jammu, India. *Journal of Pure and Applied Microbiology* 8(3):2353-2358.

Renter DG, Bohaychuk V, VanDonkersgoed J, and King R (2007). Presence of non-O157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in feces from feedlot cattle in Alberta and absence on corresponding beef carcasses. *Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research* 71(3):230-235.

Renter DG, Smith DR, King R, Stilborn R, Berg J, Berezowski J, and McFall M (2008). Detection and determinants of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in Alberta feedlot pens immediately prior to slaughter. *Canadian Journal of Veterinary Research* 72(3):217-227.

Sanderson A, Tatt ID, and Higgins (2007). Tools for assessing quality and susceptibility to bias in observation studies in epidemiology: a systematic review and annotated bibliography. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 36:666-676. DOI: 10.1093/ije/dym018

Sargeant JM, Rajic A, Read S, and Ohlsson A (2006). The process of systematic review and its application in agri-food public-health. *Preventative Veterinary Medicine* 75(3-4):141-151. DOI: 10.1016/j.prevetmed.2006.03.002.

Sasaki Y, Tsujiyama Y, Kusukawa M, Murakami M, Katayama S, and Yamada Y (2011). Prevalence and characterization of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* O157 and O26 in beef farms. *Veterinary Microbiology* 150(1-2):140-145. DOI: 10.1016/j.vetmic.2010.12.024.

Sasaki Y, Murakami M, Maruyama N, Yamamoto K, Haruna M, Ito K, and Yamada Y (2013a). Comparison of the prevalence of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* strains O157 and O26 between beef and dairy cattle in Japan. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Science* 75(9):1219-1221. DOI:10.1292/jvms.12-0514.

Sasaki Y, Murakami M, Haruna M, Maruyama N, Mori T, Ito K, and Yamada Y (2013b). Prevalence and characterization of foodborne pathogens in dairy cattle in the eastern part of Japan. *Journal of Veterinary Medical Science* 75(4):543-546. DOI: 10.1292/jvms.12-0327.

Schneider LG, Lewis GL, Moxley RA, and Smith DR (2018a). A four-season longitudinal study of enterohaemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* in beef cow-calf herds in Mississippi and Nebraska. *Zoonoses and Public Health*, 65(5):552-559. DOI:10.1111/zph.12465.

Schneider LG, Stromberg ZR, Lewis GL, Moxley RA, and Smith DR (2018b). Cross-sectional study to estimate the prevalence of enterohaemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* on hides of market beef cows at harvest. *Zoonoses and Public Health* 65(6):625-636. DOI:10.1111/zph.12468.

Schurman RD, Hariharan H, Heaney SB, and Rahn K (2000). Prevalence and characteristics of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in beef cattle slaughtered on Prince Edward Island. *Journal of Food Protection* 63(11):1583-1586. DOI:10.4315/0362-028x-63.11.1583.

Sergeant, ESG (2015). EpiTools epidemiological calculators. AusVet Animal Health Services and Australian Biosecurity Cooperative Research Centre for Emerging Infectious Disease. Accessible at: http://epitools.ausvet.com.au.

Shaw DJ, Jenkins C, Pearce MC, Cheasty T, Gunn GJ, Dougan G, Smith HR, Woolhouse ME, and Frankel G (2004). Shedding patterns of verocytotoxin-producing *Escherichia coli* strains in a cohort of calves and their dams on a Scottish beef farm. *Applied and Environmental Microbiology* 70(12):7456-7465. DOI: 10.1128/AEM.70.12.7456-7465.2004.

Shinagawa K, Kanehira M, Omoe K, Matsuda I, Hu D, Widiasih DA, and Sugii S (2000). Frequency of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in cattle at a breeding farm and at a
slaughterhouse in Japan. *Veterinary Microbiology* 76(3):305-309. DOI:10.1016/s0378-1135(00)00246-7.

Shridhar PB, Noll LW, Shi X, An B, Cernicchiaro N, Renter DG, Nagaraja TG, and Bai J (2016). Multiplex Quantitative PCR Assays for the Detection and Quantification of the Six Major Non-O157 *Escherichia coli* Serogroups in Cattle Feces. *Journal of Food Protection* 79(1):66-74. DOI:10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-15-319.

Shridhar PB, Noll LW, Cull CA, Shi X, Cernicchiaro N, Renter DG, Bai J, and Nagaraja TG (2017). Spiral Plating Method To Quantify the Six Major Non-O157 *Escherichia coli* Serogroups in Cattle Feces. *Journal of Food Protection* 80(5):848-856. DOI: 10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-16-360.

Singh P, Sha Q, Lacher DW, DelValle J, Mosci RE, Moore JA, Scribner KT, and Manning SD (2015). Characterization of enteropathogenic and Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in cattle and deer in a shared agroecosystem. *Frontiers in Cellular and Infection Microbiology* 5:29. DOI:10.3389/fcimb.2015.00029.

Stanford K, Johnson RP, Alexander TW, McAllister TA, and Reuter T (2016). Influence of Season and Feedlot Location on Prevalence and Virulence Factors of Seven Serogroups of *Escherichia coli* in Feces of Western-Canadian Slaughter Cattle. *PLoS ONE* 11(8):e0159866. DOI:10.1371/journal.pone.0159866

Steichen TJ (1998). Tests for publication bias in meta-analysis. *The Stata Technical Bulletin* STB 41:9-15.

Stephens TP, McAllister TA, and Stanford K (2009). Perineal swabs reveal effect of super shedders on the transmission of *Escherichia coli* O157:H7 in commercial feedlots. *Journal of Animal Science* 87:4151–4160.

Sterne JAC, Gavaghan D, and Egger M (2000). Publication and related bias in meta-analysis: Power of statistical tests and prevalence in the literature. *Journal of Clinical Epidemiology* 53(11):1119-1129. DOI:10.1016/s0895-4356(00)00242-0.

Sterne JA, Sutton AJ, Ioannidis JP, Terrin N, Jones DR, Lau J, Carpenter J, Rücker G, Harbord RM, Schmid CH, Tetzlaff J, Deeks JJ, Peters J, Macaskill P, Schwarzer G, Duval S, Altman DG, Moher D, and Higgins JP (2011). Recommendations for examining and interpreting funnel plot asymmetry in meta-analyses of randomized controlled trials. *British Medical Journal* 343:d4002. DOI:10.1136/bmj.d4002.

Stromberg ZR, Baumann NW, Lewis GL, Sevart NJ, Cernicchiaro NC, Renter DG, Marx DB, Phebus RK, and Moxley RA (2015). Prevalence of Enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, O145, and O157 on Hides and Preintervention Carcass Surfaces of Feedlot Cattle at Harvest. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 12(7):631-638. DOI:10.1089/fpd.2015.1945.

Stromberg ZR, Lewis GL, and Moxley RA (2016a). Comparison of agar media for detection and quantification of Shiga Toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in cattle feces. *Journal of Food Protection* 79(6):939-949. DOI: 10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-15-552.

Stromberg ZR, Lewis GL, Aly SS, Lehenbauer TW, Bosilevac JM, Cernicchiaro N, and Moxley RA (2016b). Prevalence and Level of Enterohemorrhagic *Escherichia coli* in Culled Dairy Cows at Harvest. *Journal of Food Protection* 79(3):421-431. DOI:10.4315/0362-028X.JFP-15-368.

Stromberg ZR, Redweik GAJ, and Mellata M (2018). Detection, prevalence, and pathogenicity of non-O157 Shiga Toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* from cattle hides and carcasses. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 15(3):119-131. DOI: 10.1089/fpd.2017.2401.

Svoboda AL, Dudley EG, Debroy C, Mills EW, and Cutter CN (2013). Presence of Shiga toxinproducing *Escherichia coli* O-groups in small and very-small beef-processing plants and resulting ground beef detected by a multiplex polymerase chain reaction assay. *Foodborne Pathogens and Disease* 10(9):789-795. DOI: 10.1089/fpd.2012.1445.

Thomas KM, McCann MS, Collery MM, Logan A, Whyte P, McDowell DA, and Duffy G (2012). Tracking verocytotoxigenic *Escherichia coli* O157, O26, O111, O103 and O145 in Irish cattle. *International Journal of Food Microbiology* 153(3):288-296. DOI:10.1016/j.ijfoodmicro.2011.11.012.

Thran BH, Hussein HS, Hall MR, and Khaiboullina SF (2001). Occurrence of verotoxinproducing *Escherichia coli* in dairy heifers grazing an irrigated pasture. *Toxicology* 159(3):159-169. DOI:10.1016/s0300-483x(00)00426-1.

Timm CD, Irino K, Gomes TA, Vieira M, Guth BE, Vaz TM, Moreira CN, and Aleixo JA (2007). Virulence markers and serotypes of Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli*, isolated from cattle in Rio Grande do Sul, Brazil. *Letters in Applied Microbiology* 44(4):419-425. DOI:10.1111/j.1472-765X.2006.02085.x.

Vicente HIG, do Amaral LA, and de Mello Figueiredo Cerqueira A (2005). Shiga toxigenic *Escherichia coli* serogroups O157, O111 and O113 in feces, water and milk samples from dairy farms. *Brazilian Journal of Microbiology* 36:217-222. DOI:10.1590/S1517-83822005000300003.

Viechtbauer W (2010a). Conducting Meta-Analyses in R with the Metafor Package. *Journal of Statistical Software* 36(3):1–48. DOI:10.18637/jss.v036.i03.

Viechtbauer W and Cheung MWL (2010b). Outlier and influence diagnostics for meta-analysis. *Research Synthesis Methods* 1(2):112-125. DOI:10.1002/jrsm.11.

Zschöck M, Hamann HP, Kloppert B, and Wolter W (2000). Shiga-toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* in faeces of healthy dairy cows, sheep and goats: prevalence and virulence properties. *Letters in Applied Microbiology* 31(3):203-208. DOI:10.1046/j.1365-2672.2000.00789.x.

Zweifel C, Schumacher S, Blanco M, Blanco JE, Tasara T, Blanco J, and Stephan R (2005). Phenotypic and genotypic characteristics of non-O157 Shiga toxin-producing *Escherichia coli* (STEC) from Swiss cattle. *Veterinary Microbiology* 105(1):37-45. DOI:10.1016/j.vetmic.2004.10.007.

Criteria	Inclusion	Exclusion
Language	English	Languages other than English
Publication year	2000-2019	Prior to 2000
Population	Healthy, adult cattle (8 months and older) pre- and peri-harvest Pre-harvest: cattle before transport to the harvest facility Peri-harvest: the time after cattle leave the farm until after stunning and hide removal prior to any carcass interventions Any breed	Calves (< 8 months) Species other than cattle Diseased cattle
Sample type	Fecal: pen-floor, rectal swab, rectal grab/intestinal contents, cecal content (sampled pre- or post-harvest) Hide and carcass: samples (e.g., sponge, swab, etc.) prior to any in-plant intervention	Hide and carcass: samples post in-plant interventions (e.g., hide wash, carcass wash).
Study type	Observational studies (cross-sectional, cohort, case-control) Laboratory trials (using field samples)	Experimental studies In vitro (laboratory) experiments Non-primary research (e.g., literature reviews)
Outcomes	<i>Escherichia coli</i> O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, and O145 Virulence genes: stx_1 , stx_2 , <i>eae</i>	Bacterial species other than <i>Escherichia</i> <i>coli</i> All other <i>Escherichia coli</i> O serogroups All other virulence genes
Outcome measures	Prevalence (or proportion positive), concentration	Outcomes other than prevalence and concentration
Region	North America (United States of America, Mexico, and Canada)	See below*

Table 5-1. Inclusion and exclusion criteria for eligibility (relevance screening) of articles for the present systematic review of the literature.

*Initially, the search was restricted to articles produced in North America; however, given the low number of articles, we expanded the search to include articles available in English from peer-reviewed literature and cattle populations worldwide.

Table 5-2. Risk of bias assessment criteria.

		Data Extracted	Data Not Extracted**
Criteria	Outcome	No. Articles	No. Articles
1. Was the sample size	No / unknown / not reported	58	74
justified?	Yes	12	9
*2. Was the study population	No / unknown	0	10
properly described?	Yes (cattle; beef and/or dairy cattle)	70	73
*3. Were the animals housed	No / unknown / not reported	0	9
or grouped in a way that is representative of field/	In part - closed system; research farms	5	6
commercial conditions?	Yes - typical of commercial operations	65	68
	Single-site (one operation / farm / processing plant)	26	24
4. Study catchment area	Multi-site (multiple operation / farms / processing plants / multiple states)	44	59
*5. Were the numerator and	No numerator and/or denominator (can't calculate prevalence)	0	60
denominator for the prevalence provided?	Provided both numerator and denominator (or prevalence and numerator/denominator; can calculate prevalence)	70	23
6 Was time/duration (month	No / unknown / multiple seasons but cumulative prevalence	50	68
season) of study reported?	Less than 3 months	6	5
	Three months or more (full season)	14	10
*7. Can clearly identify at least one non-O157 STEC	No	0	28
serogroup (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, or O145)	Yes	70	55

*Articles that did not meet criteria 2, 3, 5 or 7 were excluded and were not considered for data extraction.

**There were 168 articles deemed relevant for the risk of bias assessment. In total, 70 articles met the risk of bias assessment criteria and data were extracted, 83 articles failed the risk of bias assessment and data were not extracted. Additionally, upon further reviewing the full-text articles that were eligible for the risk of bias assessment, the did not meet inclusion criteria (e.g., study type) and were excluded.

Variable	No. articles	References
Region		
Asia	11	Das <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Islam <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Jeon <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Kang <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Khan <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Kijima- Tanaka <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Kobayashi <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Sasaki <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013a, 2013b, Shinagawa <i>et al.</i> , 2000
Australia/Oceania	6	Barlow and Mellor 2010; Cobbold and Desmarchelier, 2000; Hornitzky <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Jaros <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Mellor <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001
Europe	17	Bibbal <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Bolton <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Bonardi <i>et al.</i> , 2005, 2007; Joris <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013; Lynch <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Monaghan <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Murphy <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Orden <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Pearce <i>et al.</i> , 2004, 2006; Pradel <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Shaw <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Thomas <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Zschöck <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Zweifel <i>et al.</i> , 2005
North America	18	Agga <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Bai <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Baltasar <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Cull <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Dargatz <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Dewsbury <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Ekiri <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Hallewell <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Karama <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Paddock <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Renter <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Schneider <i>et al.</i> , 2018a; Schurman <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Shridhar <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Singh <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Stanford <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Stromberg <i>et al.</i> , 2016b; Thran <i>et al.</i> , 2001
South America	5	Farah et al., 2007; Fernández et al., 2010; Meichtri et al., 2004; Padola et al., 2004; Timm et al., 2007
Time of Harvest		
Pre-harvest	37	Bai <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Baltasar <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Bolton <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Cobbold and Desmarchelier, 2000; Cull <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Dargatz <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Das <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Dewsbury <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Ekiri <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Fernández <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Hallewell <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Hornitzky <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Jeon <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Joris <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Kang <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Khan <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Kijima-Tanaka <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Kobayashi <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Lynch <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001*; Monaghan <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Murphy <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Orden <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Paddock <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Padola <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Pearce <i>et al.</i> , 2004, 2006; Renter <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Sasaki <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013a, 2013b; Schneider <i>et al.</i> , 2018a; Shaw <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Shridhar <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Singh <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Thran <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Zschöck <i>et al.</i> , 2000
Peri-harvest	22	Adamu <i>et al.</i> , 2018; Agga <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Barlow <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Bibbal <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Bonardi <i>et al.</i> , 2005, 2007; Farah <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Islam <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Jaros <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Joris <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Karama <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Meichtri <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Mellor <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001*; Pradel <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Schurman <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Shinagawa <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Stanford <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Stromberg <i>et al.</i> , 2016b; Thomas <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Timm <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Zweifel <i>et al.</i> , 2005

Table 5-3. List of the articles included in the worldwide meta-analysis of fecal prevalence across all outcome classifications by key study variables.

Beef	33	Agga <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Bai <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Baltasar <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Barlow and Mellor 2010; Bibbal <i>et al.</i> , 2015*; Cull <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Dargatz <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Dewsbury <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Ekiri <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Farah <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Hallewell <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Hornitzky <i>et al.</i> , 2002*; Jaros <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Joris <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013; Kang <i>et al.</i> , 2014*; Karama <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Kijima-Tanaka <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Meichtri <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Mellor <i>et al.</i> , 2016*; Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001; Paddock <i>et al.</i> , 2012*; Padola <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Pearce <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Renter <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Sasaki <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013a*; Schneider <i>et al.</i> , 2018a; Schurman <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Shaw <i>et al.</i> , 2004: Shridhar <i>et al.</i> , 2017: Thomas <i>et al.</i> , 2012: Timm <i>et al.</i> , 2007
Beef and Dairy	8	Bonardi <i>et al.</i> , 2005, 2007; Hornitzky <i>et al.</i> , 2002*; Jeon <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Monaghan <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Paddock <i>et al.</i> , 2012*; Sasaki <i>et al.</i> , 2013a*; Shinagawa <i>et al.</i> , 2000
Dairy	16	Bibbal <i>et al.</i> , 2015*; Cobbold and Desmarchelier 2000; Das <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Fernández <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Kang <i>et al.</i> , 2014*; Kobayashi <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Lynch <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Mellor <i>et al.</i> , 2016*; Murphy <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Paddock <i>et al.</i> , 2012*; Sasaki <i>et al.</i> , 2013a*, 2013b; Singh <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Stromberg <i>et al.</i> , 2016b; Thran <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Zschöck <i>et al.</i> , 2000
Unknown	8	Bolton <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Islam <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Khan <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Orden <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Pearce <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Pradel <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Stanford <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Zweifel <i>et al.</i> , 2005
Laboratory Method	S	
Culture	29	Bai <i>et al.</i> , 2012*; Baltasar <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Bolton <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Cobbold and Desmarchelier, 2000; Das <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Ekiri <i>et al.</i> , 2014*; Farah <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Fernández <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Hornitzky <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Islam <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Kang <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Khan <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Kijima-Tanaka <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Kobayashi <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Lynch <i>et al.</i> , 2012*; Meichtri <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Monaghan <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Orden <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Paddock <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Padola <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Pradel <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Renter <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Schurman <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Shaw <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Singh <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Thran <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Timm <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Zschöck <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Zweifel <i>et al.</i> , 2005
Culture + IMS	25	Bai <i>et al.</i> , 2012*; Barlow and Mellor 2010; Bibbal <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Bonardi <i>et al.</i> , 2005, 2007; Cull <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Dewsbury <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Ekiri <i>et al.</i> , 2014*; Hallewell <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Jaros <i>et al.</i> , 2016, Jeon <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Joris <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013; Lynch <i>et al.</i> , 2012*; Mellor <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Murphy <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Pearce <i>et al.</i> , 2004, 2006; Sasaki <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013a, 2013b; Shinagawa <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Shridhar <i>et al.</i> , 2017, Stromberg <i>et al.</i> , 2016b*; Thomas <i>et al.</i> , 2012
PCR only	3	Dargatz et al., 2013; Karama et al., 2008; Stanford et al., 2016
Other	4	Agga <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001; Schneider <i>et al.</i> , 2018a; Stromberg <i>et al.</i> , 2016b*

Specimen Type		
Pen-floor	11	Bolton <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Cull <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Dewsbury <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001; Monaghan <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Paddock <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Pearce <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Renter <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Schneider <i>et al.</i> , 2018a; Shridhar <i>et al.</i> , 2017; Stanford <i>et al.</i> , 2016
Rectal grab	20	Agga <i>et al.</i> , 2017*; Baltasar <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Barlow and Mellor 2010; Das <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Ekiri <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Hallewell <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Islam <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Joris <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Karama <i>et al.</i> , 2008; Kobayashi <i>et al.</i> , 2001; Mellor <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Orden <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Sasaki <i>et al.</i> , 2011, 2013a, 2013b; Shaw <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Singh <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Stromberg <i>et al.</i> , 2016b, Thomas <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Thran <i>et al.</i> , 2001
Rectal swab	16	Agga <i>et al.</i> , 2017*; Cobbold and Desmarchelier, 2000; Dargatz <i>et al.</i> , 2013; Farah <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Fernández <i>et al.</i> , 2010; Jaros <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Joris <i>et al.</i> , 2011; Kang <i>et al.</i> , 2014; Lynch <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Meichtri <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Murphy <i>et al.</i> , 2016; Padola <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Pearce <i>et al.</i> , 2004; Schurman <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Timm <i>et al.</i> , 2007; Zschöck <i>et al.</i> , 2000
Cecal	2	Bonardi et al., 2005, 2007
Unknown	9	Bai <i>et al.</i> , 2012; Bibbal <i>et al.</i> , 2015; Hornitzky <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Jeon <i>et al.</i> , 2006; Khan <i>et al.</i> , 2002; Kijima-Tanaka <i>et al.</i> , 2005; Pradel <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Shinagawa <i>et al.</i> , 2000; Zweifel <i>et al.</i> , 2005

*Indicates article is present in more than one category within variable (e.g., time of harvest, cattle type, etc.).

Author, year	Cattle Type	Region (country)	Sample Description	Sample Description Laboratory Method*		Prevalence, % (# positives/total)
					EHEC O26	36.0 (11/30)
		Centural		-	EHEC O45	31.0 (9/30)
		Central			EHEC O103	3.0 (1/30)
		(Honduras ⁸)			EHEC O111	0.0 (0/30)
		(Holidulas)			EHEC O121	24.0 (7/30)
Chaves et al.,	Beef		swab from foreshank	PCR only (BAX® System	EHEC O145	6.0 (2/30)
2013	Deer		area not stated	(DuPont Qualicon)	EHEC O26	47.0 (24/50)
		Control			EHEC O45	4.0 (2/50)
		Central A morino			EHEC O103	1.0 (1/50)
		(Nicaragua ⁸)		-	EHEC O111	0.0 (0/50)
					EHEC O121	46.0 (23/50)
					EHEC O145	1.0 (1/50)
	Beef	Australia	25 cm ² area swabbed at the brisket prior to hide removal	Other	EHEC O26	4.0 (2/50)
Midgley and				(Colony hybridization,	EHEC O111	0.0 (0/50)
Desmarchelier,				Microbact 12E (Oxoid)		
2001				kit, PFGE, latex		
				agglutination kits)		
			$100 \text{ cm}^2 \text{ area}$		serogroup O26	0.0 (0/450)
Monaghan <i>et al.</i> ,	Beef	Europe	swabbed at the rump	Culture	STEC O26	0.0 (0/450)
2012	Deel	Latope	immediately prior to	Culture -	EHEC O26	0.0 (0/450)
			hide removal			
			1.000 21.1:1		EHEC O26	13.4 (49/365)
Colonaidan et al	Deef	North America [‡]	1,000 cm ² behind	-	EHEC O45	53.2 (194/365)
Schneider <i>et al.</i> ,	doiry	(Northern	snoulder	Other (NeoSeek TM)	EHEC O103	34.8 (127/365)
20100	ually	USA)	(approximately 15 CIII from midline) after	· · · · ·	EHEC O111	13.7 (50/365)
			nom manne) alter		EHEC O121	17.3 (63/365)

 Table 5-4. Hide prevalence data extracted with key study characteristics.

			exsanguination prior		EHEC 0145	17.5 (64/365)
			to mue removal		EHEC O26	20.3 (77/379)
		North Americat			EHEC O45	57.5 (218/379)
		North America [*]			EHEC O103	35.9 (136/379)
		(Southern			EHEC O111	29.3 (111/379)
		USA)			EHEC O121	18.2 (69/379)
					EHEC O145	22.4 (85/379)
			1,000 cm ² behind		EHEC O26	0.5 (3/576)
			shoulder		EHEC O45	39.4 (227/576)
Stromberg <i>et al.,</i> 2015			(approximately 15cm	Other (NeeSeel/TM)	EHEC O103	18.6 (107/576)
			from midline) after	Ouler (Neoseek***)	EHEC 0111	2.3 (13/576)
			exsanguination,		EHEC O121	2.4 (14/576)
		North America (Central USA)	immediately prior to		EHEC O145	49.0 (282/576)
			removal		EHEC O26	0.4 (2/476 [†])
	Beef		(*bacteriophage for	-	EHEC O45	0.0 (0/476 [†])
			<i>E. coli</i> O157 was applied in holding pens, cattle were Culture + IMS rinsed with H ₂ O just after stunning per routine plant protocol)		EHEC O103	0.0 (0/476 [†])
					EHEC O111	0.0 (0/476 [†])
				EHEC O121	0.0 (0/476 [†])	
					EHEC O145	0.2 (1/476 [†])
			$1,000 \text{ cm}^2 \text{ behind}$		EHEC O26	7.0 (7/100)
			shoulder		EHEC O45	36.0 (36/100)
			(approximately 15 cm	O(1) $O(1)$ $C(1)$ TM	EHEC O103	10.0 (10/100)
Stromberg et al.,	Dairy	North America	from midline) after	Other (NeoSeek TM)	EHEC O111	15.0 (15/100)
2016b	Duny	(Western USA)	exsanguination,		EHEC O121	3.0 (3/100)
			immediately prior to hide wash and		EHEC O145	23.0 (23/100)
			removal	Culture + IMS	EHEC O26	5.0 (5/100)

			(*cattle were rinsed		EHEC O45	0.0 (0/100)
			with H ₂ O just after		EHEC O103	0.0 (0/100)
			stunning per routine		EHEC O111	1.0 (1/100)
			plant protocol)		EHEC O121	1.0 (1/100)
					EHEC O145	0.0 (0/100)
					STEC O26	0.0 (0/27)
Svoboda <i>et al.,</i> 2013			100 cm^2 area		STEC O45	0.0 (0/27)
	Deef	North America	swabbed at each the		STEC O103	0.0 (0/27)
	Beer	(USA)	flank, brisket, and	Culture + IMS	STEC O111	0.0 (0/27)
			rump		STEC O121	0.0 (0/27)
					STEC O145	0.0 (0/27)
					serogroup O26	6.0 (24/402)
			100 cm ² area		serogroup O111	0.0 (0/402)
					serogroup O103	27.1 (109/402)
					serogroup O145	2.5 (10/402)
					STEC O26	0.3 (1/402)
Thomas et al.,	Poof	Europe	swabbed at the	Culture + IMS	STEC O111	0.0 (0/402)
2012	Deel	(Ireland)	brisket prior to hide	Culture + IIVIS	STEC O103	0.3 (1/402)
			removal		STEC O145	0.0 (0/402)
					EHEC O26	0.3 (1/402)
					EHEC O111	0.0 (0/402)
					EHEC O103	0.0 (0/402)
					EHEC O145	0.0 (0/402)

*Laboratory methods presented in this table are how authors extracted and categorized data for analysis; for full laboratory method protocols used refer to the original manuscript referenced. If category was "Other", method of detection was stated in parenthesis.

⁸Sample numerators and prevalence estimates were estimated from Figure 1 (Chaves *et al.*, 2013) to report estimates by region.

[‡]Schneider *et al.*, 2018b data are also presented by season, for presentation purposes authors chose to present by region.

[†]The sample denominator for Stromberg *et al.*, 2015 differed between the Other (NeoSeekTM) method and Culture + IMS methods extracted by 100, due to inadequate DNA for 100 samples collected.

Author, year	Cattle Type	Region (country)	Laboratory Method	Laboratory Method*	Outcome Classification	Prevalence, % (# positives/total)
Stromberg <i>et al</i>			Sponge 1: 1,000 cm ²		EHEC O26	0.4 (2/576)
			brisket-short plate region		EHEC O45	1.4 (8/576)
			sponge		EHEC O103	1.7 (10/576)
		North America	Sponge 2: 3,000 cm ²		EHEC O111	0.0 (0/576)
2015	Beef	(Central USA)	rumn regions area prior	Other (NeoSeek TM)	EHEC O121	0.0 (0/576)
2015		(Central USA)	to the first carcass wash (both sponges were combined for each animal)		EHEC O145	1.9 (11/576)
Stromberg <i>et al.</i> ,		North America (Western USA)	Sponge 1: 1,000 cm ² brisket-short plate region sponge Sponge 2: 3,000 cm ² lateral hock and round rump regions area prior		EHEC O26	0.0 (0/100)
				Other (NeoSeek TM)	EHEC O45	0.0 (0/100)
					EHEC O103	0.0 (0/100)
					EHEC O111	0.0 (0/100)
					EHEC O121	0.0 (0/100)
	Dairy				EHEC O145	0.0 (0/100)
2016b	Duity				EHEC O26	3.0 (3/100)
			to the first carcass wash		EHEC O45	0.0 (0/100)
			combined for each		EHEC O103	4.0 (4/100)
			animal)	Culture + INIS	EHEC O111	0.0 (0/100)
			•••••••		EHEC O121	0.0 (0/100)
					EHEC O145	2.0 (2/100)
Swahada et el		North Amoris	100 cm ² area swabbed at		serogroup O26	4.9 (10/203)
Svoboda <i>et al.</i> ,	Beef	North America (USA)	each the flank, brisket,	Culture + IMS	serogroup O45	13.8 (28/203)
2013		(USA)	and rump, prior to		serogroup O103	11.8 (24/203)

 Table 5-5. Carcass prevalence data extracted with key study characteristics.

			interventions	serogroup O111	0.0 (0/203)	
immediately following					serogroup O121	10.8 (22/203)
	surface trimming				serogroup O145	1.5 (3/203)
					serogroup O26	0.5 (2/402)
					serogroup O111	0.0 (0/402)
					serogroup O103	5.5 (22/402)
		Europe (Ireland)	100 cm ² area swabbed on the right brisket prior to evisceration	Culture + IMS	serogroup O145	0.5 (2/402)
					STEC O26	0.0 (0/402)
Thomas et al.,	Poof				STEC O111	0.0 (0/402)
2012	Deel				STEC O103	0.0 (0/402)
					STEC O145	0.0 (0/402)
					EHEC O26	0.0 (0/402)
					EHEC O111	0.0 (0/402)
					EHEC O103	0.0 (0/402)
					EHEC 0145	0.0 (0/402)

*Laboratory methods presented in this table are how authors extracted and categorized data for analysis; for full laboratory method protocols used refer to the original manuscript referenced. If category was "Other", method of detection was stated in parenthesis.

Outcome	Region	No. articles	No. studies	Prevalence (95% CI), %	Cochrane's chi- square statistic (<i>Q</i>)	<i>P</i> -value [*]	<i>I</i> ² ,%
Serogroup	Asia	2	49	5.2 (3.9-6.8)	160.90	≤0.01	70.2
	Australia/Oceania	2	13	1.7 (1.0-2.9)	51.57	≤0.01	76.7
	Europe	6	30	1.9 (0.9-4.3)	1548.88	≤0.01	98.1
	North America	8	73	6.4 (3.7-10.8)	14311.99	≤0.01	99.5
	South America ^{δ}	1	-	-	-	-	-
	Worldwide	18	165	4.7 (3.4-6.3)	16116.40	≤0.01	99.0
STEC	Asia	9	26	0.8 (0.5-1.1)	38.69	0.04	35.4
	Australia/Oceania	2	14	1.3 (0.7-2.5)	11.42	0.58	0.0
	Europe	9	42	0.4 (0.3-0.6)	157.83	≤0.01	74.0
	North America	8	79	1.1 (0.8-1.5)	321.09	≤0.01	75.7
	South America	5	30	0.3 (0.2-0.4)	31.17	0.36	7.0
	Worldwide	33	191	0.7 (0.5-0.8)	675.82	≤0.01	71.9
EHEC	Asia	7	18	1.0 (0.6-1.5)	16.57	0.48	0.0
	Australia/Oceania	3	17	0.3 (0.2-0.4)	9.94	0.87	0.0
	Europe	16	140	1.3 (1.0-1.7)	362.17	≤0.01	61.6
	North America	10	170	1.2 (0.9-1.5)	1909.67	≤0.01	91.2
	South America	4	24	0.2 (0.1-0.4)	30.74	0.13	25.2
	Worldwide	40	369	1.0 (0.8-1.1)	3142.84	< 0.01	88.3

Table 5-6. Pooled serogroup, STEC, and EHEC fecal prevalence estimates by region obtained from random-effects meta-analysis models.

*The *P* value presented demonstrates the statistical significance of heterogeneity using the Cochrane's *Q* statistic method. The null hypothesis is there is 'no heterogeneity' with a Chi-square distribution and n - 1 degrees of freedom, where n is number of studies (Dohoo *et al.*, 2009).

 $^{\delta}$ Only one article retrieved presented data at the serogroup level for South America; therefore, South America was excluded from the serogroup meta-analyses and meta-regression analyses.

Outcome	O gene	No. articles	No. studies	Prevalence (95% CI), %	Cochrane's chi- square statistic (<i>Q</i>)	P-value*	<i>I</i> ² , %
Serogroup	O26	7	12	15.1 (4.1-42.7)	1973.34	≤0.01	99.4
	O45	7	12	10.2 (3.9-23.9)	881.71	≤0.01	98.8
	O103	8	13	19.6 (5.6-50.2)	4480.4	≤0.01	99.7
	O111	7	12	1.0 (0.2-5.8)	642.76	≤0.01	98.3
	O121	7	12	3.7 (1.1-11.6)	773.13	≤0.01	98.6
	O145	7	12	1.0 (0.3-4.2)	620.38	≤0.01	98.2
	Top 6	8	73	6.4 (3.7-10.8)	14311.99	≤0.01	99.5
STEC	O26	6	14	1.1 (0.5-2.3)	31.50	≤0.01	58.7
	O45	4	12	0.7 (0.4-1.5)	8.42	0.67	0.0
	O103	7	15	1.6 (0.7-3.7)	62.82	≤0.01	77.7
	O111	4	12	0.6 (0.3-1.3)	7.27	0.78	0.0
	O121	6	14	1.3 (0.5-3.7)	99.61	≤0.01	87.0
	O145	4	12	1.4 (0.5-3.5)	51.64	≤0.01	78.7
	Тор б	8	79	1.1 (0.8-1.5)	321.09	≤0.01	75.7
EHEC	O26	7	28	0.8 (0.5-1.4)	311.23	≤0.01	91.3
	O45	7	28	1.7 (0.8-3.7)	447.01	≤0.01	94.0
	O103	9	27	2.8 (1.6-4.9)	194.76	≤0.01	86.7
	O111	8	29	1.4 (0.7-2.7)	218.38	≤0.01	87.2
	O121	8	29	0.5 (0.3-0.8)	123.33	≤0.01	77.3
	O145	8	29	1.0 (0.6-1.7)	254.52	≤0.01	89.0
	Тор б	10	170	1.2 (0.9-1.5)	1909.67	≤0.01	91.2

Table 5-7. Pooled serogroup, STEC, and EHEC cattle fecal prevalence estimates in North America by O gene obtained from random-effects meta-analysis models.

*The *P*-value presented demonstrates the statistical significance of heterogeneity using the Cochrane's Q statistic method. The null hypothesis states that there is 'no heterogeneity' with a Chi-square distribution and n - 1 degrees of freedom, where n is number of studies (Dohoo *et al.*, 2009).

	No. articles	s No. studies	Uni-variable		Multi-variable	
Variables			Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value
Region*				≤0.01		≤0.01
Asia	2	49	4.4 (2.5-7.8)		Referent	
Australia/Oceania	2	13	1.5 (0.2-9.0)		4.4 (0.1-80.9)	
Europe	6	30	1.7 (0.4-7.4)		3.3 (0.0-79.1)	
North America	8	73	5.5 (1.5-18.4)		69.4 (2.2-99.6)	
Time of Harvest ^{δ}				≤0.01		
Pre-harvest	12	132	5.3 (3.8-7.3)			
Peri-harvest	6	33	1.0 (0.3-3.0)			
Cattle Type [‡]				≤0.01		0.02
Beef and Dairy	1	48	4.6 (2.6-8.0)		Referent	
Beef	12	86	3.7 (1.0-12.6)		0.0 (0.0-1.8)	
Dairy	3	15	14.5 (2.9-48.7)		0.0 (0.0-2.7)	
Unknown	3	16	0.6 (0.1-3.4)		0.1 (0.0-11.6)	
Laboratory Methods [†]				≤0.01		≤0.01
PCR only	2	24	0.9 (0.4-1.8)		Referent	
Culture	5	33	9.6 (1.8-38.2)		99.2 (25.6-99.8)	
Culture + IMS	12	108	4.2 (0.9-17.6)		77.8 (9.7-99.1)	
Specimen Type				0.02		≤0.01
Rectal swab	5	35	1.7 (0.9-3.3)		Referent	—
Pen-floor	5	40	6.9 (1.5-26.4)		0.3 (0.0-7.7)	
Rectal grab	5	24	4.5 (0.8-20.9)		1.8 (0.1-26.8)	
Unknown	3	66	3.6 (0.8-14.6)		0.0 (0.0-1.8)	

Table 5-8. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 serogroup fecal prevalence in cattle worldwide.

*South America was not included in these analyses as only one article presented data.

 $^{\delta}$ Time of harvest was not significant (*P*-value < 0.05) in the multi-variable model.

[‡] Beef and dairy cattle fecal prevalence were estimated and reported separately for each cattle type (Paddock *et al.*, 2012).

[†]Bai *et al.*, reported fecal prevalence data using two methodologies categorized as Culture and Culture + IMS (Bai *et al.*, 2012).

	NL		Uni-vari	able	Multi-var	iable
Variables	No. articles	No. studies	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value
Region				≤0.01		≤0.01
Asia	7	26	0.6 (0.4-1.0)		Referent	
Australia/Oceania	3	14	1.3 (0.3-5.1)		1.2 (0.2-7.5)	
Europe	16	42	0.4 (0.1-1.3)		0.3 (0.1-1.7)	
North America	10	79	1.2 (0.4-3.5)		0.4 (0.1-2.3)	
South America	4	30	0.2 (0.1-0.8)		0.1 (0.0-0.9)	
Time of Harvest*				0.05		
Pre-harvest	23	149	0.8 (0.6-1.0)			
Peri-harvest	10	42	0.5 (0.2-1.0)			
Cattle Type ^δ				≤0.01		≤0.01
Beef and Dairy	3	9	0.3 (0.1-0.8)		Referent	
Beef	17	126	1.0 (0.2-6.0)		0.7 (0.1-5.2)	
Dairy	10	36	0.4 (0.1-2.5)		0.3 (0.0-2.3)	
Unknown	5	20	0.3 (0.0-2.0)		0.3 (0.0-2.3)	
Laboratory Methods* [‡]				0.10		
PCR only	1	2	0.3 (0.1-1.8)			
Culture	23	125	0.6 (0.0-18.0)			
Culture + IMS	10	64	0.9 (0.0-25.4)			
Specimen Type				≤0.01		≤0.01
Rectal swab	12	68	0.4 (0.3-0.5)	—	Referent	—
Pen-floor	3	22	0.2 (0.1-0.6)		0.2 (0.0-1.2)	
Rectal grab	13	81	1.6 (0.7-3.2)		0.9 (0.2-4.7)	
Unknown	5	20	0.6 (0.2-1.6)		0.4 (0.1-2.6)	

Table 5-9. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 STEC fecal prevalence in cattle worldwide.

*Time of harvest and laboratory method variables were not significant (P value < 0.05) in the multi-variable model.

 $^{\delta}$ Two articles presented data for more than one cattle type. Kang *et al.*, reported data on beef and dairy cattle separately (Kang *et al.*, 2014) and Hornitzky *et al.*, presented data for beef cattle and a combination of dairy and beef cattle (Hornitzky *et al.*, 2002).

[‡]Ekiri *et al.*, 2014 reports data using two separate methods, categorized as Culture and Culture + IMS.

			Uni-variable		Multi-variable	
Variables	No. articles	No. studies	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value
Region				≤0.01		≤0.01
Asia	7	18	0.7 (0.3-1.4)		Referent	
Australia/Oceania	3	17	0.2 (0.0-1.5)		0.0 (0.0-0.4)	
Europe	16	140	1.3 (0.2-5.6)		0.2 (0.0-4.1)	
North America	10	170	1.3 (0.3-5.8)		0.1 (0.0-1.5)	
South America	4	24	0.2 (0.0-1.0)		0.0 (0.0-1.2)	
Time of Harvest*				≤0.01		
Pre-harvest	26	283	1.2 (1.0-1.4)			
Peri-harvest	15	86	0.7 (0.4-1.2)			
Cattle Type δ				≤0.01		≤0.01
Beef and Dairy	5	17	0.4 (0.2-0.8)		Referent	
Beef	21	267	1.4 (0.3-6.7)		0.19 (0.0-5.5)	
Dairy	12	59	0.8 (0.1-4.2)		0.11 (0.0-3.5)	
Unknown	6	26	0.2 (0.0-1.2)		0.05 (0.0-1.4)	
Laboratory Methods [‡]				≤0.01		≤0.01
PCR only	1	2	0.2 (0.0-1.4)		Referent	
Culture	19	91	0.3 (0.0-21.8)		0.8 (0.0-37.4)	
Culture + IMS	17	161	1.1 (0.0-48.2)		1.4 (0.0-53.2)	
Other	4	115	2.5 (0.0-68.7)		9.3 (0.1-88.8)	
Specimen Type [†]				≤0.01		≤0.01
Rectal swab	11	63	0.6 (0.4-1.0)		Referent	
Cecal	2	8	0.4 (0.1-2.3)		0.1 (0.0-2.2)	
Pen-floor	9	141	1.0 (0.4-2.4)		0.1 (0.0-1.8)	
Rectal grab	15	136	1.8 (0.7-4.3)		0.3 (0.0-5.7)	
Unknown	4	21	0.3 (0.1-1.0)		0.1 (0.0-2.0)	

Table 5-10. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 *EHEC* fecal prevalence in cattle worldwide.

*Time of harvest was not significant (P-value < 0.05) in the multi-variable model and Midgley and Desmarchelier present EHEC fecal prevalence data for both pre-harvest and peri-harvest times of harvest (Midgley and Desmarchelier, 2001).

 $^{\delta}$ Three articles presented data for more than one cattle type category, two articles presented dairy for beef and dairy separately (Bibbal *et al.*, 2015; Mellor *et al.*, 2016) and one article presented data for beef and dairy in combination, and for dairy and beef cattle types separately.

[‡] Stromberg *et al.*, presented prevalence estimates from two different methodologies, categorized as Culture and Culture + IMS (Stromberg *et al.*, 2016b).

[†]Two specimen types, Rectal swab and Rectal grab, were collected and prevalence estimates reported separately in Agga *et al.*, 2017.

			Uni-variable		Multi-variable	
Variables	No. articles	No. articles No. studies	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value
Time of Harvest*				0.18		
Pre-harvest	7	67	5.9 (3.3-10.3)			
Peri-harvest	1	6	1.5 (0.1-18.0)			
Cattle Type ^{$*\delta$}				0.08		
Unknown	1	6	1.5 (0.2-9.5)			
Beef	6	60	4.9 (0.1-73.5)			
Dairy	2	7	23.3 (0.3-96.8)			
Laboratory Methods [‡]				≤0.01		≤0.01
PCR only	2	24	0.9 (0.4-1.9)		Referent	
Culture	3	19	22.4 (3.4-70.3)		14.1 (1.1-71.5)	
Culture + IMS	4	30	9.1 (1.4-41.8)		3.5 (0.3-33.8)	
Specimen Type				≤0.01		≤0.01
Rectal swab	1	18	0.7 (0.3-1.8)		Referent	
Pen-floor	4	36	8.6 (1.0-46.0)		1.5 (0.1-18.1)	
Rectal grab	2	7	46.4 (4.7-93.8)		12.1 (0.5-79.5)	
Unknown	1	12	5.6 (0.4-45.0)		0.6 (0.0-11.6)	

Table 5-11. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 *serogroup* cattle fecal prevalence in North America.

*All variables were subjected to a uni-variable screen and significant variables (P < 0.1) were evaluated in a backward stepwise multi-variable model. Variables not significant at P < 0.05 were removed from the multi-variable model.

 $^{\delta}$ Data for two cattle types, beef and dairy, were extracted independently for one article (Paddock *et al.*, 2012).

[‡] Bai *et al.*, presented prevalence estimates from two different methodologies, categorized as Culture and Culture + IMS (Bai *et al.*, 2012).

	No	0	Uni-variable		Multi-variable	
Variables	articles	No. studies	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value
Time of Harvest				≤0.01		≤0.01
Pre-harvest	6	74	1.4 (1.0-1.9)		Referent	
Peri-harvest	2	5	0.2 (0.0-0.9)		0.0 (0.0-0.3)	
Cattle Type				0.07		0.02
Beef and Dairy	1	6	0.3 (0.1-1.0)		Referent	
Beef	5	71	1.3 (0.1-16.3)		1.6 (0.1-17.7)	
Dairy	2	2	0.8 (0.0-27.6)		0.8 (0.0-23.8)	
Laboratory Methods $*^{\delta}$				0.14		
PCR only	1	2	0.3 (0.0-1.9)			
Culture	6	41	1.0 (0.0-31.7)			
Culture + IMS	2	36	1.5 (0.0-42.6)			
Specimen Type*				≤0.01		
Rectal swab	1	3	0.1 (0.0-0.5)	_		
Pen-floor	2	18	0.3 (0.0-4.3)			
Rectal grab	5	58	2.2 (0.2-23.1)			

Table 5-12. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 *STEC* cattle fecal prevalence in North America.

*All variables were subjected to a uni-variable screen and significant variables (P < 0.1) were evaluated in a backward stepwise multi-variable model. Variables not significant at P < 0.05 were removed from the multi-variable model.

^{δ} Bai *et al.*, presented prevalence estimates from two different methodologies, categorized as Culture and Culture + IMS (Bai *et al.*, 2012).

		No. studies	Uni-variable		Multi-variable	
Variables	No. articles		Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value	Prevalence (95% CI), %	<i>P</i> -value
Time of Harvest				0.04		0.03
Pre-harvest	7	144	1.1 (0.8-1.5)		Referent	
Peri-harvest	3	26	2.3 (0.9-5.7)		0.2 (0.0-2.5)	
Cattle Type*				0.06		
Beef and Dairy	1	6	0.2 (0.1-1.0)			
Beef	7	151	1.3 (0.1-21.3)			
Dairy	2	13	1.9 (0.1-33.4)			
Laboratory Methods ⁸				≤0.01		≤0.01
PCR only	1	2	0.2 (0.0-1.3)		Referent	
Culture	4	27	0.4 (0.0-24.5)		0.4 (0.0-26.8)	
Culture + IMS	3	30	0.4 (0.0-23.0)		0.3 (0.0-23.0)	
Other	3	111	2.6 (0.0-67.6)		2.3 (0.0-67.0)	
Specimen Type*‡				0.22		
Rectal swab	1	6	3.7 (1.1-12.3)			
Pen-floor	5	125	1.2 (0.1-14.2)			
Rectal grab	5	39	1.2 (0.1-15.1)			

Table 5-13. Uni-variable and multi-variable meta-regression models for non-O157 *EHEC* cattle fecal prevalence in North America.

*All variables were subjected to a uni-variable screen and significant variables (P < 0.1) were evaluated in a backward stepwise multi-variable model. Variables not significant at P < 0.05 were removed from the multi-variable model.

 $^{\delta}$ Stromberg *et al.*, presented prevalence estimates from two different methodologies, categorized as Culture and Culture + IMS (Stromberg *et al.*, 2016b).

[‡]Two specimen types, Rectal swab and Rectal grab, were collected and prevalence estimates reported separately in Agga *et al.*, 2017.





Appendix A: Supplementary material

Causal diagram for fecal prevalence meta-analysis and meta-regression models constructed *a priori*.



Diagram created with BioRender.com

Appendix B: Supplementary material

Evaluation of outliers and influence diagnostics for worldwide and North America fecal prevalence meta-analyses

Methods

In an effort to evaluate the robustness and validity of our meta-analyses and multi-variable metaregression analyses, outliers and influential statistics were evaluated utilizing the "leave-one-out method". All data were analyzed using R version 3.6.1 (R Core Team, 2019) using the meta package (version 4.9-9; Balduzzi et al., 2019). Meta-analysis models for the worldwide by region and North American dataset by O group models were evaluated using the 'metainf' function. Specific outlier and influence statistics and cut-offs were not explored for the meta-analyses, but their overall impact on the pooled prevalence estimates were observed and documented descriptively.

Studies identified as potential outliers or influential for each multi-variable meta-regression model were evaluated following procedures outlined by Viechtbauer and Cheung (2010b) using the function 'influence.rma.uni' in the *metafor* package (version 2.1-0). Studies were considered potential outliers if the externally studentized, or studentized deleted, residuals exceeded a value \pm 1.96. The following diagnostics were used to evaluate influence: a) DFITS, b) Cook's Distance, c) hat values, d) DFBETAS, and e) covariance ratios. A study was considered potentially influential based on the following cut-off criteria according to Viechtbauer (2010a) unless otherwise stated:

a) DFITS value greater than $3\sqrt{p/(k-p)}$ where *p* is the number of model coefficients and *k* is the number of observations,

b) Cook's distance $\geq 4/k$ (Dohoo *et al.*, 2009),

c) hat value > 3 (p/(k),

d) DFBETAS value > 1, and

e) a covariance ratio < 1 indicated removing the *i*th study would yield more precise estimates of model coefficients.

All formulas for detailed calculations of outlier and influence statistics can be found in Viechtbauer and Cheung (2010b) in addition to cut-off recommendations (Viechtbauer, 2010a). The objective of this outlier and influence diagnostic evaluation was not to remove potential outliers or influential studies, but rather to assess the robustness and validity of the models. Findings were summarized descriptively below.

Results

Exploration of outliers by the leave-one-out method of our worldwide and North America fecal prevalence meta-analyses for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC identified minor changes in the variability around the mean prevalence estimates. Worldwide mean fecal prevalence (minimum and maximum mean prevalence using the leave-one-out method; range) for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC was 4.7 (range = 4.3 - 4.9%), 0.7 (range = 0.6 - 0.7%), and 1.0% (range = 0.9 - 1.0%), respectively. Similarly, North American cattle fecal prevalence (range) estimates were 6.4 (range = 6.0 - 6.9%), 1.1 (range = 1.0 - 1.1%), and 1.2% (1.1 - 1.2%) for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC, respectively. Utilizing the leave-one-out method, overall mean prevalence estimates were not significantly impacted, indicating our meta-analyses models yielded fairly robust estimates.

Considering the worldwide dataset, 34.5 (57/165), 22.0 (42/191) and 25.2% (93/369) of studies were classified as a potential outlier and/or potentially influential study for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications, respectively. Worldwide, 83.3 (15/18), 57.6 (19/33), and 70.0% (28/40) of articles retrieved for the serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications contained at least one study that was considered a potential outlier and/or influential study. Whereas, in the North America outlier and influential analyses, we classified 34.2 (25/73), 38.0 (30/79), and 22.9% (39/170) of studies as potential outliers and/or influential studies for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC outcome classifications, respectively. The potential outliers/influential studies were represented by 100.0 (8/8), 100.0 (8/8), and 80.0% (8/10) of articles retrieved for serogroup, STEC, and EHEC cattle fecal prevalence in North America, respectively.

For the worldwide and North America outlier and influence analyses, the majority of articles contained potential outliers/influential studies. Considering there could be up to six different O groups extracted from each article, in addition to different outcome classifications, methods, regions, sample type, seasons, feedlots, and/or processing plants represented in the same article, we are not surprised that there are so many studies deemed potential outliers/influential studies.

While our analyses indicate there are many potential outliers/influential studies, the overall mean estimates obtained in our models did not substantially differ when evaluating models using the leave-one-out method demonstrating the robustness of our models despite these potential outliers/influential studies.

In summary, studies deemed as potential outliers and/or influential reported either extremely low or very high prevalence estimates. For serogroup and STEC outcome classifications, we did not identify any common variables of interest among the potential outlier and influential studies. Within EHEC studies, worldwide and in North America, studies identified as outliers or influential reported having used laboratory methods categorized as "other". Methods in the "other" category include a flow cytometry-based method, such as NeoSeekTM which had notably produced higher prevalence estimates than standard cultural or molecular methods of detection (Agga *et al.*, 2017; Schneider *et al.*, 2018a; Stromberg *et al.*, 2016). No trends in potential outlier and/or influential studies were observed for key variables of interest (e.g., cattle type) across outcome classifications. Supplementary materials include values for all evaluated outlier and influence statistics for worldwide and North America analyses.

Chapter 6 - Conclusions

Outcomes research has been a formal discipline for over two decades, and more formally implemented in the animal health industry in recent years. The discipline of outcomes research was reviewed in Chapter 1 with a lens specifically focusing on the animal health industry by reviewing key outcomes, associated value metrics, common design methods, potential applications and overall impact, while making parallels to its human medicine counterpart. Following the introduction, four research chapters were presented. Chapters 2 through 5 were wide-ranging in objective, outcomes of interest, value, stakeholder, study population, design approach, and impact. The research presented in this dissertation utilized several different experimental study designs including: a completely randomized design (Chapter 2), a 2 x 2 complete cross-over design (Chapter 3), and a randomized complete block design (Chapter 4), in addition to formal systematic review and meta-analysis research synthesis methods (Chapter 5). The primary objectives of Chapters 2, 3, 4, and 5 were to evaluate clinical efficacy, acceptability, field effectiveness, and to summarize and synthesize estimates of prevalence and concentration from published literature, respectively. In this dissertation, the value and application of the research presented herein to the scientific community have been demonstrated, especially in the areas of veterinary product evaluation, food safety, and One Health. In addition to scientific contributions, the work described offers real-world data to key stakeholders, including veterinarians, pet-owners, food safety professionals, livestock producers, government agencies such as the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA), and United States Food and Drug Administration (FDA), Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations (FAO), World Health Organization (WHO), and World Organisation for Animal Health (OIE) to help guide decision-making. The overall conclusions of this dissertation work follow.

The foundation of outcomes research is comprised of two elements, studying outcomes and evaluating value, which were thoroughly reviewed in the context of the animal health industry in Chapter 1. This added component of value, is what sets the discipline of outcomes research apart from other traditional research approaches. Value can be measured by many characteristics that satisfy four primary needs: emotional, functional, societal, and life-changing. Ultimately the perceived value is determined by the stakeholder. The most important needs in determining value differ depending on the stakeholder, considering the different perspectives of a veterinarian, pet-owner, and livestock producer in the animal health industry. As a discipline,

157

outcomes research principles used in human healthcare can be easily translated to animal health. However, human health outcomes research continues to pave the way through shaping outcomes research based on current trends, and through the development and implementation of novel methodologies. While the animal health industry has formal methodology and guidelines for reporting, work is still needed in translating novel technologies utilized in human healthcare, such as long-term cost-effectiveness and decision analytical models, to the animal health industry. Additionally, the use of Real-World Data (RWD) and Real-World Evidence (RWE) to aid and/or supplement in the product licensure process in animal health could transform veterinary product development. Unique to the animal health industry, outcomes research impacts a multitude of species and has many applications in One Health in comparative medicine, food safety and security, as well as in zoonotic and vector-borne diseases. Outcomes research is also utilized, and provides an area for growth in the future, in veterinary product development. While underrepresented in the literature during development, due to confidentiality and intellectual property, outcomes research plays a role in licensure of veterinary products during the development phase. In addition, outcomes research is utilized and findings are more frequently published post-licensure as the focus of marketing veterinary products is through comparative efficacy and value proposition, the focus of the following two research chapters.

Chapters 2 and 3, focused on the comparison between two licensed veterinary products to evaluate outcomes with an emphasis on value proposition. While licensed veterinary products have been formally evaluated for safety and efficacy, they are not traditionally appraised for value. All licensed veterinary products are successful in preventing, reducing, managing a disease or condition per labeled use, as approved by the appropriate regulatory agency. However, the underlying focus of these two research chapters was to assess the added value or competitive advantage of a product compared to a competitor (Chapter 2) or pioneer product (Chapter 3). In Chapter 2, the study objective was to compare the efficacy of two licensed antimicrobials, Zactran® (gamithromycin; Boehrinnger Ingelheim; Duluth, Georgia) and Excede® (ceftiofur crystalline free-acid; Zoetis; Kalamazoo, Michigan), commonly administered for bovine respiratory disease (BRD) metaphylaxis, in backgrounded stocker calves. A completely randomized design, with pasture serving as the experimental unit, was utilized to evaluate health, production, and economic outcomes associated with naturally occurring BRD. In the United States, BRD is the most economically devastating disease facing the beef industry. The overall conclusion of this study was that steers administered Zactran® had lower morbidity, increased weight gain, and increased net revenue compared to steers administered Excede® as metaphylaxis. This study focused on key health, production, and economic outcomes of importance, the scientific contributions from this research trial were subsequently relevant to veterinarians and cattle producers in the beef industry when deciding on an antimicrobial for BRD metaphylaxis, a common practice in the commercial production environment. While fundamentally, both Zactran[®] and Excede[®] have been proven effective in reducing BRD, through outcomes research we demonstrated that Zactran® was overall more valuable in terms of disease reduction, increased productivity, and increased economic revenue—all key outcomes and elements of value relevant to veterinarians and ultimately producers. However, it is worth noting that lower costs and higher net return for cattle producers is paramount to the sustainability and longevity of beef production while maintaining affordable beef prices impacting food security. Additionally, with a direct comparison to a competitor, this study provides an excellent reference for veterinarians and producers when communicating the effects and uses of these two drugs while contributing to the body of literature available for beef production practices.

As previously mentioned, Chapter 3 was also an experimental research study designed to compare two licensed veterinary products, in this study—Rimadyl® (Zoetis; Kalamazoo, Michigan) and Carprieve® (Norbrook Laboratories Limited; Newry, Northern Ireland). The objective of this study was to assess canine acceptance of these two bioequivalent carprofen liver-flavored chewable tablets. Carprofen is a common non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drug (NSAID) used to manage signs of clinical canine osteoarthritis (OA). Canine OA symptoms include pain, discomfort, and lameness subsequently leading to disability and affects nearly 20% of all canines older than one year of age. This study was designed as a 2 x 2 complete cross-over, with the individual canine serving as the experimental unit. Acceptability tests used were consistent with industry evaluation of oral palatability of pet foods. Canine acceptability was measured through voluntary prehension of the chewable tablet, this voluntary prehension represents an element of functional value through ease of administration. Comparative acceptability of orally administered veterinary products is fundamental in pet owner compliance based on ease of administration. Additionally, generic products offer a more affordable alternative, and with the costs of veterinary care oftentimes a financial stress, this is also crucial

for pet owner compliance. The results of this study demonstrated that canine acceptability did not significantly differ between Rimadyl® and Carprieve® chewable tablets. While there are limitations inherent in all experimental research studies, especially in regard to external validity, the key finding of canine acceptability between the two products is a contribution to the body of knowledge regarding canine NSAIDs for use by veterinarians and pet-owners. This experimental study also provides a direct comparison between Rimadyl® and Carprieve®, which as demonstrated in Chapter 2, could provide a competitive edge through marketing. With these two products serving as bioequivalent formulations licensed by the FDA, the generic product, Carprieve®, offers an alternative to the pioneer product at a more affordable price for pet-owners with comparable acceptability by canines. Comparable in acceptability and formulation, paired with a reduction in cost, Carprieve® increases the potential for pet owners to comply with veterinarian prescribed treatment as it is voluntarily prehended similar to Rimadyl® thus resulting in greater treatment adherence by the pet owner and subsequently a better quality of life for the pet through proper pain management, especially for chronic conditions such as OA.

The final two research chapters (Chapters 4 and 5) fall under the One Health umbrella and more specifically-food safety. Pre-harvest food safety research has been at the forefront of beef safety research for decades, specifically for E. coli O157:H7, in the efforts to reduce these foodborne pathogens in cattle prior to harvest. Whereas the effectiveness of pre-harvest interventions to mitigate these foodborne pathogens in commercial settings is not consistent across published studies, direct-fed microbials (DFM) have shown promise in reducing E. coli O157:H7 in commercial feedlot cattle. As E. coli O157:H7 is the serotype most commonly implicated in human disease, this was the targeted organism to evaluate the effectiveness of the inclusion of a DFM product, BactaShield[™] (Legacy Animal Nutrition, LLC; Wamego, Kansas), which contains Lactobacillus acidophilus and Lactobacillus casei, in the finishing diet of commercial feedlot cattle in Kansas and Nebraska-presented in Chapter 4. This multi-site experimental study utilized a randomized complete block design with pen serving as the experimental unit. Within feedlot, cattle were grouped in blocks of two based on allocation date, and within block randomly assigned to BactaShieldTM treatment or control. Data were analyzed for each feedlot independently. In this study, the inclusion of BactaShield[™] in the commercial finishing diet did not show a significant reduction of E. coli O157:H7 fecal prevalence or supershedding ($\geq 10^4$ CFU/gram of feces) prevalence in feedlot pens at either commercial feedlot in

Kansas or Nebraska. While this study did not demonstrate this DFM product as a potential intervention to reduce *E. coli* O157:H7 in feedlot cattle, it did reveal the inherent challenges of conducting DFM research in the commercial production environment, which is supported by prior research in this area. While exact reasons for lack of effectiveness in this field trial are unclear, plausible reasons for lack of effectiveness in this study limitations, environmental conditions, and/or simply a real lack of field effectiveness of this DFM product. Future research is needed on this and other pre-harvest interventions to decrease bacterial load of these foodborne pathogens in cattle. With more stringent use of antimicrobials in veterinary medicine and production agriculture, alternatives such as inclusion of DFMs in finishing diets offer a desirable pre-harvest intervention in beef production and sustainability.

While E. coli O157:H7 has been widely researched for over three decades, the Top 6 non-O157 serogroups (O26, O45, O103, O111, O121, O145) have been more recently declared as adulterants in non-intact beef products, such as ground beef and trim in the United States. Thus, these six serogroups have not been as thoroughly researched as E. coli O157:H7 in the cattle reservoir which warranted the application of research synthesis methods to gather, integrate, and interpret data on the prevalence and concentration of these bacteria and their associated virulence genes in fecal, hide, and carcass samples of pre- and peri-harvest cattle worldwide (Chapter 5). Methods including a formal systematic review, followed by metaanalyses and meta-regression models were implemented. The three matrices of interest-fecal, pre-intervention hide, and pre-intervention carcass-provide estimates along the continuum of beef production and offer estimates of the foodborne pathogens of interest at the key sources of contamination of beef products. This study was the first conducted for these non-O157 pathogens of interest in cattle globally and regionally in the United States. We demonstrated that the Top 6 are prevalent in cattle and are widespread globally. Existing knowledge gaps were highlighted acknowledging the lack of prevalence data in hide and carcass matrices as well as limited concentration data for all matrices. However, despite limited information for some matrices, the data synthesized for fecal prevalence estimates greatly contribute to quantitative microbial risk assessments and is heavily sought after by expert panels such as those assembled by the FAO, WHO, and OIE. Furthermore, this research provides robust estimates of the Top 6 pathogens regionally and globally at the serogroup, STEC, and EHEC levels in cattle and may be utilized in developing standards for food safety on behalf of efforts such as those of the Codex Alimentarius
Commission. The research efforts of this work are valuable to stakeholders globally. Through One Health efforts in food safety, data was contributed to better understand and mitigate the risk of these global foodborne pathogens in cattle.

The future of outcomes research, especially in the animal health industry, could benefit from investing resources in scientific communication efforts to increase awareness and transparency to the animal health industry as a whole, and especially to production animal agriculture. Additional efforts should be given to build good-will and overall trust with the general public in addition to understanding the complexities of what factors impact perception around common hot topics such as antimicrobial resistance, antibiotic use in animals, common production practices, as well as research using animals. In conclusion, the application of outcomes research in the context of animal health is relatively novel, however, real-world impacts of research described herein have been demonstrated. The research presented in this dissertation has been valuable to companion animal and large animal veterinarians, beef producers, and pet-owners, in addition to impacting global One Health initiatives through food safety research. Future efforts of outcomes research in the animal health industry should focus on bridging the gap between novel methodologies and technologies utilized in human health and translating their efforts into the context of animal health.